As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 24, 2011

Registration No. 333-

 	
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION	
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549	

	
 	
FORM S-4	
REGISTRATION STATEMENT	
UNDER	
THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933	

	
 	
GRIFFON CORPORATION*	
(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)	

Delaware	3442	11-1893410	
(State or other jurisdiction	(Primary Standard Industrial	(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)	
of incorporation or organization)	Classification Code Number)	 	

712 Fifth Avenue, 18th Floor
New York, New York 10019
(212) 957-5000

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant’s principal executive offices)

Seth L. Kaplan
Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary
Griffon Corporation
712 Fifth Avenue, 18th Floor
New York, New York 10019
(212) 957-5000

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:
Martin Nussbaum
Dechert LLP
1095 Avenue of the Americas
New York, New York 10036
(212) 698-3500
(212) 698-3599—Facsimile

     Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of the securities to the public: As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement becomes effective.

     If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box.      o

     If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.      o

     If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.      o
     Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer” and “smaller reporting company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.
 	 	 	 	
Large accelerated filer	o	Accelerated filer	x	
 	 	 	 	
Non-accelerated filer	o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company	o	
     If applicable, place an X in the box to designate the appropriate rule provision relied upon in conducting this transaction:
 	 	
Exchange Act Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer)	o	
Exchange Act Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer	o	
* Includes certain subsidiaries of Griffon Corporation identified on the following page.

	
CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Title of each class
of securities to be registered	 	 	Amount to be
registered	 	 	Proposed maximum
offering price per share	 	 	Proposed maximum
aggregate offering price	 	 	Amount of
registration fee(1)	 	
71/8% Senior Notes due 2018	 	 	$550,000,000	 	 	100%	 	 	$550,000,000	 	 	$63,855	 	
Guarantees of 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	—	 	 	— (2)	 	

	
(1) 	The registration fee has been calculated pursuant to Rule 457(f) under the Securities Act.	
(2) 	No additional consideration is being received for the guarantees, and, therefore no additional fee is required.	

	
     The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Table of Additional Registrants
 	 	 	 	 	 	
EXACT NAME OF ADDITIONAL
REGISTRANT AS
SPECIFIED IN ITS CHARTER*	 	STATE OR OTHER
JURISDICTION OF
INCORPORATION	 	IRS EMPLOYEE
IDENTIFICATION NUMBER	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	
Clopay Building Products Company, Inc.	 	Delaware	 	11-2808682	 	
Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc.	 	Delaware	 	11-2808683	 	
Telephonics Corporation	 	Delaware	 	52-0897556	 	
Ames True Temper, Inc.	 	Delaware	 	22-2335400	 	
     * The address for service of each of the additional registrants is c/o Griffon Corporation, 712 Fifth Avenue, 18th Floor, New York, New York 10019, telephone (212) 957-5000.

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED June 24, 2011

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

OFFER TO EXCHANGE

$550,000,000 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018
for
$550,000,000 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes due 2018
that have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933

     We are offering to exchange new 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018 (which we refer to as the “new notes”) for our currently outstanding 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes due 2018 (which we refer to as the “old notes”) on the terms and subject to the conditions detailed in this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal.

     The exchange offer expires at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on                         , 2011, unless extended. We will exchange all old notes that are validly tendered and not validly withdrawn prior to the expiration of the exchange offer. You may withdraw tenders of old notes at any time before the exchange offer expires.

     The form and terms of the new notes will be identical in all material respects to the form and terms of the old notes, except that the new notes:
 	 	 	
 	•	will have been registered under the Securities Act;	
 	•	will not bear restrictive legends restricting their transfer under the Securities Act;	
 	•	will not be entitled to the registration rights that apply to the old notes; and	
 	•	will not contain provisions relating to increased interest rates in connection with the old notes under circumstances related to the timing of the exchange offer.	
     The new notes will be senior unsecured obligations of Griffon and will be guaranteed on a senior unsecured basis by Clopay Building Products Company, Inc., Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc., Telephonics Corporation and Ames True Temper, Inc. The entities providing such guarantees are referred to collectively as the “guarantors.” The new notes and new note guarantees will be:
 	 	 	
 	•	equal in right of payment to all of Griffon’s and the guarantors’ existing and future unsecured indebtedness and other obligations that are not, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the new notes and new note guarantees;	
 	 	 	
 	•	effectively subordinated to all of Griffon’s and the guarantors’ existing and future secured indebtedness and other obligations to the extent of the value of the collateral securing that indebtedness and other obligations;	
 	 	 	
 	•	structurally subordinated to all existing and future indebtedness and other obligations of any of Griffon’s or the guarantors’ subsidiaries that do not guarantee the new notes; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	senior in right of payment to any of Griffon’s and the guarantors’ existing and future subordinated indebtedness.	
     Each broker-dealer that receives new notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of such new notes. The letter of transmittal states that by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with re-sales of new notes received in exchange for old notes where such old notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities. We have agreed that we will make this prospectus available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with any such resale during the period ending on the earlier of (i) 180 days from the date on which this registration

statement becomes or is declared effective and (ii) the date on which a broker-dealer is no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with market-making or other trading activities. See “Plan of Distribution.”

     See “Risk Factors” beginning on page 9 for a discussion of risks that should be considered by holders prior to tendering their old notes in the exchange offer and that should be considered by prospective holders of the notes.

     Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is      , 2011.

TABLE OF CONTENTS
 	 	 	
 	 	Page	

	
Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	 	ii	
Summary	 	1	
Risk Factors	 	9	
Use of Proceeds	 	19	
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	 	20	
Capitalization	 	21	
Selected Historical Financial Data	 	22	
Reconciliation of EBITDA to Income from Operations	 	23	
Description of Other Indebtedness	 	24	
The Exchange Offer	 	26	
Description of the New Notes	 	33	
Certain Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations	 	72	
Plan of Distribution	 	73	
Legal Matters	 	74	
Experts	 	74	
Incorporation by Reference	 	74	
Where You Can Find More Information	 	74	

     Rather than repeat certain information in this prospectus that we have already included in reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, this prospectus incorporates important business and financial information about us that is not included in or delivered with this prospectus. We will provide this information to you at no charge upon written or oral request directed to: Griffon Corporation, 712 Fifth Avenue, 18 th  Floor, New York, New York 10019, telephone (212) 957-5000. In order to ensure timely delivery of the information, any request should be made no later than five business days before the expiration date of the exchange offer.

     We have not authorized any person to give you any information or to make any representations about the exchange offer other than those contained in this prospectus. We take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information or representations that others may give you. This prospectus is not an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the securities to which it relates. In addition, this prospectus is not an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy those securities in any jurisdiction in which the offer or solicitation is not authorized, or in which the person making the offer or solicitation is not qualified to do so, or to any person to whom it is unlawful to make an offer or solicitation. The delivery of this prospectus and any exchange made under this prospectus do not, under any circumstances, mean that there has not been any change in the affairs of Griffon Corporation or its subsidiaries since the date of this prospectus or that information contained in this prospectus is correct as of any time subsequent to its date.

i

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

          This prospectus includes statements that are, or may deemed to be, “forward-looking statements.” These forward-looking statements can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology, including the terms “believes,” “estimates,” “anticipates,” “expects,” “intends,” “plans,” “may,” “will” or “should” or, in each case, their negative or other variations or comparable terminology. These forward-looking statements include all matters that are not historical facts. They appear in a number of places throughout this prospectus and include statements regarding our intentions, beliefs or current expectations concerning, among other things, our results of operations, financial condition, liquidity, prospects, growth, strategies and the industry in which we operate. By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future. We believe that these risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, those described in the “Risk Factors” section of this prospectus. These factors should not be construed as exhaustive and should be read with the other cautionary statements in this prospectus. We caution you that forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and that our actual results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and the development of the industry in which we operate may differ materially from those made in or suggested by the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus. In addition, even if our results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and the development of the industry in which we operate are consistent with the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus, those results of operations, financial condition and liquidity or developments may not be indicative of results or developments in subsequent periods.

          Among the factors that may cause actual results and expectations to differ from anticipated results and expectations expressed in such forward-looking statements are the following:
 	 	 	
 	•	our substantial indebtedness could adversely affect our financial condition;	
 	 	 	
 	•	current economic conditions and uncertainties in the housing, credit and capital markets;	
 	 	 	
 	•	our ability to achieve expected savings from cost control, integration and disposal initiatives;	
 	 	 	
 	•	we are continuously evaluating acquisition opportunities, which involves numerous risks including difficulties in assimilating the acquired company’s operations, the diversion of our management’s attention from other business concerns, and risks of entering into markets in which we have had no or only limited direct experience;	
 	 	 	
 	•	increasing competition and pricing pressures in the markets served by us;	
 	 	 	
 	•	changes in trends that negatively impact the anticipated growth of our core products;	
 	 	 	
 	•	our ability to expand into new geographic and product markets and to anticipate and meet customer demands for new products and product enhancements and innovations;	
 	 	 	
 	•	reduced military spending by the government on projects for which we supply products;	
 	 	 	
 	•	increases in the cost of raw materials such as resin and steel;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the potential impact of seasonal variations and uncertain weather patterns on our business;	
 	 	 	
 	•	political events that could impact the worldwide economy;	
 	 	 	
 	•	a downgrade in our credit ratings;	
 	 	 	
 	•	changes in international economic conditions including interest rate and currency exchange fluctuations;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the reliance of our business on particular third party suppliers and manufacturers to meet customer demands;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the relative mix of products and services offered by our businesses, which impacts margins and operating efficiencies;	
 	 	 	
 	•	short-term capacity constraints or prolonged excess capacity;	
 	 	 	
 	•	unforeseen developments in contingencies, such as litigation;	
 	 	 	
 	•	unfavorable results of government agency contract audits;	
 	 	 	
 	•	our ability to adequately protect and maintain the validity of our patent and other intellectual property rights;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the cyclical nature of our business; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	possible terrorist threats and actions and their impact on the global economy.	
ii

          Any forward-looking statements, which we make in this prospectus, speak only as of the date of such statement, and we undertake no obligation to update such statements. Comparisons of results for current and any prior periods are not intended to express any future trends or indications of future performance, unless expressed as such, and should only be viewed as historical data.

iii

 	 	 	
SUMMARY	
 	
          This summary highlights some of the information contained, or incorporated by reference, in this prospectus to help you understand our business, the exchange offer and the notes. It does not contain all of the information that is important to you. You should carefully read this prospectus in its entirety, including the information incorporated by reference into this prospectus, to understand fully the terms of the new notes, as well as the other considerations that are important to you in making your investment decision. You should pay special attention to the “Risk Factors” beginning on page 9 and the section entitled “Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements” beginning on page ii. Unless the context otherwise requires:	
 	 	 	
 	•	“Griffon” refers solely to Griffon Corporation and not its subsidiaries;	
 	 	 	
 	•	“we,” “us,” and “our” refers to Griffon Corporation and its subsidiaries;	
 	 	 	
 	•	“old notes” refers to the $550 million aggregate principal amount of 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018 issued on March 17, 2011 prior to the exchange;	
 	 	 	
 	•	“new notes” refers to the $550 million aggregate principal amount of 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018 offered in exchange for the old notes pursuant to this prospectus;	
 	 	 	
 	•	“notes” refers collectively to the old notes and the new notes;	
 	 	 	
 	•	“New Credit Facility” refers to our $200 million cash-flow revolving credit facility entered into on March 18, 2011; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	“Transactions” refers collectively to the issuance of the old notes on March 17, 2011, the repayment of our then-outstanding senior secured term loan facility and senior secured revolving credit facilities on March 17, 2011, and our entry into the New Credit Facility.	
 	
Our Company	
 	
          Griffon Corporation (NYSE:GFF) is a diversified holding company that manages wholly-owned subsidiaries with leading market share across a variety of industries. Griffon actively oversees these subsidiaries providing them with a variety of services including the allocation of its resources among them and the management of their budgeting, liquidity and capital spending. Additionally, Griffon provides direction and assistance in connection with acquisitions, divestitures and other growth opportunities in its role in overseeing each of these subsidiaries’ general strategy. Griffon has organized these subsidiaries into three business segments: Home & Building Products (“HBP”), Clopay Plastic Products (“Plastics” or “PPC”) and Telephonics Corporation (“Telephonics”).	
 	
Home & Building Products	
 	
          Home & Building Products includes Clopay Building Products Company, Inc. (“BPC”) and Ames True Temper, Inc. (“ATT”), which was acquired on September 30, 2010. These businesses serve distinct segments of the broader building products industry and are leaders in their respective core markets.	
 	
Clopay Building Products	
 	
          BPC is the leading manufacturer and marketer of residential garage doors and among the leading manufacturers of commercial sectional doors in North America. The majority of BPC’s sales go to home remodeling and renovation, with the balance going to the new residential housing and commercial building markets. BPC brings nearly 50 years of experience and innovation to the garage door industry.	
 	
          BPC’s strong family of brands includes Clopay®, America’s Favorite Garage Doors®; Holmes Garage Door Company® and IDEAL Door ® . BPC products are sold to approximately 2,000 independent professional installing dealers and to major home center chains throughout North America.	
 	
          With two manufacturing facilities and 51 distribution centers across the U.S. and Canada, BPC is a preferred supplier for many of North America’s most notable home center retailers. BPC is also a leading supplier of commercial overhead doors and in 2010 launched a line of entry door systems uniquely designed to complement its popular residential garage door styles.	
 	
Ames True Temper	
 	
          ATT is the leading U.S. provider of non-powered landscaping products that make work easier for homeowners and professionals. Through ATT, we manufacture and market one of the broadest product portfolios in the non-powered landscaping products industry. This portfolio is anchored by two core product categories: long handle tools and wheelbarrows.	
1

 	
          ATT has a global manufacturing strategy, based upon a blend of domestic manufacturing and sourced product. This makes ATT cost competitive and allows it to provide a high level of customer service. Driven by the strength of our extensive brand portfolio, high product quality, high level of customer service and strong customer relationships, ATT has earned market-leading positions in the long handle tool and wheelbarrow product lines. ATT sells products primarily in the U.S. and Canada through home centers and mass merchandisers, wholesale chains, and industrial distributors.	
 	
Clopay Plastic Products	
 	
          PPC produces and develops specialty plastic films and laminates for a variety of hygienic, healthcare and industrial uses in the U.S. and certain international markets. Products include thin gauge embossed and printed films, elastomeric films and laminates of film and non-woven fabrics. These products are used primarily as moisture barriers in disposable infant diapers, adult incontinence products and feminine hygiene products, as protective barriers in single-use surgical and industrial gowns, drapes and equipment covers, and packaging for hygienic products, house wrap and other products. PPC’s products are sold through a direct sales force primarily to multinational consumer and medical products companies. PPC’s customers include consumer, health care and industrial companies.	
 	
Telephonics Corporation	
 	
          Telephonics specializes in advanced electronic information and communication systems for defense, aerospace, civil and commercial applications for the U.S. government and its agencies, commercial aerospace and defense companies and international markets. Telephonics designs, develops, manufactures, sells, and provides logistical support for aircraft intercommunication systems, radar, air traffic management, identification friend or foe equipment, integrated homeland security systems and custom, mixed-signal, application-specific, integrated circuits. Telephonics is a leading supplier of airborne maritime surveillance radar and aircraft intercommunication management systems, the segment’s two largest product lines. In addition to traditional defense products used predominantly by the U.S. Government and its agencies, Telephonics has adapted its core technologies to products used in international markets in an effort to further increase its presence in both non-defense government and commercial markets. Telephonics is generally a first-tier supplier of information and communication systems to prime contractors in the defense industry and is often a prime contractor to the U.S. Department of Defense and the U.S. Department of Homeland Security.	
 	
Organizational Chart	
 	
          The following chart summarizes our organizational structure and principal indebtedness as of March 31, 2011. This chart is provided for illustrative purposes only and does not show all of our or our subsidiaries’ obligations.	

2

 	 	 	
 	(1)	ESOP loans had $11.7 million available for withdrawal at March 31, 2011.	
 	 	 	
 	(2)	Indebtedness of foreign subsidiaries of Clopay Plastic Products Company includes a Euro 20 million term loan and a Euro 10 million revolver (both of which were undrawn as of March 31, 2011), and an approximately $5 million Brazilian-subsidiary line of credit, which had an outstanding balance of $2.0 million as of March 31, 2011.	

Recent Developments	
 	
          On April 22, 2011 we filed an 8-K/A to further amend our Current Report on Form 8-K that was originally filed on October 1, 2010 and which was subsequently amended through the filing of an 8-K/A on each of November 12, 2010 and November 16, 2010, to provide financial statements of ATT Holding Co. as of and for the year ended September 30, 2010. On June 24, 2011, we filed a Current Report on Form 8-K, which is incorporated by reference herein, to recast our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2010 and our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the six-month and quarterly period ended March 31, 2011 to provide guarantor financial information pursuant to Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-X regarding certain of our subsidiaries that guarantee the notes.	
 	
Corporate Information	
 	
          Griffon was incorporated in New York in 1959 and was reincorporated in Delaware in 1970. We changed our name to Griffon Corporation in 1995. Our principal executive offices are located at 712 Fifth Avenue, New York, New York, 10019, and our telephone number is (212) 957-5000. Our website is located at http://www.griffoncorp.com. We have not incorporated by reference into this prospectus the information included on, or linked from, our website, and you should not consider it to be part of this prospectus.	

3

The Exchange Offer

          The summary below describes the principal terms of the exchange offer and is not intended to be complete. Certain of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. The section of this prospectus entitled “The Exchange Offer” contains a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer.

          On March 17, 2011, we issued and sold $550,000,000 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018 in a private placement. In connection with the private placement, we entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the old notes in which we agreed to deliver this prospectus to you and to complete an exchange offer for the old notes.
 	 	 	 	
Notes Offered	 	$550,000,000 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	The issuance of the new notes will be registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”). The terms of the new notes and old notes are identical in all material respects, except for transfer restrictions, registration rights relating to the old notes and certain provisions relating to increased interest rates in connection with the old notes under circumstances related to the timing of the exchange offer. You are urged to read the discussions under the heading “The New Notes” in this Summary for further information regarding the new notes.	
 	 	 	 	
The Exchange Offer	 	We are offering to exchange up to $550 million aggregate principal amount of the new notes for an identical principal amount of the old notes.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Old notes may be exchanged in denominations of $2,000 and higher integral multiples of $1,000. In this prospectus, the term “exchange offer” means this offer to exchange new notes for old notes in accordance with the terms set forth in this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal. You are entitled to exchange your old notes for new notes.	
 	 	 	 	
Expiration Date; Withdrawal of Tender	 	The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on                         , 2011, or such later date and time to which it may be extended by us. The tender of old notes pursuant to the exchange offer may be withdrawn at any time prior to the expiration date of the exchange offer. Any old notes not accepted for exchange for any reason will be returned without expense to the tendering holder thereof promptly after the expiration or termination of the exchange offer.	
 	 	 	 	
Conditions to the Exchange Offer	 	Our obligation to complete the exchange offer is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of customary conditions. See “The Exchange Offer—Conditions to the Exchange Offer.” We reserve the right to assert or waive these conditions in our sole discretion, and to terminate or withdraw the exchange offer if any of these conditions are not satisfied or waived.	
 	 	 	 	
Procedures for Tendering Old Notes	 	If you wish to accept the exchange offer and tender your old notes, you must either:	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	complete, sign and date the letter of transmittal, or a facsimile of the letter of transmittal, in accordance with its instructions and the instructions in this prospectus, and mail or otherwise deliver such letter of transmittal, or the facsimile, together with the old notes and any other required documentation, to the exchange agent at the address set forth herein; or	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	if old notes are tendered pursuant to book-entry procedures, the tendering holder must arrange with the Depository Trust Company, or DTC, to cause an agent’s message to be transmitted through DTC’s Automated Tender Offer Program System with the required information (including a book-entry confirmation) to the exchange agent.	
 	 	 	 	
Broker-Dealers	 	Each broker-dealer that receives new notes for its own account in exchange for old notes, where such old notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of such new notes. See “Plan of Distribution.”	
4

 	 	 	 	
Use of Proceeds	 	We will not receive any proceeds from the exchange offer. See “Use of Proceeds.”	
 	 	 	 	
Exchange Agent	 	Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, is serving as the exchange agent in connection with the exchange offer.	
 	 	 	 	
Federal Income Tax Consequences	 	Holders of the old notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of the exchange of the old notes for new notes. See “Certain Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations.”	
5

The New Notes

          The summary below describes the principal terms of the new notes and is not intended to be complete. Many of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. The “Description of the Notes” section of this prospectus contains a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the new notes.
 	 	 	 	
Issuer	 	Griffon Corporation	
 	 	 	 	
Notes Offered	 	$550,000,000 principal amount of 71/8% senior notes due 2018.	
 	 	 	
Maturity	 	April 1, 2018.	
 	 	 	 	
Interest Rate	 	71/8% per year (calculated using a 360-day year).	
 	 	 	 	
Interest Payment Dates	 	April 1 and October 1, beginning on October 1, 2011. With respect to the initial interest payment on the new notes, interest on each new note will accrue from the last interest payment date on which interest was paid on the outstanding old note surrendered in exchange therefor or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding old note, from the date of the original issuance of such outstanding old note.	
 	 	 	 	
Guarantees	 	The new notes will be initially unconditionally guaranteed on a joint and several and senior unsecured basis by Clopay Building Products Company, Inc., Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc., Telephonics Corporation and Ames True Temper, Inc.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	If we or any of our restricted subsidiaries organize, acquire, transfer assets to or otherwise invest in any newly created or acquired domestic restricted subsidiary (other than a domestic restricted subsidiary if the Net Book Value (as defined herein) of such domestic restricted subsidiary’s assets, when taken together with the aggregate Net Book Value of the assets of all other domestic restricted subsidiaries that are not guarantors, as of such date, does not exceed in the aggregate $50.0 million), then such domestic restricted subsidiary shall unconditionally guarantee the new notes.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	In addition, to the extent that the collective Net Book Value of the assets of our non-guarantor domestic restricted subsidiaries, as of the date of the organization, acquisition, transfer of assets to or investment in a non-guarantor domestic restricted subsidiary, exceeds $50.0 million, then, one or more of such non-guarantor domestic restricted subsidiaries shall guarantee the new notes, such that the collective Net Book Value of the assets of all remaining non-guarantor domestic restricted subsidiaries does not exceed $50.0 million.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Notwithstanding the foregoing, from and after the issue date, we will not permit any of our restricted subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, by way of pledge, intercompany note or otherwise, to assume, guarantee or in any other manner become liable with respect to any indebtedness (other than the new notes) of Griffon or any of our domestic restricted subsidiaries, unless, in any such case, such restricted subsidiary guarantees the new notes, provided that a restricted subsidiary will not be required to guarantee the new notes to the extent it is prohibited by law.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	See “Description of Notes—Certain Covenants—Subsidiary Guarantees.”	
 	 	 	 	
Ranking	 	The new notes and new note guarantees will be senior unsecured obligations of Griffon and the guarantors and will be:	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	effectively subordinated to all our and the guarantors’ existing and future secured indebtedness and other obligations to the extent of the value of the collateral securing that indebtedness and other obligations;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	structurally subordinated to all existing and future indebtedness and other obligations of any of our or the guarantors’ subsidiaries that do not guarantee the new notes; and	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	senior in right of payment to any of our and the guarantors’ existing and future subordinated indebtedness.	
6

 	 	 	 	
 	 	As of March 31, 2011 we had $696.7 million of indebtedness, $46.2 million of which was secured indebtedness, and additional availability of $179.5 million under the New Credit Facility, reflecting $20.5 million in outstanding letters of credit.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Not all of our subsidiaries will guarantee the new notes. In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of any of these non-guarantor subsidiaries, the non-guarantor subsidiaries will pay the holders of their debt and their trade creditors before they will be able to distribute any of their assets to us. For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, on a pro forma basis after giving effect to the Transactions and our acquisition of ATT, and for the six month ended March 31, 2011, our non-guarantor subsidiaries generated 25% and 27%, respectively, of our consolidated total revenue, and 30% and 36%, respectively, of our consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, cost of goods sold related to the sale of inventory that was recorded at fair value in connection with acquisition accounting for ATT, restructuring and impairment charges, deal costs, predecessor management fees, gain (loss) from extinguishment of debt and stock compensation (“EBITDA”) (see reconciliation to income from operations on page 23). In addition, at March 31, 2011 our non-guarantor subsidiaries, excluding equity investments in other subsidiaries and intercompany balances, held 26% of our total consolidated assets and 9% of our total consolidated liabilities.	
 	 	 	 	
Optional Redemption	 	We may redeem some or all of the new notes at any time prior to April 1, 2014, for cash at a redemption price equal to 100% of their principal amount plus a “make-whole” premium (as described under “Description of Notes—Optional Redemption”), plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date. Additionally, we may redeem the new notes, in whole or in part, at any time on and after April 1, 2014 at the redemption prices listed under “Description of Notes—Optional Redemption,” plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date.	
 	 	 	 	
Optional Redemption After Public Equity Offerings	 	At any time (which may be more than once) before April 1, 2014, we can choose to redeem up to 35% of the notes with the proceeds from one or more public equity offerings, as long as:	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	we pay 107.125% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of redemption;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	we redeem the notes within 90 days of completing the public equity offering; and	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	at least 65% of the aggregate principal amount of notes issued remains outstanding afterwards.	
 	 	 	 	
Change of Control Offer	 	If a change in control of Griffon occurs, we must give holders of the new notes the opportunity to sell us their notes at 101% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of repurchase.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	See “Risk Factors—We may not be able to repurchase the new notes upon a change of control.”	
 	 	 	 	
Asset Sale Proceeds	 	If we, or our restricted subsidiaries, sell certain assets and do not reinvest the net proceeds in compliance with the indenture, we will be required to make an offer to use such proceeds to repurchase the new notes at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of repurchase. See “Description of Notes—Repurchase at the Option of Holders—Asset Sales.”	
 	 	 	 	
Certain Indenture Provisions	 	The indenture governing the new notes contains covenants limiting our ability and the ability of our restricted subsidiaries to:	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	incur additional debt, issue preferred stock or enter into sale and leaseback transactions;	
7

 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	pay dividends or distributions on our capital stock or repurchase our capital stock or make other restricted payments;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	make certain investments;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	create liens on our assets;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	enter into transactions with affiliates;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	merge, consolidate or sell substantially all of our assets;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	transfer and sell assets;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	create restrictions on dividends or other payments by our restricted subsidiaries; and	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	•	create guarantees of indebtedness by restricted subsidiaries.	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	These covenants are subject to a number of important limitations and exceptions. See “Description of Notes—Certain Covenants.” Many of these covenants will cease to apply to the new notes during any period that the new notes have investment grade ratings from both Moody’s Investors Service, Inc. and Standard & Poor’s and no default has occurred and is continuing under the indenture governing the new notes. See “Description of Notes—Suspension of Covenants.”	
Risk Factors

          An investment in the new notes and participation in the exchange offer involve risks. You should carefully consider all of the information in this prospectus. In particular, you should evaluate the specific risk factors set forth under the caption “Risk Factors” in this prospectus.
8

RISK FACTORS

          You should carefully consider the risks described below, as well as the other information contained in this prospectus, before deciding whether to participate in the exchange offer. The actual occurrence of any of these risks could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. In that case, the value of the new notes could decline substantially, and you may lose part or all of your investment.

Risks Related to the Exchange Offer
 	 	
 	If you fail to exchange your old notes for new notes your old notes will continue to be subject to restrictions on transfer and may become less liquid.	
          We did not register the old notes under the Securities Act or any state securities laws, nor do we intend to do so after the exchange offer. In general, you may only offer or sell the old notes if they are registered under the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws, or offered and sold under an exemption from these requirements. If you do not exchange your old notes in the exchange offer, you will lose your right to have the old notes registered under the Securities Act, subject to certain limitations. If you continue to hold old notes after the exchange offer, you may be unable to sell the old notes.

          Because we anticipate that most holders of old notes will elect to exchange their old notes, we expect that the liquidity of the market for any old notes remaining after the completion of the exchange offer will be substantially limited. Any old notes tendered and exchanged in the exchange offer will reduce the aggregate principal amount of the old notes outstanding. Following the exchange offer, if you do not tender your old notes you generally will not have any further registration rights, and your old notes will continue to be subject to certain transfer restrictions. Accordingly, the liquidity of the market for the old notes could be adversely affected.

     You must comply with the exchange offer procedures in order to receive new notes.

          The new notes will be issued in exchange for the old notes only after timely receipt by the exchange agent of the old notes or a book-entry confirmation related thereto, a properly completed and executed letter of transmittal or an agent’s message and all other required documentation. If you want to tender your old notes in exchange for new notes, you should allow sufficient time to ensure timely delivery. None of us, Griffon nor the exchange agent are under any duty to give you notification of defects or irregularities with respect to tenders of old notes for exchange. Old notes that are not tendered or are tendered but not accepted will, following the exchange offer, continue to be subject to the existing transfer restrictions. In addition, if you tender the old notes in the exchange offer to participate in a distribution of the new notes, you will be required to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction. For additional information, please refer to the sections entitled “The Exchange Offer” and “Plan of Distribution” later in this prospectus.

     Some persons who participate in the exchange offer must deliver a prospectus in connection with resales of the new notes.

          Based on interpretations of the staff of the SEC contained in Exxon Capital Holdings Corp., SEC no-action letter (April 13, 1988), Morgan Stanley & Co. Inc., SEC no-action letter (June 5, 1991) and Shearman & Sterling, SEC no-action letter (July 2, 1983), we believe that you may offer for resale, resell or otherwise transfer the new notes without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. However, in some instances described in this prospectus under “Plan of Distribution,” you will remain obligated to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act to transfer your new notes. In these cases, if you transfer any new note without delivering a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act or without an exemption from registration of your exchange under the Securities Act, you may incur liability under the Securities Act. We do not and will not assume, or indemnify you against, this liability.

Risks Related to the Notes

     Our substantial indebtedness could adversely affect our financial condition.

          We have a significant amount of indebtedness. On March 31, 2011, we had total indebtedness of $696.7 million (including $550.0 million of senior unsecured debt under the old notes, $100.5 million of convertible subordinated debt and $46.2 million of other secured debt, including capital lease obligations).

          Our substantial indebtedness could have important consequences to you. For example, it could:
 	 	 	
 	•	increase our vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;	
 	 	 	
 	•	require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to payments on our indebtedness, thereby reducing the availability of our cash flow to fund working capital, capital expenditures and other general corporate purposes;	
 	 	 	
 	•	limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate;	
9

 	 	 	
 	•	place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that have less debt; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	limit our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions or general corporate purposes.	
          We expect to use cash flow from operations and borrowings under our revolving credit facilities to meet our current and future financial obligations, including funding our operations, debt service and capital expenditures. Our ability to make these payments depends on our future performance, which will be affected by financial, business, economic and other factors, many of which we cannot control. Our business may not generate sufficient cash flow from operations in the future, which could result in our being unable to repay indebtedness, or to fund other liquidity needs. If we do not have enough capital, we may be forced to reduce or delay our business activities and capital expenditures, sell assets, obtain additional debt or equity capital or restructure or refinance all or a portion of our debt, including the new notes, on or before maturity. We cannot make any assurances that we will be able to accomplish any of these alternatives on terms acceptable to us, or at all. In addition, the terms of existing or future indebtedness, including the indenture governing the new notes, may limit our ability to pursue any of these alternatives.
 	 	
 	We may not be able to generate sufficient cash to service all of our indebtedness, including the new notes, and may be forced to take other actions to satisfy our obligations under our indebtedness, which may not be successful.	
          Our ability to make scheduled payments or to refinance our debt obligations depends on our financial and operating performance, which is subject to prevailing economic and competitive conditions and to certain financial, business and other factors beyond our control. We cannot assure you that we will maintain a level of cash flows from operating activities sufficient to permit us to pay the principal, premium, if any, and interest on our indebtedness. See “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources,” incorporated herein by reference from our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2010 and Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011. If our cash flows and capital resources are insufficient to fund our debt service obligations, we may be forced to reduce or delay capital expenditures, sell assets or operations, seek additional capital or restructure or refinance our indebtedness, including the new notes. We cannot assure you that we would be able to take any of these actions, that these actions would be successful and permit us to meet our scheduled debt service obligations or that these actions would be permitted under the terms of our existing or future debt agreements, including the indenture governing the new notes and the New Credit Facility. In the absence of such sufficient cash flows and capital resources, we could face substantial liquidity problems and might be required to dispose of material assets or operations to meet our debt service and other obligations. The indenture governing the new notes and the New Credit Facility contain restrictions on our ability to dispose of assets and to use the proceeds from any such disposition. We may not be able to consummate any such dispositions or generate adequate proceeds from such dispositions to meet our debt service obligations then due. See “Description of Other Indebtedness” and “Description of Notes.”

          If we cannot make scheduled payments on our debt, we will be in default and, as a result, our debt holders could declare all outstanding principal and interest to be due and payable and we could be forced into bankruptcy or liquidation, which could result in your losing your investment in the new notes.

     Griffon is a holding company and may not have access to sufficient cash to make payments on the new notes.

          Griffon is a holding company with no direct operations. Griffon’s principal assets are the equity interests it holds in its operating subsidiaries. As a result, Griffon is dependent upon dividends and other payments from its subsidiaries to generate the funds necessary to meet its outstanding debt service and other obligations. Griffon’s subsidiaries may not generate sufficient cash from operations to enable us to make principal and interest payments on our indebtedness, including the new notes. In addition, any payment of dividends, distributions, loans or advances to Griffon from its subsidiaries could be subject to restrictions on dividends or repatriation of earnings under applicable local law and monetary transfer restrictions in the jurisdictions in which Griffon’s subsidiaries operate. In addition, payments to Griffon from its subsidiaries will be contingent upon its subsidiaries’ earnings. Griffon’s subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities and, except for Griffon’s existing and future subsidiaries that are guarantors of the new notes, they will have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay amounts due under the new notes or to make any funds available to pay those amounts, whether by dividend, distribution, loan or other payment.
 	 	
 	Despite current indebtedness levels, we may still be able to incur more indebtedness, which could further exacerbate the risks described herein.	
          We may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future. The terms of our debt agreements, including the agreements governing the new notes and the New Credit Facility, do not prohibit us from doing so. If we incur any additional indebtedness that ranks equally with the new notes, the holders of that debt will be entitled to share ratably with you in any proceeds distributed in connection with any insolvency, liquidation, reorganization, dissolution or other winding-up of us. This may have the effect of reducing the amount of proceeds paid to you. Additionally, we may borrow up to $200 million under the New Credit Facility. All of the borrowings under the New Credit Facility will be secured indebtedness. The subsidiaries that guarantee the new notes are also the guarantors under the New Credit Facility. See “Liquidity and Capital Resources,” incorporated herein by reference from our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011, and “Description of New Notes.”

10

 	 	
 	The agreements governing our indebtedness, including the new notes and the New Credit Facility, will restrict our ability to engage in some business and financial transactions.	
          The agreements governing our indebtedness, including the new notes and the New Credit Facility, restrict our ability, and the ability of our restricted subsidiaries, to, among other things:
 	 	 	
 	•	incur additional debt, issue preferred stock or enter into sale and leaseback transactions;	
 	 	 	
 	•	pay dividends or distributions on our capital stock or repurchase our capital stock or make other restricted payments;	
 	 	 	
 	•	make certain investments;	
 	 	 	
 	•	create liens on our assets;	
 	 	 	
 	•	enter into transactions with affiliates;	
 	 	 	
 	•	merge, consolidate or sell substantially all of our assets;	
 	 	 	
 	•	transfer and sell assets;	
 	 	 	
 	•	create restrictions on dividends or other payments by our restricted subsidiaries; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	create guarantees of indebtedness by restricted subsidiaries.	
          Our ability to borrow under the New Credit Facility depends upon compliance with these covenants. Events beyond our control could affect our ability to meet these covenants. Our failure to comply with obligations under the agreements governing the new notes and the New Credit Facility may result in an event of default under the agreements governing the new notes and the New Credit Facility, respectively. A default, if not cured or waived, may permit acceleration of this indebtedness and our other indebtedness. We may not have funds available to remedy these defaults. If our indebtedness is accelerated, we may not have sufficient funds available to pay the accelerated indebtedness and may not have the ability to refinance the accelerated indebtedness on terms favorable to us or at all.
 	 	
 	Variable rate indebtedness subjects us to interest rate risk, which could cause our debt service obligations to increase significantly.	
          Certain of our borrowings, primarily borrowings under the New Credit Facility, will be at variable rates of interest and expose us to interest rate risk. As such, our net income is sensitive to movements in interest rates. There are many economic factors outside our control that have in the past, and may in the future, impact rates of interest including publicly announced indices that underlie the interest obligations related to a certain portion of our debt. Factors that impact interest rates include governmental monetary policies, inflation, recession, changes in unemployment, the money supply, international disorder and instability in domestic and foreign financial markets. If interest rates increase, our debt service obligations on the variable rate indebtedness would increase even though the amount borrowed remained the same, and our net income would decrease. Such increases in interest rates could have a material adverse effect on our financial conditions and results of operations.
 	 	
 	The new notes will be effectively subordinated to all of our existing and future secured debt, to the existing and future secured debt of the subsidiary guarantors, and to the existing and future debt of the subsidiaries that do not guarantee the new notes.	
          The new notes will be effectively subordinated to all of our existing and future secured debt, to the existing and future secured debt of the subsidiary guarantors, and to the existing and future debt of the subsidiaries that do not guarantee the new notes. The new notes are not secured by any of Griffon’s assets or the assets of the subsidiary guarantors. As a result, the indebtedness represented by the new notes will effectively be subordinated to any secured indebtedness that Griffon or the subsidiary guarantors may incur, to the extent of the value of the assets securing such indebtedness. The terms of the indenture governing the new notes permit Griffon and the subsidiary guarantors to incur secured debt, subject to limitations. In the event of any distribution or payment of our assets in any foreclosure, dissolution, winding up, liquidation or reorganization, or other bankruptcy proceeding, any secured creditors would have a superior claim to their collateral. In the event of the dissolution, winding up, liquidation or reorganization, or other bankruptcy proceeding of a subsidiary that is not a guarantor, creditors of that subsidiary would generally have the right to be paid in full before any distribution is made to us or the holders of the new notes. If any of the foregoing occur, we cannot assure you that there will be sufficient assets to pay amounts due on the new notes.

          As of March 31, 2011:
 	 	 	
 	•	our consolidated senior secured indebtedness, including capital leases, totaled approximately $46.2 million;	
 	 	 	
 	•	our consolidated senior unsecured indebtedness totaled approximately $550 million;	
 	 	 	
 	•	our consolidated convertible subordinated indebtedness totaled approximately $100.5 million; and	
11

 	 	 	
 	•	our subsidiaries guaranteeing the notes had indebtedness, including subsidiary guarantees of Griffon’s indebtedness, of approximately $565.8 million, of which approximately $15.8 million was secured.	
          For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, on a pro forma basis after giving effect to the Transactions and our acquisition of ATT, and for the six months ended March 31, 2011, our non-guarantor subsidiaries generated 25% and 27%, respectively, of our consolidated total revenue, and 30% and 36%, respectively, of our consolidated EBITDA. In addition, at March 31, 2011, our non-guarantor subsidiaries, excluding equity investments in other subsidiaries and intercompany balances, held 26% of our total consolidated assets and 9% of our total consolidated liabilities. For a presentation of the financial information required by Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-K for our subsidiaries guaranteeing the notes and our non-guarantor subsidiaries, see the footnotes to our financial statements incorporated herein by reference from our Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 24, 2011.

     If we default on our obligations to pay our other indebtedness we may not be able to make payments on the new notes.

          Any default under the agreements governing our indebtedness, including a default under the New Credit Facility, that is not waived by the required lenders, and the remedies sought by the holders of such indebtedness, could make us unable to pay principal, premium, if any, and interest on the new notes and substantially decrease the market value of the new notes. If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flow and are otherwise unable to obtain funds necessary to meet required payments of principal, premium, if any, and interest on our indebtedness, or if we otherwise fail to comply with the various covenants in the instruments governing our indebtedness (including covenants in the indenture governing the new notes and the agreement governing the New Credit Facility), we could be in default under the terms of the agreements governing such indebtedness. In the event of such a default, the holders of such indebtedness could elect to declare all the funds borrowed thereunder to be due and payable, together with accrued and unpaid interest, the lenders under the New Credit Facility could elect to terminate their commitments thereunder and cease making further loans and institute foreclosure proceedings against our assets and we could be forced into bankruptcy or liquidation. If our operating performance declines, we may in the future need to obtain waivers from the required lenders under the New Credit Facility to avoid being in default. If we breach our covenants under the agreement governing the New Credit Facility and seek a waiver, we may not be able to obtain a waiver from the required lenders. If this occurs, we would be in default under the New Credit Facility, the lenders could exercise their rights, as described above, and we could be forced into bankruptcy or liquidation.

     We may not be able to repurchase the new notes upon a change of control.

          Upon the occurrence of specific kinds of change of control events, we will be required to offer to repurchase all outstanding new notes at 101% of their principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest. We may not be able to repurchase the new notes upon a change of control because we may not have sufficient funds. Further, we may be contractually restricted under the terms of our agreements governing our indebtedness from repurchasing all of the new notes tendered by holders upon a change of control. Accordingly, we may not be able to satisfy our obligations to purchase your new notes unless we are able to refinance or obtain waivers under the agreements governing such indebtedness. Our failure to repurchase the new notes upon a change of control would cause a default under the indenture and a cross-default under the agreement governing the New Credit Facility. The New Credit Facility also provides that a change of control, as defined in the agreement governing such facility, will be a default that permits lenders to accelerate the maturity of borrowings thereunder and, if such debt is not paid, to enforce security interests in the collateral securing such debt, thereby limiting our ability to raise cash to purchase the new notes, and reducing the practical benefit of the offer-to-purchase provisions to the holders of the new notes. Any of our future debt agreements may contain similar provisions.

          In addition, the change of control provisions in the indenture may not protect you from certain important corporate events, such as a leveraged recapitalization (which would increase the level of our indebtedness), reorganization, restructuring, merger or other similar transaction. Such a transaction may not involve a change in voting power or beneficial ownership or, even if it does, may not involve a change that constitutes a “Change of Control” as defined in the indenture that would trigger our obligation to repurchase the new notes. If an event occurs that does not constitute a “Change of Control” as defined in the indenture, we will not be required to make an offer to repurchase the new notes and you may be required to continue to hold your new notes despite the event. See “Description of Notes—Change of Control Offer.”
 	 	
 	Federal and state fraudulent transfer laws permit a court to void the new notes and the new note guarantees, and, if that occurs, you may not receive any payments on the new notes.	
          The issuance of the new notes and the new note guarantees may be subject to review under federal and state fraudulent transfer and conveyance statutes. While the relevant laws may vary from state to state, under such laws the payment of consideration will generally be a fraudulent conveyance if (1) we paid the consideration with the intent of hindering, delaying or defrauding creditors or (2) we or any of our guarantors, as applicable, received less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration in return for issuing either the new notes or a new note guarantee and, in the case of (2) only, one of the following is also true:
 	 	 	
 	•	we or any of our guarantors were insolvent or rendered insolvent by reason of the incurrence of the indebtedness;	
 	 	 	
 	•	payment of the consideration left us or any of our guarantors with an unreasonably small amount of capital to carry on its business; or	
12

 	 	 	
 	•	we or any of our guarantors intended to, or believed that we or it would, incur debts beyond our or its ability to pay those debts as they mature.	
          If a court were to find that the issuance of the new notes or a new note guarantee was a fraudulent conveyance, the court could void the payment obligations under the new notes or such new note guarantee or subordinate the new notes or such new note guarantee to presently existing and future indebtedness of ours or such guarantor, or require the holders of the new notes to repay any amounts received with respect to the new notes or such new note guarantee. In the event of a finding that a fraudulent conveyance occurred, you may not receive any repayment on the new notes. Further, the voidance of the new notes could result in an event of default with respect to our other debt and that of our guarantors that could result in acceleration of such indebtedness.

          Generally, an entity would be considered insolvent if at the time it incurred indebtedness:
 	 	 	
 	•	the sum of its debts, including contingent liabilities, was greater than the fair saleable value of all its assets;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the present fair saleable value of its assets was less than the amount that would be required to pay its probable liability on its existing debts and liabilities, including contingent liabilities, as they become absolute and mature; or	
 	 	 	
 	•	it could not pay its debts as they become due.	
          We cannot be certain as to the standards a court would use to determine whether or not we or the guarantors were solvent at the relevant time, or regardless of the standard that a court uses, that the issuance of the new notes and the new note guarantees would not be subordinated to our or any guarantor’s other debt. If the guarantees were legally challenged, any guarantee could also be subject to the claim that, since the guarantee was incurred for our benefit, and only indirectly for the benefit of the guarantor, the obligations of the applicable guarantor were incurred for less than fair consideration. A court could thus void the obligations under the guarantees, subordinate them to the applicable guarantor’s other debt or take other action detrimental to the holders of the new notes.
 	 	
 	Your ability to transfer the new notes may be limited by the absence of an active trading market, and there is no assurance that any active trading market will develop for the new notes.	
          The new notes are a new issue of securities for which there is no established public market. We do not intend to have the new notes listed on a national securities exchange or to arrange for quotation on any automated dealer quotation systems. The initial purchasers have advised us that they intend to make a market in the new notes, as permitted by applicable laws and regulations; however, the initial purchasers are not obligated to make a market in the new notes, and they may discontinue their market-making activities at any time without notice. Therefore, we cannot assure you as to the development or liquidity of any trading market for the new notes. The liquidity of any market for the new notes will depend on a number of factors, including:
 	 	 	
 	•	the number of holders of new notes;	
 	 	 	
 	•	our operating performance and financial condition;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the market for similar securities;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the interest of securities dealers in making a market in the new notes; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	prevailing interest rates.	
          Historically, the market for non-investment grade debt has been subject to disruptions that have caused substantial volatility in the prices of securities similar to the new notes. We cannot assure you that the market, if any, for the new notes will be free from similar disruptions or that any such disruptions may not adversely affect the prices at which you may sell your new notes. Therefore, we cannot assure you that you will be able to sell your new notes at a particular time or the price that you receive when you sell will be favorable.

     The amount that can be collected under the guarantees will be limited.

          Each of the guarantees will be limited to the maximum amount that can be guaranteed by a particular guarantor without rendering the guarantee, as it relates to that guarantor, avoidable. See “Risk Factors—Federal and state fraudulent transfer laws permit a court to void the new notes and the new note guarantees, and, if that occurs, you may not receive any payments on the new notes.” In general, the maximum amount that can be guaranteed by a particular guarantor may be significantly less than the principal amount of the new notes. This provision may not be effective to protect the guarantees from being voided under fraudulent transfer law, or may eliminate the guarantor’s obligations or reduce the guarantor’s obligations to an amount that effectively makes the guarantee worthless.

13

Risks Related to Our Business

     Acquisition of Ames True Temper, Inc.

          On September 30, 2010, we purchased all of the outstanding stock of the parent company of ATT for total consideration of $542 million, subject to certain adjustments.

          We will face risks commonly encountered with a substantial acquisition and related financing including:
 	 	 	
 	•	we may have failed to identify material problems and liabilities in its due diligence review;	
 	 	 	
 	•	we may fail to successfully integrate certain aspects of the operations, administrative functions and personnel of ATT;	
 	 	 	
 	•	we have a lean corporate senior management team which could be distracted by the time and commitment required in connection with the integration of ATT;	
 	 	 	
 	•	risks associated with expanding into new geographic regions such as the Far East and Australia, including new business cultures and new regulatory environments;	
 	 	 	
 	•	we may fail to maintain good relationships with employees, suppliers and customers of ATT following the change in ownership; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	the additional indebtedness incurred to fund the acquisition of ATT could adversely affect our liquidity and financial stability.	
     Current worldwide economic uncertainty and market volatility could adversely affect our businesses.

          The current worldwide economic uncertainty, market volatility and credit crisis will continue to have an adverse effect on us during 2011, particularly in Home & Building Products segment, which is substantially linked to the U.S. housing market and the general U.S. economy. Also, purchases of ATT products are discretionary for consumers and consumers are generally more willing to purchase products during periods in which favorable macroeconomic conditions prevail. Additionally, the current condition of the credit markets could impact our ability to refinance expiring debt, obtain additional credit for investments in current businesses or for acquisitions, with favorable terms, or there may be no financing available. We are also exposed to basic economic risks including a decrease in the demand for the products and services offered or a higher risk of default on our receivables.

     Adverse trends in the housing sector and in general economic conditions will directly impact our business.

          Our Home & Building Products segment is influenced by market conditions for new home construction and renovation of existing homes. For the year ended September 30, 2010 and the first six months of fiscal 2011, approximately 30% and 48%, respectively, of our consolidated revenue (approximately 48% and 48%, respectively, on a pro forma basis after giving effect to the acquisition of ATT) was derived from the Home & Building Products segment which is heavily dependent on new home construction and renovation of existing homes. The strength of the U.S. economy, the age of existing home stock, job growth, interest rates, consumer confidence and the availability of consumer credit, as well as demographic factors such as the migration into the United States and migration of the population within the United States also have an effect on Home & Building Products. In that respect, the significant downturn in the housing market has had an adverse effect on the operating results of Home & Building Products and this effect is likely to continue in 2011, particularly to its BPC business.

     We operate in highly competitive industries and may be unable to compete effectively.

          Our operating companies face intense competition in each of the markets served. There are a number of competitors, some of which are larger and have greater resources than our operating companies. We compete primarily on the basis of competitive prices, technical expertise, product differentiation, and quality of products and services. There can be no assurance that we will not encounter increased competition in the future, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial results.

     The loss of large customers can harm financial results.
          A small number of customers account for, and are expected to continue to account for a substantial portion of Griffon’s consolidated revenue.

     For the year ended September 30, 2010:
 	 	 	
 	•	The United States Government and its agencies, through either prime or subcontractor relationships, represented 24% of Griffon’s consolidated revenue and 73% of Telephonics revenue.	
 	•	Procter & Gamble represented 13% of Griffon’s consolidated revenue and 50% of Plastics revenue.	
 	•	The Home Depot represented 12% of Griffon’s consolidated revenue and 26% of Home & Building Products revenue.	
 	•	On a pro forma basis, The Home Depot represented 13% of Griffon’s consolidated revenue and 27% of Home & Building Products revenue.	
     For the six months ended March 31, 2011:

14

 	 	 	
 	•	The United States Government and its agencies, through either prime or subcontractor relationships, represented 18% of Griffon’s consolidated revenue and 75% of Telephonics revenue.	
 	•	Procter & Gamble represented 14% of Griffon’s consolidated revenue and 50% of Plastics revenue.	
 	•	The Home Depot represented 12% of Griffon’s consolidated revenue and 25% of Home & Building Products revenue.	
     No other customers exceed 9% of consolidated revenue. Future operating results will continue to substantially depend on the success of Griffon’s largest customers and Griffon’s relationships with them. Orders from these customers are subject to fluctuation and may be reduced materially. The loss of all or a portion of volume from any one of these customers could have a material adverse impact on Griffon’s liquidity and operations.

     Also, Home & Building Products extends credit to its customers, which exposes it to credit risk. Their largest customer accounted for approximately 26% of Home & Building Products net accounts receivable and 10% of consolidated net accounts receivable as of September 30, 2010, and 27% of Home & Building Products net accounts receivable and 14% of its consolidated net accounts receivable as of March 31, 2011. If this customer were to become insolvent or otherwise unable to pay, the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Home & Building Products segment would be adversely affected.

     Reliance on third party suppliers and manufacturers may impair ability to meet ATT’s customer demands.

          ATT relies on a limited number of domestic and foreign companies, including its joint venture partners, to supply components and manufacture certain of its products. The percentage of ATT’s products sourced, based on revenue, approximated 39% for the six months ended March 31, 2011. Reliance on third party suppliers and manufacturers may reduce control over the timing of deliveries and quality of ATT’s products. Reduced product quality or failure to deliver products quickly may jeopardize relationships with certain of ATT’s key customers. In addition, reliance on third party suppliers or manufacturers may result in failure to meet ATT’s customer demands. Continued turbulence in the worldwide economy may affect the liquidity and financial condition of ATT’s suppliers. Should any of these parties fail to manufacture sufficient supply, go out of business or discontinue a particular component, alternative suppliers may not be found in a timely manner, if at all. Such events could impact ATT’s ability to fill orders, which would have a material adverse effect on customer relationships.

     If we are unable to obtain raw materials for products at favorable prices it could adversely impact operating performance.

          Home & Building Products’ and Plastics’ suppliers primarily provide resin, wood and steel. Assurance cannot be provided that these segments may not experience shortages of raw materials or components for products or be forced to seek alternative sources of supply. If temporary shortages due to disruptions in supply caused by weather, transportation, production delays or other factors require raw materials to be secured from sources other than current suppliers, the terms may not be as favorable as current terms or material may not be available at all. In recent years, Home & Building Products and Plastics have experienced price increases in steel and plastic resins. While most key raw materials used in our businesses are generally available from numerous sources, raw materials are subject to price fluctuations. Because raw materials in the aggregate constitute a significant component of the cost of goods sold, price fluctuations could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations. Our ability to pass raw material price increases to customers is limited due to supply arrangements and competitive pricing pressure, and there is generally a time lag between increased raw material costs and implementation of corresponding price increases for our products. In particular, sharp increases in raw material prices are more difficult to pass through to customers and may negatively affect short-term financial performance.

     ATT is subject to risks associated with its operations in China.

          A substantial amount of ATT’s sourcing is done through Chinese joint ventures. China does not have a well-developed, consolidated body of laws governing foreign investment enterprises. Enforcement of existing laws or contracts based on existing law may be uncertain and sporadic, and it may be difficult to obtain swift and equitable enforcement or to obtain enforcement of a judgment by a court of another jurisdiction. The relative inexperience of China’s judiciary in many cases creates additional uncertainty as to the outcome of any litigation. In addition, interpretation of statutes and regulations may be subject to government policies reflecting domestic political changes. Furthermore, a substantial portion of ATT’s pruning tools, as well as all foam and fiberglass planters, are manufactured in China and must be shipped into the U.S. When they enter the U.S., these products may be subject to import quotas, import duties and other restrictions. Any inability to import these products into the U.S. and any tariffs that may be levied with respect to these products may have a material adverse result on ATT’s business and results of operations, financial position and cash flows.

     Our businesses are subject to seasonal variations and the impact of uncertain weather patterns.

          Historically, our revenue and income have been lowest in the second quarter ending March 31 and highest in the fourth quarter ending September 30, primarily due to the seasonality of BPC’s business. BPC’s revenue is driven by residential renovation and construction which is generally at reduced levels during the winter months. Because a high percentage of manufacturing overhead and operating expenses are relatively fixed throughout the year, operating margins have historically been lower in quarters with lower revenue. ATT’s lawn and garden products are used primarily in the spring and summer; in 2010, 61% of ATT’s sales occurred during the second and third quarters. A majority of ATT’s operating income and cash flow is generated in this period, and therefore ATT’s working capital needs and borrowings generally peak near the end of the second quarter in preparation for the spring selling season.

15

          With the inclusion of ATT’s operating results, starting in 2011, the first and second quarters are expected to be our lower revenue and income quarters.

          Demand for lawn and garden products is influenced by weather, particularly weekend weather during the peak gardening season. ATT’s sales volumes could be adversely affected by certain weather patterns such as unseasonably cool or warm temperatures, hurricanes, water shortages or floods. In addition, lack of snow or lower than average snowfall during the winter season may also result in reduced sales of certain ATT products, such as snow shovels and other snow tools. As a result, ATT’s results of operations, financial results and cash flows could be adversely impacted.

     Further consolidation in the retail industry may adversely affect profitability.

          Home centers and mass merchandisers have consolidated and increased in scale. If this trend continues, customers will likely seek more favorable terms for their purchases of products, which will limit our ability to pass through raw material or other cost increases, or to raise prices for any reason. Sales on terms less favorable than current terms could have a material adverse effect on profitability.

     Unionized employees could strike or participate in a work stoppage.

          We employ approximately 5,700 people on a full-time basis, approximately 500 of whom are covered by collective bargaining or similar labor agreements (all in the Telephonics and ATT businesses). If unionized employees engage in a strike or other work stoppage, or if we are unable to negotiate acceptable extensions of agreements with labor unions, a significant disruption of operations and increased operating costs could occur. In addition, any renegotiation or renewal of labor agreements could result in higher wages or benefits paid to unionized employees, which could increase operating costs and could have a material adverse effect on profitability.

     Trends in the baby diaper market will directly impact our business.

          Recent trends have been for baby diaper manufacturers to specify thinner plastic films for use in their products which reduces the amount of product sold and Plastics’ revenue; this trend has generally resulted in Plastics incurring costs to redesign and reengineer products to accommodate required specification changes. Such decreases, or the inability to meet changing customer specifications, could result in a material decline in Plastics revenue and profits.

     Telephonics’ business depends heavily upon government contracts and, therefore, the defense budget.

          Telephonics sells products to the U.S. government and its agencies both directly, and indirectly as a first-tier supplier to prime contractors in the defense industry such as Boeing, Lockheed Martin and Northrop Grumman. In the year ended September 30, 2010 and the six months ended March 31, 2011, U.S. government contracts and subcontracts accounted for approximately 24% and 18%, respectively of our consolidated revenue. Contracts involving the U.S. government may include various risks, including:
 	 	 	
 	•	termination for convenience by the government;	
 	 	 	
 	•	reduction or modification in the event of changes in the government’s requirements or budgetary constraints;	
 	 	 	
 	•	increased or unexpected costs, causing losses or reduced profits under contracts where Telephonics’ prices are fixed, or determinations that certain costs are not allowable under particular government contracts;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the failure or inability of the prime contractor to perform its contract in circumstances where Telephonics is a subcontractor;	
 	 	 	
 	•	failure to observe and comply with government business practice and procurement regulations such that Telephonics could be suspended or barred from bidding on or receiving awards of new government contracts;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the failure of the government to exercise options for additional work provided for in contracts; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	the government’s right, in certain circumstances, to freely use technology developed under these contracts.	
          The programs in which Telephonics participates may extend for several years, but are normally funded on an incremental basis. Decreases in the U.S. defense budget, in particular with respect to programs to which Telephonics supplies materials, could have a material adverse impact on Telephonics financial conditions, results of operations and cash flows. The U.S. government may not continue to fund programs to which Telephonics’ development projects apply. Even if funding is continued, Telephonics may fail to compete successfully to obtain funding pursuant to such programs.

     Telephonics’ business could be adversely affected by a negative audit by the U.S. Government.

          As a government contractor, and a subcontractor to government contractors, Telephonics is subject to audits and investigations by U.S. Government Agencies such as the Defense Contract Audit Agency, other Inspectors General and the Department of Justice. These agencies review a contractor’s performance under its contracts, cost structure and compliance with

16

applicable laws, regulations and standards. These agencies also review the adequacy of, and a contractor’s compliance with, its internal control systems and policies, including the contractor’s management, purchasing, property, estimating, compensation, and accounting and information systems. Any costs found to be misclassified or improperly allocated to a specific contract will not be reimbursed or must be refunded if already billed and collected. Griffon could incur significant expenses in complying with audits and subpoenas issued by the government in aid of inquiries and investigations. If an audit or an investigation uncovers improper or illegal activities, Telephonics may be subject to civil and criminal penalties and/or administrative sanctions, which could include contract termination, forfeiture of profit, suspension of payments, fines and suspension or prohibition from doing business with the U.S. Government. In addition, if allegations of impropriety are made, Telephonics and Griffon could suffer serious reputational harm.

     We must continually improve existing products, design and sell new products and invest in research and development in order to compete effectively.

          The markets for Plastics and Telephonics are characterized by rapid technological change, evolving industry standards and continuous improvements in products. Due to constant changes in these markets, future success depends on their ability to develop new technologies, products, processes and product applications.

          Product and technological developments are accomplished both through internally-funded research and development projects, as well as through strategic partnerships with customers. Because it is not generally possible to predict the amount of time required and costs involved in achieving certain research and development objectives, actual development costs may exceed budgeted amounts and estimated product development schedules may be extended. Our financial condition and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected if:
 	 	 	
 	•	product improvements are not completed on a timely basis;	
 	 	 	
 	•	new products are not introduced on a timely basis or do not achieve sufficient market penetration;	
 	 	 	
 	•	there are budget overruns or delays in research and development efforts; or	
 	 	 	
 	•	new products experience reliability or quality problems.	
We may be unable to implement our acquisition growth strategy, which may result in added expenses without a commensurate increase in revenue and income and divert management’s attention.

          Making strategic acquisitions is a significant part of our growth plans. The ability to successfully complete acquisitions depends on identifying and acquiring, on acceptable terms, companies that either complement or enhance currently held businesses or expand us into new profitable businesses. We regularly review potential acquisition opportunities and frequently participate in processes in which we submit indications of interest. While we incur expenses in evaluating potential acquisition candidates and conducting due diligence, very few of these expressions of interest result in actual acquisitions. Although there are no agreements or understandings currently in place with regard to any specific acquisition candidate, given the number of acquisition candidates we evaluate, we may well effect an acquisition in the current fiscal year as a result of our ongoing acquisition growth strategy.

          After we complete an acquisition, we must properly integrate the acquired business in order to maximize profitability. The competition for acquisition candidates is intense and we cannot assure that we will successfully identify acquisition candidates and complete acquisitions at reasonable purchase prices, in a timely manner or at all. Further, there is a risk that acquisitions will not be properly integrated into our existing structure. In implementing an acquisition growth strategy, the following may be encountered:
 	 	 	
 	•	costs associated with incomplete or poorly implemented acquisitions;	
 	 	 	
 	•	expenses, delays and difficulties of integrating acquired companies into our existing organization;	
 	 	 	
 	•	dilution of the interest of existing stockholders; or	
 	 	 	
 	•	diversion of management’s attention.	
          An unsuccessful implementation of our acquisition growth strategy could have an adverse impact on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

     The loss of certain key officers or employees could adversely affect our business.

          Our success is materially dependent upon the continued services of certain key officers and employees. The loss of such key personnel could have a material adverse effect on our operating results or financial condition.

We are exposed to a variety of risks relating to non-U.S. sales and operations, including non-U.S. economic and political conditions and fluctuations in exchange rates.

          We own properties and conduct operations in Europe, Canada, Australia, Mexico and South America. Sales of products through non-U.S. subsidiaries accounted for approximately 32% and 24% of consolidated revenue for the year ended September 30,

17

2010 and the six months ended March 31, 2011, respectively. These sales could be adversely affected by changes in political and economic conditions, trade protection measures, differing intellectual property rights laws and changes in regulatory requirements that restrict the sales of products or increase costs. Currency fluctuations between the U.S. dollar and the currencies in the non-U.S. regions in which we do business may also have an impact on future reported financial results. Non-U.S. sales were approximately 29% of total sales for the year ended September 30, 2010 (including ATT on a pro forma basis), and approximately 30% of total sales for the six months ended March 31, 2011.

     We may not be able to protect our proprietary rights.

          We rely on a combination of patent, copyright and trademark laws, trade secrets, confidentiality and non-disclosure agreements and other contractual provisions to protect proprietary rights. Such measures do not provide absolute protection and we cannot give assurance that measures for protecting these proprietary rights are and will be adequate, or that competitors will not independently develop similar technologies.

          We may inadvertently infringe on, or may be accused of infringing on, proprietary rights held by another party. We are regularly improving our technology and employing existing technologies in new ways. Though we take reasonable precautions to ensure we do not infringe on the rights of others, it is possible that we may inadvertently infringe on, or may be accused of infringing on, proprietary rights held by others. If we are found to have infringed on the propriety rights held by others, any related litigation or settlement relating to such infringement may have a material effect on our financial statements and financial condition.

     We are exposed to product liability claims.

          We may be the subject of product liability claims relating to the performance of our products or the performance of a product in which our products were a component part. There can be no assurance that future product liability claims will not be brought against us, either by an injured customer of an end product manufacturer who used one of the products as a component or by a direct purchaser. Moreover, no assurance can be given that indemnification from customers or coverage under insurance policies will be adequate to cover future product liability claims against us. In addition, product liability insurance can be expensive, difficult to maintain and may be unobtainable in the future on acceptable terms. The amount and scope of any insurance coverage may be inadequate if a product liability claim is successfully asserted.

     We have been, and may in the future be, subject to claims and liabilities under environmental laws and regulations.

          Our operations and assets are subject to environmental laws and regulations including those pertaining to the discharge of materials into the environment, the handling and disposal of wastes, including solid and hazardous wastes, remediation of contaminated sites or otherwise relating to health, safety and protection of the environment, in various jurisdictions in which we operate. Non-compliance with these requirements may result in significant fines or penalties limitations on our operations or claims for remediation costs, as well as alleged personal or property damages. We do not expect to make any expenditure with respect to ongoing compliance with or remediation under these environmental laws and regulations that would have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results or financial condition. However, the applicable requirements under environmental laws and regulations or their enforcement may change at any time.

          We have incurred and can incur environmental costs related to sites that are no longer owned or operated, as well as third-party sites to which hazardous materials are sent. It cannot be assured that material expenditures or liabilities will not be incurred in connection with such claims. See the Commitment and Contingencies footnote in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for further information on environmental contingencies. Based on facts presently known, the outcome of current environmental matters are not expected to have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. However, presently unknown environmental conditions, changes in environmental laws and regulations or their enforcement, any ultimate liability that exceeds our reserves or other unanticipated events may give rise to claims, or otherwise that may involve material expenditures or liabilities.

     Changes in income tax laws and regulations or exposure to additional income tax liabilities could adversely affect profitability.

          We are subject to federal, state and local income taxes in the United States and in various taxing jurisdictions outside the United States. Tax provisions and liabilities are subject to the allocation of income among various U.S. and international tax jurisdictions. Our effective tax rate could be adversely affected by changes in the mix of earnings in countries with differing statutory tax rates, changes in any valuation allowance for deferred tax assets or the amendment or enactment of tax laws. The amount of income taxes paid is subject to audits by U.S. Federal, state and local tax authorities, as well as tax authorities in the taxing jurisdictions outside the United States. If such audits result in assessments different from recorded income tax liabilities, our future financial results may include unfavorable adjustments to our income tax provision

18

USE OF PROCEEDS

          We will not receive any proceeds from the exchange offer. Any old notes that are properly tendered and exchanged pursuant to the exchange offer will be retired and cancelled.

19

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

          Our consolidated ratio of earnings to fixed charges were as follows for the periods presented:
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	For the Years Ended September 30,	 	Six Months
Ended
March 31,	 	

	 	

	 	
 	 	2006	 	2007	 	2008	 	2009	 	2010	 	2011	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	 	 	3.5 x	 	 	2.2 x	 	 	1.0 x	 	 	1.9 x	 	 	1.5 x	 	 	0.2x	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
          For purposes of computing the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings consists of income before income taxes plus fixed charges (exclusive of interest capitalized during the period) and amortization of capitalized interest. Fixed charges include interest expense, interest capitalized, amortization of capitalized expenses related to indebtedness and the portion of rental expense that is deemed representative of an interest factor. Due to a loss before taxes and discontinued operations for the six months ended March 31, 2011, earnings were insufficient to cover fixed charges by $23.8 million. The loss included $15.2 million of costs related to the sale of inventory that was recorded at fair value in connection with acquisition accounting related to the acquisition of ATT and $26.2 million related to the loss on debt extinguishment.

20

CAPITALIZATION

          The following table sets forth our cash and capitalization at March 31, 2011. You should read this table in conjunction with “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and our consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto incorporated by reference into this prospectus.
 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	March 31, 2011
($ in Millions)	 	

	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	208.3	 	

	

	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
Debt:	 	 	 	 	
Senior secured credit facilities:	 	 	 	 	
Senior secured term loan facility	 	$	—	 	
Senior secured revolving credit facilities	 	 	—	 	
New Credit Facility(1)	 	 	—	 	
71/8% senior notes due 2018	 	 	550.0	 	
Convertible subordinated notes due 2017	 	 	100.0	 	
Convertible subordinated notes due 2023	 	 	0.5	 	
Other debt(2)	 	 	46.2	 	

	

	 	
Total debt	 	 	696.7	 	
Total Equity	 	 	709.2	 	

	

	 	
Total capitalization	 	$	1,405.9	 	

	

	 	

	 	
(1)	The New Credit Facility provides for aggregate borrowings of up to $200.0 million. On March 31, 2011, there was $179.5 million of availability under the New Credit Facility and $20.5 million in letters of credit outstanding.	
 	 	 	
(2)	Amount consists of outstanding amounts under Griffon’s ESOP loans, capital leases and real estate mortgages.	
21

SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA

          The following tables set forth selected historical financial information for Griffon on a consolidated basis derived from its: (i) unaudited financial statements for the six months ended March 31, 2010 and 2011, which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus; (ii) audited financial statements for the years ended September 30, 2008, 2009 and 2010, which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus; and (iii) audited financial statements for the years ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, which are not incorporated by reference into this prospectus. The historical financial information presented may not be indicative of our future performance. In addition, our results for the six months ended March 31, 2011 are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected for the entire year ending September 30, 2011.

          The selected historical financial information should be read in conjunction with “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and our financial statements and the corresponding notes, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus.
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	For the Years Ended September 30,	 	Six Months Ended
March 31,	 	

	 	

	 	
 	 	2006	 	2007	 	2008	 	2009	 	2010	 	2010	 	2011	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	
 	 	(Dollars in thousands)	 	
Statement of Operations Data:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue	 	$	1,327,735	 	$	1,365,729	 	$	1,269,305	 	$	1,194,050	 	$	1,293,996	 	$	619,134	 	$	890,531	 	
Income (loss) before taxes and discontinued operation	 	 	65,305	 	 	37,249	 	 	(182	)	 	19,605	 	 	13,812	 	 	5,869	 	 	(23,689	)	
Provision for income taxes	 	 	21,907	 	 	11,764	 	 	2,651	 	 	1,687	 	 	4,308	 	 	(345	)	 	(8,008	)	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	
Income (loss) from continuing operations	 	 	43,398	 	 	25,485	 	 	(2,833	)	 	17,918	 	 	9,504	 	 	6,214	 	 	(15,681	)	
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	 	 	5,930	 	 	(6,086	)	 	(40,591	)	 	790	 	 	88	 	 	110	 	 	—	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	
Net Income (loss)(1)	 	$	49,328	 	$	19,399	 	$	(43,424	)	$	18,708	 	$	9,592	 	$	6,324	 	$	(15,681	)	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance Sheet Data:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	 	$	927,614	 	$	959,415	 	$	1,167,486	 	$	1,143,891	 	$	1,749,516	 	$	1,167,071	 	$	1,857,348	 	
Total debt, excluding debt discount	 	 	217,320	 	 	232,830	 	 	232,828	 	 	179,804	 	 	555,486	 	 	226,201	 	 	696,713	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other Financial Data:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Capital expenditures	 	$	41,653	 	$	29,737	 	$	53,116	 	$	32,697	 	$	40,477	 	$	17,689	 	$	41,737	 	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	33,974	 	 	39,458	 	 	42,923	 	 	42,346	 	 	40,442	 	 	20,208	 	 	29,378	 	

	 	
 	 	 	
(1)	Amount for 2011 includes $15,152 ($9,849 net of tax) of costs related to the sale of inventory that was recorded at fair value in connection with acquisition accounting related to the acquisition of ATT and $26,164 ($16,813 net of tax) related to the loss on debt extinguishment. Amount in 2010 includes $9,805 ($7,705 net of tax) of costs related to the acquisition of ATT. Amount for 2008 includes a $12,913 goodwill impairment charge that was not deductible for income taxes. Amounts for 2006 - 2009 reflect the retrospective adoption of new accounting guidance for convertible debt. See Adoption of New Accounting Pronouncements footnote to Griffon’s audited financial statements incorporated by reference into this prospectus.	
22

RECONCILIATION OF EBITDA TO INCOME FROM OPERATIONS

          Griffon evaluates performance and finances debt on earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, cost of goods sold related to the sale of inventory that was recorded at fair value in connection with acquisition accounting for ATT, restructuring and impairment charges, deal costs, predecessor management fees, gain (loss) from extinguishment of debt and stock compensation (“EBITDA”). Griffon believes this information is useful to investors for the same reason. The following table provides a reconciliation of EBITDA to income from operations (in millions):
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Pro Forma
Year Ended
September 30,
2010	 	Six Months
Ended March
31, 2011	 	

	

	

	

	
Parent Company	 	$	(20.1	)	$	(6.7	)	
Guarantor Companies	 	 	134.0	 	 	55.9	 	
Non-Guarantor Companies	 	 	50.0	 	 	27.4	 	

	

	

	

	

	

	
Total EBITDA	 	 	163.9	 	 	76.6	 	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	(56.5	)	 	(29.4	)	
Fair value write-off of acquired inventory sold	 	 	—	 	 	(15.2	)	
Restructuring and impairments	 	 	(6.6	)	 	(2.6	)	
Deal costs and predecessor management fees	 	 	(22.7	)	 	—	 	
Stock compensation	 	 	(5.8	)	 	(4.6	)	
Other (income) expense	 	 	(3.4	)	 	(3.2	)	

	

	

	

	

	

	
Income from operations	 	$	68.9	 	$	21.6	 	

	

	

	

	

	

	
23

DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS

          The following description of some important terms of some of our indebtedness is not complete and does not contain all the information that may be important to you. For a more complete understanding of our indebtedness, we encourage you to obtain and read the agreements and documents governing this indebtedness, which we will provide to you upon your request. See “Where You Can Find More Information.”

Cash-Flow Revolving Credit Facility

          On March 18, 2011, Griffon and certain of its subsidiaries entered into the New Credit Facility. The New Credit Facility provides for a revolving credit facility in the aggregate principal amount of $200 million and includes a letter of credit sub-facility with a limit of $50 million, a multi-currency sub-facility of $50 million and a swingline sub-facility with a limit of $30 million.

          Borrowings under the New Credit Facility may be repaid and re-borrowed at any time, subject to final maturity of the New Credit Facility or the occurrence of a default or event of default under the New Credit Facility. Except for dispositions equal to 17.5% of the consolidated assets of the Griffon and subject to certain reinvestment rights, we will be required to make repayments under the New Credit Facility upon the disposition of certain of our assets.

          Interest is payable on the outstanding aggregate principal amount of the New Credit Facility at either a LIBOR or Base Rate benchmark rate plus an applicable margin, which will decrease based on our financial performance. The initial margins are 1.75% for Base Rate loans and 2.75% of LIBOR loans, in each case without a floor.

          The New Credit Facility contains the following three financial maintenance tests:
 	 	 	
 	•	a consolidated leverage ratio that is calculated as a ratio of consolidated net funded debt to consolidated EBITDA. This ratio is currently set at 5.50:1.00 but will step-down over the life of the New Credit Facility.	
 	 	 	
 	•	a consolidated senior secured leverage ratio that is calculated as a ratio of consolidated senior secured funded debt to consolidated EBITDA. This ratio is set at 2.75:1.	
 	 	 	
 	•	a consolidated interest coverage ratio that is calculated as a ratio of consolidated EBITDA to consolidated interest expense. This ratio is set at 2.75:1.	
          Other material terms of the New Credit Facility include customary affirmative and negative covenants and events of default. Certain restrictions that we are subject to include, without limitation, restrictions on indebtedness, liens, restricted payments and investments.

          The New Credit Facility is guaranteed by Clopay Building Products Company, Inc., Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc., Telephonics Corporation and Ames True Temper, Inc., and is secured on a first priority basis by all of our assets and all of the assets of the guarantors. None of our foreign subsidiaries will be required to guarantee the New Credit Facility.

Convertible Subordinated Notes

          On December 21, 2009, Griffon issued and sold $100 million principal amount of its 4.00% convertible subordinated notes due 2017 pursuant to a purchase agreement, dated as of December 16, 2009, between Griffon and Goldman, Sachs & Co., as representative for the several purchasers named therein. The net proceeds from this offering, after deducting the initial purchasers’ discount and the estimated offering expenses, were approximately $95.9 million.

          The convertible subordinated notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of such notes have not been registered under the Securities Act and may not be offered or sold in the United States absent registration or an applicable exemption from the registration requirement. The subordinated convertible notes were sold in a private placement and resold by the initial purchasers to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A of the Securities Act. Shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the subordinated convertible notes have been reserved for issuance by Griffon and Griffon has applied for such shares to be listed on the New York Stock Exchange.

          The subordinated convertible notes will mature on January 15, 2017, unless earlier repurchased by Griffon at the holder’s option or converted. Interest on the subordinated convertible notes is payable semiannually at a rate of 4.00% per annum on January 15 and July 15 of each year.

          Holders may convert their subordinated convertible notes prior to the close of business on the business day immediately preceding July 15, 2016 only under certain circumstances. On and after July 15, 2016, a holder may convert its subordinated convertible notes in integral multiples of $1,000 principal amount at any time until the close of business on the second scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date. The initial conversion rate of the subordinated convertible notes is 67.0799 shares of the common stock per $1,000 principal amount of subordinated convertible notes, corresponding to an initial conversion price of approximately $14.91 per share of common stock, subject to adjustment as set forth in the indenture governing the

24

subordinated convertible notes. In lieu of delivering shares of its common stock, Griffon may settle any conversion of subordinated convertible notes through the delivery of cash or a combination of cash and shares of common stock. Upon the occurrence of a fundamental change, holders will have the option to require Griffon to repurchase in cash all or any portion of their subordinated convertible notes in an integral multiple of $1,000 principal amount. The fundamental change repurchase price will equal 100% of the principal amount of the subordinated convertible notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the fundamental change repurchase date.

          The outstanding balance of these notes on March 31, 2011 was $100 million and the fair value was approximately $109 million.

Foreign Subsidiary Facilities

          In November 2010, Clopay Europe GMBH (“Clopay Europe”) and its subsidiaries entered into a €10 million revolving credit facility and a €20 million term loan with a German bank. The revolving facility accrues interest at the rate of Euribor plus 2.35% per annum, and the term loan accrued interest at a rate of Euribor plus 2.45% per annum. The revolving facility matures in November 2011, but is renewable upon mutual agreement with the bank. There were no borrowings under the revolving facility as of March 31, 2011. Clopay Europe currently expects that it will draw down on the €20 million term loan on or prior to August 1, 2011. The term loan can be drawn until August 1, 2011 and, if drawn, repayment will be in ten equal installments beginning September 2011 with maturity in December 2013. Under the term loan, Clopay Europe is required to maintain a certain minimum equity to assets ratio and keep leverage below a certain level, defined as the ratio of total debt to EBITDA.

          A foreign subsidiary of Plastics maintains a line of credit of approximately $5 million. Interest on borrowings accrue at a rate of LIBOR plus 4%. There was $2 million outstanding and $3 million available for borrowing under the line as of March 31, 2011.

ESOP Loans

          Our Employee Stock Ownership Plan (“ESOP”) entered into a new loan agreement in August 2010 to borrow $20 million over a one-year period. After the first year, we have the option to convert all or a portion of the outstanding loan to a five-year term. If converted, principal is payable in quarterly installments at the rate of $250,000 per quarter beginning September 2011, with the remainder due at the final maturity date. The loan will bear interest at a rate equal to either LIBOR plus 2.5% or the bank’s prime rate. The proceeds of the loan are to be used to purchase common stock of Griffon in the open market. The loan is secured by a pledge of the shares purchased with the loan proceeds and payments are guaranteed by Griffon. At March 31, 2011, 675,848 shares have been purchased; the outstanding balance was $8.3 million and $11.7 million was available for borrowing under this line.

          The ESOP has an additional loan agreement, guaranteed by Griffon, which requires payments of principal and interest through the expiration date of September 2012 at which time the $3.9 million balance of the loan, and any outstanding interest, will be payable. The primary purpose of this loan was to purchase 547,605 shares of Griffon’s common stock in October 2008. The loan bears interest at rates based upon the prime rate or LIBOR. The balance of the loan was $4.7 million at March 31, 2011, and the outstanding balance approximates fair value, as the interest rates are indexed to current market rates.

Real Estate Mortgages

          In December 2010, we entered into two second lien real estate mortgages to secure new loans totaling $11.8 million. The loans mature in February 2016 are collateralized by the related properties; and are guaranteed by Griffon. The loans bear interest at a rate of LIBOR plus 3% with the option to swap to a fixed rate. The loan balances totaled $11.7 million at March 31, 2011.

          We also have other real estate mortgages that bear interest at rates from 6.3% to 6.6% with maturities extending through 2016 and are collateralized by real property.

25

THE EXCHANGE OFFER

Purpose of the Exchange Offer

          On March 17, 2011, Griffon privately placed $550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of old notes in a transaction exempt from registration under the Securities Act. Because the old notes were privately placed, the old notes may not be reoffered, resold or otherwise transferred in the United States unless so registered or unless an exemption from the Securities Act registration requirements is available. In the registration rights agreements, we agreed to file a registration statement with the SEC relating to the exchange offer and to commence the exchange offer upon effectiveness of the exchange offer registration statement. We must use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such registration statement to become or be declared effective not later than 270 days after March 17, 2011 (or if such 270 th  day is not a business day, the next succeeding business day) and to consummate such exchange offer not later than 330 days following March 17, 2011 (or if such 330th day is not a business day, the next succeeding business day) (the “exchange date”).

          The new notes are being offered under this prospectus to satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement.

          The exchange offer is not being made to, nor will we accept tenders for exchange from, holders of old notes in any jurisdiction in which the exchange offer or acceptance of the exchange offer would violate the securities or blue sky laws of that jurisdiction.

The Exchange Offer

          Upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal that accompanies this prospectus, we are offering to exchange outstanding old notes in denominations of $2,000 and higher integral multiples of $1,000 for an equal principal amount of new notes. The terms of the new notes are substantially identical to the terms of the old notes for which they may be exchanged in the exchange offer, except that:
 	 	 	
 	•	the new notes have been registered under the Securities Act and will be freely transferable, other than as described in this prospectus;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the new notes will not contain any legend restricting their transfer;	
 	 	 	
 	•	holders of the new notes will not be entitled to some of the rights of the holders of the old notes under the registration rights agreement, which rights will terminate on completion of the exchange offer; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	the new notes will not contain any provisions regarding the payment of additional interest.	
          The new notes will evidence the same debt as the old notes and will be entitled to the benefits of the indenture.

          The exchange offer is not conditioned on any minimum aggregate principal amount of old notes being tendered for exchange.

          Any broker-dealer who holds any old notes to be registered pursuant to the exchange offer registration statement that were acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities may exchange such old notes pursuant to the exchange offer. However, such broker-dealer may be deemed to be an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act and must, therefore, deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resales of the new notes received by such broker-dealer in the exchange offer, which prospectus delivery requirement may be satisfied by the delivery of this prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time. The letter of transmittal states that by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act.

          We have agreed that we will provide sufficient copies of the latest version of this prospectus to such broker-dealers promptly upon request during the period ending on the earlier of (i) 180 days from the date on which the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part becomes or is declared effective and (ii) the date on which a broker-dealer is no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with market-making or other trading activities. See “Plan of Distribution.”

          As a condition to its participation in the exchange offer, each holder of old notes must furnish, upon our request, prior to the consummation of the exchange offer, a written representation, which is contained in the letter of transmittal accompanying this prospectus, that: (1) it is not an “affiliate” (as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act) of the Company; (2) it is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, and has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in, a distribution of the new notes to be issued in the exchange offer; and (3) it is acquiring the new notes to be issued in the exchange offer in its ordinary course of business.

          Each holder has acknowledged and agreed that any broker-dealer and any such holder using the exchange offer to participate in a distribution of the securities to be acquired in the exchange offer (1) could not under SEC policy as in effect on the date of the registration rights agreement rely on the position of the SEC enunciated in  Morgan Stanley & Co., Inc. , SEC no-action letter (June 5, 1991),  Exxon Capital Holdings Corporation , SEC no-action letter (May 13, 1988), as interpreted in the SEC’s letter to Shearman & Sterling dated July 2, 1993, and similar no-action letters and (2) must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery

26

requirements of the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction and that such secondary resale transaction should be covered by an effective registration statement containing required selling security holder information required by Item 507 or 508, as applicable, of Regulation S-K if the resales are of new notes obtained by such holder in exchange for old notes acquired by such holder directly from Griffon.

Shelf Registration Statement

          If we and the guarantors are not required to file an exchange offer registration statement with respect to the old notes or to consummate an exchange offer with respect to the old notes because such exchange offer is not permitted by applicable law or SEC policy or under certain other circumstances, Griffon and the note guarantors will cause to be filed with the SEC a shelf registration statement pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act. Griffon and each of the note guarantors will use commercially reasonable efforts to keep such shelf registration statement continuously effective, supplemented and amended as required by the registration rights agreements to the extent necessary to ensure that it conforms with all applicable requirements and is available for resales of old notes for a period of one year from the date on which such shelf registration statement is declared effective or such shorter period that will terminate when all old notes covered by such shelf registration statement have been sold pursuant thereto. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Griffon may determine that such shelf registration statement is not usable under certain circumstances and suspend the use of the prospectus contained therein; provided that the period or periods of such suspension shall not exceed, in the aggregate, 60 days in any twelve-month period.

          No holder of old notes may include any of such old notes in any shelf registration statement unless and until such holder furnishes to us in writing, within 10 business days after receipt of a request therefor, such information as we may reasonably request for use in connection with any shelf registration statement or prospectus or preliminary prospectus included therein.

Expiration Date; Extensions; Termination; Amendments

          The expiration date of the exchange offer is                      , New York City time, on                  , 2011, unless Griffon in its sole discretion extends the period during which the exchange offer is open. In that case, the expiration date will be the latest time and date to which the exchange offer is extended. We expressly reserve the right to extend the exchange offer at any time and from time to time before the expiration date by giving oral or written notice (if oral, to be promptly confirmed in writing) to Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, the exchange agent, and by timely public announcement. Unless otherwise required by applicable law or regulation, the public announcement will be made by a release to a national newswire service. During any extension of the exchange offer, all old notes previously tendered will remain subject to the exchange offer unless withdrawal rights are exercised. Any old notes not accepted for exchange for any reason will be returned without expense to the tendering holder promptly following the expiration or termination of the offer.

          The settlement date of the offer will be promptly following the expiration date.

          We expressly reserve the right to:
 	 	 	
 	•	terminate the exchange offer and not accept for exchange any old notes for any reason, including if any of the events described below under “—Conditions to the Exchange Offer” shall have failed to occur and shall not have been waived by us; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	amend the terms of the exchange offer in any manner.	
          If any termination or amendment occurs, we will notify the exchange agent in writing and will either issue a press release or give written notice to the holders of the old notes as promptly as practicable. Unless we terminate the exchange offer prior to                           , New York City time, on the expiration date, we will exchange the new notes for the old notes on the settlement date.

          If we waive any material condition to the exchange offer or amend the exchange offer in any other material respect and at the time that notice of waiver or amendment is first published, sent or given to holders of old notes in the manner specified above, the exchange offer is scheduled to expire at any time earlier than the fifth business day from, and including, the date that the notice is first so published, sent or given, then the exchange offer will be extended until that fifth business day.

          This prospectus and the letter of transmittal and other relevant materials will be mailed to record holders of old notes.

How to Tender

          The tender to Griffon of old notes according to one of the procedures described below will constitute an agreement between that holder of old notes and Griffon in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal.

          General Procedures. A holder of an old note may tender it by properly completing and signing the letter of transmittal or a facsimile of the letter of transmittal and delivering it, together with the certificate or certificates representing the old notes being tendered and any required signature guarantees, or a timely confirmation of a book-entry transfer according to the procedure described

27

below, to the exchange agent at the address set forth below under “—Exchange Agent” on or before the expiration date. All references in this prospectus to the letter of transmittal include a facsimile of the letter of transmittal.

          If tendered old notes are registered in the name of the signer of the applicable letter of transmittal and the new notes to be issued in exchange for accepted old notes are to be issued, and any untendered old notes are to be reissued, in the name of the registered holder, the signature of the signer need not be guaranteed. In any other case, the tendered old notes must be endorsed or accompanied by written instruments of transfer in form satisfactory to Griffon. They must also be duly executed by the registered holder. In addition, the signature on the endorsement or instrument of transfer must be guaranteed by an eligible guarantor institution that is a member of a recognized signature guarantee medallion program within the meaning of Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act. If the new notes and/or old notes not exchanged are to be delivered to an address other than that of the registered holder appearing on the note register for the old notes, an eligible guarantor institution must guarantee the signature on the applicable letter of transmittal.

          Any beneficial owner whose old notes are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and who wishes to tender old notes should contact the holder promptly and instruct it to tender on the beneficial owner’s behalf. If the beneficial owner wishes to tender the old notes itself, the beneficial owner must either make appropriate arrangements to register ownership of the old notes in its name or follow the procedures described in the immediately preceding paragraph. The beneficial owner must make these arrangements or follow these procedures before completing and executing the letter of transmittal and delivering the old notes. The transfer of record ownership may take considerable time.

          Book-Entry Transfer. The exchange agent will make a request to establish an account for the old notes at each book-entry transfer facility for purposes of the exchange offer within two business days after receipt of this prospectus unless the exchange agent has already established an account with the book-entry transfer facility suitable for the exchange offer. Subject to the establishment of the account, any financial institution that is a participant in the book-entry transfer facility’s systems may make book-entry delivery of old notes by causing a book-entry transfer facility to transfer the old notes into one of the exchange agent’s accounts at the book-entry transfer facility in accordance with the facility’s procedures. However, although delivery of old notes may be effected through book-entry transfer, the applicable letter of transmittal, with any required signature guarantees and any other required documents, must, in any case, be transmitted to and received by the exchange agent at the address set forth below under “—Exchange Agent” on or before the expiration date.

          The method of delivery of old notes and all other documents is at the election and risk of the holder. If sent by mail, it is recommended that the holder use registered mail, return receipt requested, obtain proper insurance, and make the mailing sufficiently in advance of the expiration date to permit delivery to the exchange agent on or before the expiration date.

          Unless an exemption applies under applicable law and regulations concerning backup withholding of federal income tax, the exchange agent will be required to withhold 28% of the gross proceeds otherwise payable to a holder in the exchange offer if the holder does not provide the holder’s taxpayer identification number and certify that the number is correct.

          Unless old notes being tendered by delivery of the certificate or certificates representing the old notes and any required signature guarantees or a timely confirmation of a book-entry transfer are deposited with the exchange agent prior to the expiration date, accompanied or preceded by a properly completed letter of transmittal and any other required documents, we may reject the tender.

          A tender will be deemed to have been received as of the date when the tendering holder’s properly completed and duly signed letter of transmittal accompanied by the old notes or a timely confirmation of a book-entry transfer is received by an exchange agent.

          All questions as to the validity, form, eligibility, including time of receipt, and acceptance for exchange of any tender of old notes will be determined by us in our sole discretion. Our determination will be final and binding. We reserve the absolute right to reject any or all tenders not in proper form or the acceptances for exchange of which may, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the absolute right to waive any of the conditions of the exchange offer or any defect or irregularities in tenders of any particular holder whether or not similar defects or irregularities are waived in the case of other holders. None of Griffon, the exchange agent or any other person will incur any liability for failure to give notification of any defects or irregularities in tenders. Our interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer, including the letter of transmittal and the instructions to the letter of transmittal, will be final and binding.

Terms and Conditions of the Letter of Transmittal

          The letter of transmittal contains, among other things, the following terms and conditions, which are part of the exchange offer.

          The party tendering old notes for exchange, or the transferor, exchanges, assigns and transfers the old notes to Griffon and irrevocably constitutes and appoints our exchange agent as its agent and attorney-in-fact to cause the old notes to be assigned, transferred and exchanged. The transferor represents and warrants that:
 	 	 	
 	•	it has full power and authority to tender, exchange, assign and transfer the old notes and to acquire new notes issuable upon the exchange of the tendered old notes; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	when the same are accepted for exchange, we will acquire good and unencumbered title to the tendered old notes, free and	
28

 	 	 	
 	 	clear of all liens, restrictions, charges and encumbrances and not subject to any adverse claim.	
          The transferor also warrants that it will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents we deem necessary or desirable to complete the exchange, assignment and transfer of tendered old notes. The transferor further agrees that acceptance of any tendered old notes by us and the issuance of new notes in exchange shall constitute performance in full of our obligations under the registration rights agreement and that we will have no further obligations or liabilities under the registration rights agreement, except in certain limited circumstances. All authority conferred by the transferor will survive the death or incapacity of the transferor and every obligation of the transferor shall be binding upon the heirs, legal representatives, successors, assigns, executors and administrators of the transferor.

          By tendering old notes, the transferor certifies that:
 	 	 	
 	•	it is not an affiliate of Griffon within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act;	
 	 	 	
 	•	it is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, and has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in, a distribution of the new notes to be issued in the exchange offer; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	it is acquiring the new notes to be issued in the exchange offer in its ordinary course of business.	
          Each broker-dealer that receives new notes for its own account in the exchange offer acknowledges that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of those new notes. The letter of transmittal states that by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act.

          In addition, each holder of old notes acknowledges and agrees that any broker-dealer and any such holder using the exchange offer to participate in a distribution of the securities to be acquired in the exchange offer (1) could not under SEC policy as in effect on the date of the registration rights agreement rely on the position of the SEC enunciated in  Morgan Stanley & Co., Inc. , SEC no-action letter (June 5, 1991),  Exxon Capital Holdings Corporation , SEC no-action letter (May 13, 1988), as interpreted in the SEC’s letter to Shearman & Sterling dated July 2, 1993, and similar no-action letters and (2) must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction and that such secondary resale transaction should be covered by an effective registration statement containing required selling security holder information required by Item 507 or 508, as applicable, of Regulation S-K if the resales are of new notes obtained by such holder in exchange for old notes acquired by such holder directly from Griffon.

Withdrawal Rights

          Old notes tendered in the exchange offer may be withdrawn at any time before                     , New York City time, on the expiration date.

          For a withdrawal to be effective, a written or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal must be timely received by the exchange agent at the address set forth below under “—Exchange Agent.” Any notice of withdrawal must:
 	 	 	
 	•	state the name of the registered holder of the old notes;	
 	 	 	
 	•	state the principal amount of old notes delivered for exchange;	
 	 	 	
 	•	state that the holder is withdrawing its election to have those old notes exchanged;	
 	 	 	
 	•	specify the principal amount of old notes to be withdrawn, which must be an authorized denomination;	
 	 	 	
 	•	specify the certificate numbers of old notes to be withdrawn; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	be signed by the holder in the same manner as the original signature on the applicable letter of transmittal, including any required signature guarantees, or be accompanied by evidence satisfactory to us that the person withdrawing the tender has succeeded to the beneficial ownership of the old notes being withdrawn.	
          If certificates for old notes have been delivered or otherwise identified to the exchange agent, then prior to the release of those certificates, the withdrawing holder must also submit the serial numbers of the particular certificates to be withdrawn and a signed notice of withdrawal with signatures guaranteed by an eligible institution unless that holder is an eligible institution.

          If old notes have been tendered pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer described above, the executed notice of withdrawal, guaranteed by an eligible institution, unless that holder is an eligible institution, must specify the name and number of the account at the book-entry transfer facility to be credited with the withdrawn old notes and otherwise comply with the procedures of that facility. All questions as to the validity, form and eligibility, including time of receipt, of those notices will be determined by us, and our determination will be final and binding on all parties. Any old notes so withdrawn will be deemed not to have been validly tendered for exchange for purposes of the exchange offer. Any old notes which have been tendered for exchange but which are not exchanged for any reason will be either
 	 	 	
 	•	returned to the holder without cost to that holder; or	
29

 	 	 	
 	•	in the case of old notes tendered by book-entry transfer into the applicable exchange agent’s account at the book-entry transfer facility pursuant to the book-entry transfer procedures described above, those old notes will be credited to an account maintained with the book-entry transfer facility for the old notes, in either case as soon as practicable after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of the exchange offer. Properly withdrawn old notes may be retendered by following one of the procedures described under “—How to Tender” above at any time on or prior to the expiration date.	
Acceptance of Old Notes for Exchange; Delivery of New Notes

          Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the exchange offer, the acceptance for exchange of old notes validly tendered and not withdrawn and the issuance of the new notes will be made on the settlement date. For the purposes of the exchange offer, we will be deemed to have accepted for exchange validly tendered old notes when, as and if we had given written notice of acceptance to the exchange agent.

          The exchange agent will act as agent for the tendering holders of old notes for the purposes of receiving new notes from us and causing the old notes to be assigned, transferred and exchanged. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the exchange offer, delivery of new notes to be issued in exchange for accepted old notes will be made by the exchange agent promptly after acceptance of the tendered old notes. Old notes not accepted for exchange will be returned without expense to the tendering holders. Or, in the case of old notes tendered by book-entry transfer, the non-exchanged old notes will be credited to an account maintained with the book-entry transfer facility promptly following the expiration date. If we terminate the exchange offer before the expiration date, these non-exchanged old notes will be credited to the applicable exchange agent’s account promptly after the exchange offer is terminated.

Conditions to the Exchange Offer

          The exchange offer will not be subject to any conditions, other than:
 	 	 	
 	•	that the exchange offer, or the making of any exchange by a holder, does not violate applicable law or SEC policy;	
 	 	 	
 	•	the due tendering of old notes in accordance with the exchange offer; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	that each holder of the old notes exchanged in the exchange offer shall furnish, upon our request, prior to the consummation of the exchange offer, a written representation to us (which is contained in the letter of transmittal accompanying this prospectus) to the effect that (A) it is not an affiliate of Griffon within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act, (B) it is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, and has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in, a distribution of the new notes to be issued in such exchange offer and (C) it is acquiring the new notes to be issued in the exchange offer in its ordinary course of business.	
          The conditions described above are for our sole benefit. We may assert these conditions regarding all or any portion of the exchange offer regardless of the circumstances, including any action or inaction by us, giving rise to the condition. We may waive these conditions in whole or in part at any time or from time to time in our sole discretion. Our failure at any time to exercise any of the rights described above will not be deemed a waiver of any of those rights, and each right will be deemed an ongoing right which may be asserted at any time or from time to time. In addition, we have reserved the right, despite the satisfaction of each of the conditions described above, to terminate or amend the exchange offer.

          Any determination by us concerning the fulfillment or nonfulfillment of any conditions will be final and binding upon all parties.

          In addition, we will not accept for exchange any old notes tendered and no new notes will be issued in exchange for any old notes, if at that time any stop order is threatened or in effect relating to:
 	 	 	
 	•	the registration statement of which this prospectus constitutes a part; or	
 	 	 	
 	•	the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act.	
Exchange Agent

          Wells Fargo Bank, National Association has been appointed as the exchange agent for the exchange offer. All executed letters of transmittal should be directed to the exchange agent at one of the addresses set forth below. Questions and requests for assistance, requests for additional copies of this prospectus or of the letter of transmittal should be directed to the exchange agent, addressed as follows:
 	 	
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	
 	 	
By Registered or Certified Mail:	By Regular Mail or Overnight Courier:	
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	
Corporate Trust Operations	Corporate Trust Operations	
MAC N9303-121	MAC N9303-121	
PO Box 1517	Sixth & Marquette Avenue	
Minneapolis, MN 55480	Minneapolis, MN 55479	
30

 	 	
In Person by Hand Only:	By Facsimile:	
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	(For Eligible Institutions only):	
12th Floor – Northstar East Building	fax. (612) 667-6282	
Corporate Trust Operations	Attn. Bondholder Communications	
608 Second Avenue South	 	
Minneapolis, MN 55479	 	
 	For Information or Confirmation by	
 	Telephone: (800) 344-5128, Option 0	
Solicitation of Tenders; Expenses

          We have not retained any dealer-manager or similar agent in connection with the exchange offer and will not make any payments to brokers, dealers or others for soliciting acceptances of the exchange offer. However, we will pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary fees for its services and will reimburse it for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with its services. We will also pay brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by them in forwarding tenders for their customers. The expenses to be incurred in connection with the exchange offer, including the fees and expenses of the exchange agent and printing, accounting and legal fees and expenses, will be paid by us and are estimated at approximately $250,000.

Appraisal Rights

          Holders of old notes will not have dissenters’ rights or appraisal rights in connection with the exchange offer.

Transfer Taxes

          Holders who tender their old notes for exchange will not be obligated to pay any transfer taxes in connection with the exchange, except that holders who instruct us to register new notes in the name of, or request that old notes not tendered or not accepted in the exchange offer be returned to, a person other than the registered tendering holder will be responsible for the payment of any applicable transfer tax.

Accounting Treatment

          We will record the new notes at the same carrying value of the original notes reflected in our accounting records on the date the exchange offer is completed. Accordingly, we will not recognize any gain or loss for accounting purposes upon the exchange of new notes for original notes. We will recognize the expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of the new notes as of the date of the exchange.

Other

          Participation in the exchange offer is voluntary, and holders should carefully consider whether to accept the terms and conditions of this offer. Holders of the old notes are urged to consult their financial and tax advisors in making their own decisions on what action to take.

          As a result of the making of this exchange offer, and upon acceptance for exchange of all validly tendered old notes according to the terms of this exchange offer, we will have fulfilled a covenant contained in the terms of the old notes and the registration rights agreement. Holders of the old notes who do not tender their notes in the exchange offer will continue to hold those notes and will be entitled to all the rights and limitations applicable to the old notes under the indenture, except for any rights under the registration rights agreement which by its terms terminates and ceases to have further effect as a result of the making of this exchange offer.

          All untendered old notes will continue to be subject to the restrictions on transfer set forth in the indenture. In general, the old notes may not be reoffered, resold or otherwise transferred in the U.S. unless registered under the Securities Act or unless an exemption from the Securities Act registration requirements is available. We do not intend to register the old notes under the Securities Act. Following the exchange offer, if you do not tender your old notes you generally will not have any further registration rights, and your old notes will continue to be subject to certain transfer restrictions. Accordingly, the liquidity of the market for the old notes could be adversely affected. See “Risk Factors—If you fail to exchange your old notes for new notes your old notes will continue to be subject to restrictions on transfer and may become less liquid.”

          In addition, any holder of old notes who tenders in the exchange offer for the purpose of participating in a distribution of the new notes may be deemed to have received restricted securities. If so, that holder will be required to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction. To the extent that old notes are tendered and accepted in the exchange offer, the trading market, if any, for the old notes could be adversely affected.

31

          We may in the future seek to acquire untendered old notes in open market or privately negotiated transactions, through subsequent exchange offers or otherwise. We have no present plan to acquire any old notes that are not tendered in the exchange offer.

32

DESCRIPTION OF NEW NOTES

General

          Certain terms used in this description are defined under the subheading “Certain Definitions.” In this description, the terms “Issuer,” “we,” “our” and “us” each refer to Griffon Corporation and not any of its Subsidiaries.

          The Issuer will issue up to $550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of new notes in connection with the exchange offer under the Indenture dated as of March 17, 2011 (the “Indenture”) among the Issuer, the Guarantors and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee (the “Trustee”). The terms of the new notes will include those stated in the Indenture and those made part of the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act. The Indenture is the same Indenture under which the old notes were issued. The form and terms of the new notes are identical in all material respects to those of the old notes, except for transfer restrictions, registration rights relating to the old notes and certain provisions relating to increased interest rates in connection with the old notes under circumstances related to the timing of the exchange offer.

          The following is a summary of the material provisions of the Indenture. This summary is not necessarily complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Indenture. You should read the Indenture because it, and not this summary, will define your rights as a Holder of new notes. A copy of the Indenture has been filed with the SEC as Exhibit 4.1 to Griffon’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 18, 2011 and is incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Brief Description of New Notes

The new notes will be:
 	 	 	
 	•	unsecured senior obligations of the Issuer;	
 	 	 	
 	•	initially unconditionally Guaranteed on a joint and several and senior unsecured basis by Clopay Building Products Company, Inc., Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc., Telephonics Corporation and Ames True Temper, Inc.;	
 	 	 	
 	•	equal in right of payment to all existing and future unsecured Indebtedness and other obligations of the Issuer and the Guarantors that are not, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the new notes;	
 	 	 	
 	•	effectively subordinated to all secured existing and future Indebtedness and other obligations of the Issuer and the Guarantors (including the obligations, if any, of the Issuer and the Guarantors under the New Credit Facility to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such Indebtedness and other obligations);	
 	 	 	
 	•	structurally subordinated to all indebtedness of the Issuer’s non-Guarantor subsidiaries; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	senior in right of payment to any existing and future Subordinated Indebtedness of the Issuer and the Guarantors.	
Guarantees

          The Guarantors, as primary obligors and not merely as sureties, will initially jointly and severally fully and unconditionally Guarantee, on an unsecured senior basis, the performance and full and punctual payment when due, whether at maturity, by acceleration or otherwise, of all obligations of the Issuer under the Indenture and the new notes, whether for payment of principal of, premium, if any, or interest in respect of the new notes, expenses, indemnification or otherwise, on the terms set forth in the Indenture by executing the Indenture.

          Our Restricted Subsidiaries Clopay Building Products Company, Inc., Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc., Telephonics Corporation and Ames True Temper, Inc. will initially Guarantee the new notes. From and after the Issue Date, Restricted Subsidiaries of the Issuer are required to become Guarantors to the extent required by the covenant described under “Certain Covenants-Subsidiary Guarantees.” Each of the Guarantees of the new notes will be a general unsecured obligation of each Guarantor and will rank equally in right of payment with all existing and future unsecured Indebtedness and other obligations of each such entity that are not, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the new notes, will be effectively subordinated to all secured Indebtedness and other obligations of each such entity to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such Indebtedness and other obligations, and will be senior in right of payment to all existing and future Subordinated Indebtedness of each such entity. The new notes will be structurally subordinated to the Indebtedness and other obligations of Subsidiaries of the Issuer that do not Guarantee the new notes.

          Not all of the Issuer’s Subsidiaries will Guarantee the new notes. In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of any of these non-guarantor Subsidiaries, the non-guarantor Subsidiaries will pay the holders of their debt and their trade creditors before they will be able to distribute any of their assets to the Issuer. For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, on a  pro forma  basis after giving effect to the Transactions and the acquisition of Ames True Temper, Inc., and the six months ended March 31, 2011, the non-guarantor Subsidiaries of the Issuer generated 25% and 27%, respectively, of the Issuer’s consolidated total revenue, and 30% and 36%, respectively, of the Issuer’s consolidated EBITDA. In addition, at March 31, 2011, the non-guarantor Subsidiaries of the Issuer, excluding equity investments in other subsidiaries and intercompany balances, held 26% of the Issuer’s total consolidated

33

assets and 9% of the Issuer’s total consolidated liabilities. See “Risk Factors—Risks Related to the New Notes—The new notes will be effectively subordinated to all of our existing and future secured debt, to the existing and future secured debt of the subsidiary guarantors, and to the existing and future debt of the subsidiaries that do not guarantee the new notes.”

          The obligations of each Guarantor under its Guarantee will be limited as necessary to prevent the Guarantee from constituting a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer under applicable law.

          Any entity that makes a payment under its Guarantee will be entitled upon payment in full of all guaranteed obligations under the Indenture to a contribution from each other Guarantor in an amount equal to such other Guarantor’s pro rata portion of such payment based on the respective net assets of all the Guarantors at the time of such payment determined in accordance with GAAP.

          If a Guarantee was rendered voidable, it could be subordinated by a court to all other indebtedness (including guarantees and other contingent liabilities) of the Guarantor, and, depending on the amount of such indebtedness, a Guarantor’s liability on its Guarantee could be reduced to zero. See “Risk Factors—Risks Related to the Notes—Federal and state fraudulent transfer laws permit a court to void the Notes and the guarantees, and, if that occurs, you may not receive any payments on the new notes.”

          A Guarantee by a Guarantor will provide by its terms that it shall be automatically and unconditionally released and discharged upon:
 	 	
 	          (1) (a) any sale, exchange or transfer (by merger or otherwise) of (i) the Capital Stock of such Guarantor (including any sale, exchange or transfer), after which the applicable Guarantor is no longer a Restricted Subsidiary, or (ii) all or substantially all the assets of such Guarantor, provided that such sale, exchange or transfer of Capital Stock or assets is made in compliance with the applicable provisions of the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (b) if applicable, the release or discharge of the Indebtedness that pursuant to the third paragraph of the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Subsidiary Guarantees” resulted in the creation of such Guarantee;	
 	 	
 	          (c) the proper designation of any Restricted Subsidiary that is a Guarantor as an Unrestricted Subsidiary; or	
 	 	
 	          (d) the Issuer exercising its legal defeasance option as described under “Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance” or the Issuer’s obligations under the Indenture being discharged in accordance with the terms of the Indenture; and	
 	 	
 	          (2) the Issuer delivering to the Trustee an Officer’s Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent provided for in the Indenture relating to such transaction have been complied with.	
Ranking

          The payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the new notes and the payment of any Guarantee will rank equal in right of payment to all existing and future Indebtedness and other obligations of the Issuer or the relevant Guarantor, as the case may be, that are not, by their terms, expressly subordinated in right of payment to the new notes or the Guarantee of such Guarantor.

          The new notes will be effectively subordinated to all of the Issuer’s and the Guarantors’ existing and future Secured Indebtedness and other secured obligations (including the obligations, if any, of the Issuer and such Guarantor under the New Credit Facility) to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such Indebtedness and other secured obligations. As of March 31, 2011, the Issuer and the Guarantors had in the aggregate $696.7 million of Indebtedness (of which $46.2 million was Secured Indebtedness). The Convertible Subordinated Notes are not guaranteed by the Issuer’s Subsidiaries.

          Although the Indenture contains limitations on the amount of additional Indebtedness that the Issuer and the Guarantors may incur, under certain circumstances the amount of such Indebtedness could be substantial and, in any case, such Indebtedness may be Secured Indebtedness. See “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock.”

Holding Company Structure

          The Issuer is a holding company for its Subsidiaries, with no material operations of its own and only limited assets. Accordingly, the Issuer is dependent upon the distribution of the earnings of its Subsidiaries, whether in the form of dividends, advances or payments on account of intercompany obligations, including management fees, to service its debt obligations.

Paying Agent and Registrar for the New Notes

          The Issuer will maintain one or more paying agents for the new notes in the Borough of Manhattan, City of New York. The initial paying agent for the new notes will be the Trustee.

34

          The Issuer will also maintain a registrar with offices in the Borough of Manhattan, City of New York. The initial registrar will be the Trustee. The registrar will maintain a register reflecting ownership of the new notes outstanding from time to time and will make payments on and facilitate transfer of new notes on behalf of the Issuer.

          The Issuer may change the paying agents or the registrars without prior notice to the Holders. The Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries may act as a paying agent or registrar.

Transfer and Exchange

          A Holder may transfer or exchange new notes in accordance with the Indenture. The registrar and the Trustee may require a Holder to furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents in connection with a transfer of new notes. Holders will be required to pay all taxes due on transfer. The Issuer will not be required to transfer or exchange any Note selected for redemption or tendered (and not withdrawn) for repurchase in connection with a Change of Control Offer or an Asset Sale Offer. Also, the Issuer will not be required to transfer or exchange any Note for a period of 15 days before the mailing of a notice of redemption of new notes to be redeemed. The registered Holder of a new note will be treated as the owner of the new notes for all purposes.

Principal, Maturity and Interest

          The Issuer will issue up to $550,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of new notes in connection with the exchange offer. The new notes will mature on April 1, 2018. Subject to compliance with the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock,” the Issuer may issue additional new notes from time to time after this offering under the Indenture (“ Additional Notes ”). The new notes offered by the Issuer and any Additional Notes subsequently issued under the Indenture will be treated as a single class for all purposes under the Indenture, including waivers, amendments, redemptions and offers to purchase. Unless the context requires otherwise, references to “new notes” for all purposes of the Indenture and this “Description of New Notes” include any Additional Notes that are actually issued. The new notes will be issued in denominations of $2,000 and in integral multiples of $1,000 in excess of $2,000.

          Interest on the Notes will accrue at the rate of 71/8% per annum and be payable semi-annually in arrears on April 1 and October 1, commencing on October 1, 2011, to the Holders of record on the immediately preceding March 15 and September 15. With respect to the initial interest payment on the Notes, interest on each Note will accrue from the last interest payment date on which interest was paid on the outstanding old note surrendered in exchange thereof or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding old note, from the date of the original issuance of such outstanding old note. For subsequent interest payments, interest will accrue from and including the most recent interest payment date for which interest has been paid or provided for but excluding the relevant interest payment date. Interest on the Notes will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months.

Mandatory Redemption; Offers to Purchase; Open Market Purchases

          The Issuer will not be required to make any mandatory redemption or sinking fund payments with respect to the new notes. However, under certain circumstances, the Issuer may be required to offer to purchase new notes as described under the caption “Repurchase at the Option of Holders.” We may at any time and from time to time purchase new notes in the open market or otherwise.

Optional Redemption

          At any time prior to April 1, 2014, the Issuer may redeem all or a part of the new notes, upon prior notice at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the new notes redeemed plus the Applicable Premium as of, and accrued and unpaid interest to, the date of redemption (the “ Redemption Date ”), subject to the rights of Holders of new notes on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date.

          On and after April 1, 2014, the Issuer may redeem the new notes, in whole or in part, upon prior notice at the redemption prices (expressed as percentages of principal amount of the new notes to be redeemed) set forth below, plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon to the applicable Redemption Date, subject to the right of Holders of new notes of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date, if redeemed during the twelve-month period beginning on April 1 of each of the years indicated below:
 	 	 	 	 	
Year	 	 	Percentage	 	

	 	 	

	 	
2014	 	105.344	%	
2015	 	103.563	%	
2016	 	101.781	%	
2017 and thereafter	 	100.000	%	
          In addition, until April 1, 2014, the Issuer may, at its option, on one or more occasions, redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of new notes at a redemption price equal to 107.125% of the aggregate principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon to the applicable Redemption Date, subject to the right of Holders of new notes of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date, with the net cash proceeds of one or more Equity Offerings;

35

provided that at least 65% of the sum of the original aggregate principal amount of new notes issued under the Indenture and the original principal amount of any Additional Notes issued under the Indenture after the Issue Date remains outstanding immediately after the occurrence of each such redemption;  provided further  that each such redemption occurs within 90 days of the date of closing of each such Equity Offering.

          Notice of any redemption upon any Equity Offering may be given prior to the redemption thereof, and any such redemption or notice may, at the Issuer’s discretion, be subject to one or more conditions precedent, including, but not limited to, completion of the related Equity Offering.

Selection and Notice

          If the Issuer is redeeming less than all of the new notes issued by it at any time, the Trustee will select the new notes to be redeemed (a) if the new notes are listed on any national securities exchange, in compliance with the requirements of the principal national securities exchange on which the new notes are listed, (b) on a pro rata basis to the extent practicable (or, in the case of new notes in global form, the Trustee will select new notes for redemption based on DTC’s method that most nearly approximates a pro rata selection or by such other method that the Trustee shall deem fair and appropriate) or (c) by lot or such other similar method in accordance with the procedures of DTC.

          Notices of purchase or redemption shall be mailed by first-class mail, postage prepaid, at least 30 but not more than 60 days before the purchase or redemption date to each Holder of new notes at such Holder’s registered address, except that redemption notices may be mailed more than 60 days prior to a redemption date if the notice is issued in connection with a defeasance of the new notes or a satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture. If any Note is to be purchased or redeemed in part only, any notice of purchase or redemption that relates to such Note shall state the portion of the principal amount thereof that has been or is to be purchased or redeemed.

          The Issuer will issue a new Note in a principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of the original Note in the name of the Holder upon cancellation of the original Note. Notes called for redemption become due on the date fixed for redemption. On and after the redemption date, interest ceases to accrue on new notes or portions of them called for redemption. Redemption amounts shall only be paid upon presentation and surrender of any such new notes to be redeemed. Payment of the redemption price and performance of the Issuer’s obligations in connection with any redemption may be performed by another Person.

Repurchase at the Option of Holders

Change of Control

          The Indenture provides that if a Change of Control occurs, unless the Issuer has previously or concurrently mailed a redemption notice with respect to all the outstanding new notes as described under “Optional Redemption,” the Issuer will make an offer to purchase all of the new notes pursuant to the offer described below (the “ Change of Control Offer ”) at a price in cash (the “ Change of Control Payment ”) equal to 101% of the aggregate principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of purchase, subject to the right of Holders of the new notes of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date. Within 30 days following any Change of Control, the Issuer will send notice of such Change of Control Offer by first-class mail, with a copy to the Trustee, to each Holder of new notes to the address of such Holder appearing in the security register, with the following information:
 	 	
 	          (1) that a Change of Control Offer is being made pursuant to the covenant entitled “Change of Control,” and that all new notes properly tendered pursuant to such Change of Control Offer will be accepted for payment by the Issuer;	
 	 	
 	          (2) the purchase price and the purchase date, which will be no earlier than 30 days nor later than 60 days from the date such notice is mailed (the “ Change of Control Payment Date ”);	
 	 	
 	          (3) that any Note not properly tendered will remain outstanding and continue to accrue interest;	
 	 	
 	          (4) that unless the Issuer defaults in the payment of the Change of Control Payment, all new notes accepted for payment pursuant to the Change of Control Offer will cease to accrue interest on the Change of Control Payment Date;	
 	 	
 	          (5) that Holders electing to have any new notes purchased pursuant to a Change of Control Offer will be required to surrender such new notes, with the form entitled “Option of Holder to Elect Purchase” on the reverse of such new notes completed, to the paying agent specified in the notice at the address specified in the notice prior to the close of business on the Business Day preceding the Change of Control Payment Date;	
 	 	
 	          (6) that Holders will be entitled to withdraw their tendered new notes and their election to require the Issuer to purchase such new notes, provided that the paying agent receives, not later than the close of business on the second Business Day prior to the Change of Control Payment Date, a facsimile transmission or letter setting forth the name of the Holder of the new notes, the principal amount of new notes tendered for purchase and a statement that such Holder is withdrawing its tendered new notes and its election to have such new notes purchased;	
36

 	 	
 	          (7) that if the Issuer is redeeming less than all of the new notes, the Holders of the remaining new notes will be issued new Notes and such new Notes will be equal in principal amount to the unpurchased portion of the Notes surrendered. The unpurchased portion of the new notes must be equal to $2,000 or an integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof;	
 	 	
 	          (8) if such notice is mailed prior to the occurrence of a Change of Control, stating the Change of Control Offer is conditional on the occurrence of such Change of Control; and	
 	 	
 	          (9) the other instructions, as determined by the Issuer, consistent with the covenant described hereunder, that a Holder must follow in order to have its new notes repurchased.	
 	 	
 	          The Issuer will comply with the applicable requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent such laws or regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of new notes pursuant to a Change of Control Offer. To the extent that the applicable provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of the Indenture, the Issuer will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and shall not be deemed to have breached its obligations described in the Indenture by virtue thereof.	
 	 	
 	On the Change of Control Payment Date, the Issuer will, to the extent permitted by law,	
 	 	
 	          (1) accept for payment all new notes issued by it or portions thereof properly tendered pursuant to the Change of Control Offer,	
 	 	
 	          (2) deposit with the paying agent an amount equal to the aggregate Change of Control Payment in respect of all new notes or portions thereof so tendered, and	
 	 	
 	          (3) deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Trustee for cancellation the new notes so accepted together with an Officer’s Certificate to the Trustee stating that such new notes or portions thereof have been tendered to and purchased by the Issuer.	
          Agreements relating to Indebtedness to which the Issuer is or in the future may become a party may prohibit or limit the Issuer from purchasing any new notes as a result of a Change of Control. In the event a Change of Control occurs at a time when the Issuer is prohibited from purchasing the new notes, the Issuer could seek the consent of its lenders to permit the purchase of the new notes or could attempt to refinance the borrowings that contain such prohibition. If the Issuer does not obtain such consent or repay such borrowings, the Issuer will remain prohibited from purchasing the new notes. In such case, the Issuer’s failure to purchase tendered new notes would constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture after any required giving of notice and lapse of time as described under “—Events of Default and Remedies.”

          The New Credit Facility provides that certain change of control events with respect to the Issuer constitute a default thereunder (including a Change of Control under the Indenture). If we experience a change of control that triggers a default under the New Credit Facility, we could seek a waiver of such default or seek to refinance the New Credit Facility. In the event we do not obtain such a waiver or refinance the New Credit Facility, such default could result in amounts outstanding thereunder being declared due and payable.

          Our ability to pay cash to the Holders of new notes following the occurrence of a Change of Control may be limited by our then-existing financial resources. Therefore, sufficient funds may not be available when necessary to make any required repurchases. See “Risk Factors—Risks Related to the New Notes—We may not be able to repurchase the new notes upon a change of control.”

          The Change of Control purchase feature of the new notes may in certain circumstances make more difficult or discourage a sale or takeover of us and, thus, the removal of incumbent management. The Change of Control purchase feature is a result of negotiations between the Initial Purchasers and us. We have no present intention to engage in a transaction involving a Change of Control, although it is possible that we could decide to do so in the future. Subject to the limitations discussed below, we could, in the future, enter into certain transactions, including acquisitions, refinancings or other recapitalizations, that would not constitute a Change of Control under the Indenture, but that could increase the amount of indebtedness outstanding at such time or otherwise affect our capital structure or credit ratings. Restrictions on our ability to incur additional Indebtedness are contained in the covenants described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock” and “Certain Covenants—Liens.” Such restrictions in the Indenture can be waived only with the consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the new notes then outstanding. Except for the limitations contained in such covenants, however, the Indenture does not contain any covenants or provisions that may afford Holders of the new notes protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction.

          We will not be required to make a Change of Control Offer following a Change of Control if a third party makes the Change of Control Offer in the manner, at the times and otherwise in compliance with the requirements set forth in the Indenture applicable to a Change of Control Offer made by us and purchases all new notes validly tendered and not withdrawn under such Change of Control Offer. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, a Change of Control Offer may be made in advance of a Change of Control, conditional upon such Change of Control, if a definitive agreement is in place for the Change of Control at the time of making of the Change of Control Offer.

37

          The definition of “Change of Control” includes a disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer to any Person. Although there is a limited body of case law interpreting the phrase “substantially all,” there is no precise established definition of the phrase under applicable law. Accordingly, in certain circumstances there may be a degree of uncertainty as to whether a particular transaction would involve a disposition of “all or substantially all” of the assets of the Issuer. As a result, it may be unclear as to whether a Change of Control has occurred and whether a Holder of new notes may require the Issuer to make an offer to repurchase the new notes as described above.

          The provisions under the Indenture relative to the Issuer’s obligation to make an offer to repurchase the new notes as a result of a Change of Control may be waived or modified with the written consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the notes.

Asset Sales

          The Indenture provides that the Issuer will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, cause, make or suffer to exist an Asset Sale, unless:
 	 	
 	          (1) the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, receives consideration at the time of such Asset Sale at least equal to the fair market value of the assets or Equity Interests issued or sold or otherwise disposed of; and	
 	 	
 	          (2) except in the case of a Permitted Asset Swap, at least 75% of the consideration therefor received by the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, is in the form of (a) cash or Cash Equivalents, (b) Replacement Assets or (c) any combination of the consideration specified in clauses (a) and (b);  provided  that the amount of:	

 	          (a) any liabilities (as shown on the Issuer’s or such Restricted Subsidiary’s most recent balance sheet or in the footnotes thereto) of the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary, other than liabilities that are by their terms subordinated to the new notes, that are assumed by the transferee of any such assets and for which the Issuer and all of its Restricted Subsidiaries have been validly released by all creditors in writing,	
 	 	
 	          (b) any securities, notes or other obligations received by the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary from such transferee that are converted by the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary into cash or Cash Equivalents (to the extent of the cash or Cash Equivalents received) within 180 days following the closing of such Asset Sale,	
 	 	
 	          (c) any Designated Non-cash Consideration received by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in such Asset Sale having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Designated Non-cash Consideration received since the date of the Indenture pursuant to this clause (c) that is at that time outstanding, not to exceed 5.0% of Total Assets at the time of the receipt of such Designated Non-cash Consideration (with the fair market value of each item of Designated Non-cash Consideration being measured at the time received and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value); and	
 	 	
 	          (d) any securities publicly-traded on a national securities exchange;	

 	shall be deemed to be cash or Cash Equivalents for purposes of this provision and for no other purpose.	
          Within 365 days after the receipt of any Net Proceeds of any Asset Sale, the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary, at its option, may apply the Net Proceeds from such Asset Sale,
 	 	
 	          (1) to permanently reduce:	

 	          (a) Secured Indebtedness under one or more Credit Facilities;	
 	 	
 	          (b) Obligations under Pari Passu Indebtedness (and to correspondingly reduce commitments with respect thereto); provided that the Issuer shall equally and ratably (based on the aggregate principal amounts (or accreted value, as applicable)) reduce Obligations under the new notes as provided under “Optional Redemption,” through open-market purchases (to the extent such purchases are at or above 100% of the principal amount thereof) or by making an offer (in accordance with the procedures set forth below for an Asset Sale Offer) to all Holders to purchase their new notes at 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus the amount of accrued but unpaid interest, if any, on the amount of new notes that would otherwise be prepaid; or	
 	 	
 	          (c) Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Guarantor, other than Indebtedness owed to the Issuer or another Restricted Subsidiary; or	

 	          (2) to make an Investment in or expenditure for Replacement Assets or other capital expenditure used or useful in a Similar Business or to enter into a binding commitment to make such an investment or expenditure; provided that in the case of a commitment to make such an Investment or expenditure, such Investment or expenditure shall have been made within 365 days of the first anniversary of the receipt of any Net Proceeds from such Asset Sale.	
38

          Any Net Proceeds from the Asset Sale that are not invested or applied as provided and within the time period set forth in the first sentence of the preceding paragraph will be deemed to constitute “ Excess Proceeds .” When the aggregate amount of Excess Proceeds exceeds $50.0 million, the Issuer shall make an offer to all Holders and, if required by the terms of any Pari Passu Indebtedness to the holders of such Pari Passu Indebtedness (an “ Asset Sale Offer ”), to purchase the maximum aggregate principal amount (or accreted value, as applicable) of the new notes and such Pari Passu Indebtedness that is a minimum amount of $2,000 and in an integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof that may be purchased out of the Excess Proceeds at an offer price in cash in an amount equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof (or accreted value, as applicable), plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date fixed for the closing of such offer, in accordance with the procedures set forth in the Indenture. The Issuer will commence an Asset Sale Offer with respect to Excess Proceeds within 30 calendar days after the date that Excess Proceeds exceed $50.0 million by mailing the notice required pursuant to the terms of the Indenture, with a copy to the Trustee.

          To the extent that the aggregate principal amount (or accreted value, as applicable) of new notes and such Pari Passu Indebtedness tendered pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer is less than the Excess Proceeds, the Issuer may use any remaining Excess Proceeds for general corporate purposes, subject to the other covenants contained in the Indenture, and they will no longer constitute Excess Proceeds. If the aggregate principal amount (or accreted value, as applicable) of new notes or the Pari Passu Indebtedness surrendered by such holders thereof exceeds the amount of Excess Proceeds, the Trustee shall select the new notes and such Pari Passu Indebtedness to be purchased on a  pro rata  basis (or, in the case of new notes in global form, the Trustee will select new notes for redemption based on DTC’s method that most nearly approximates a pro rata selection or by such other method that the Trustee shall deem fair and appropriate) based on the accreted value or principal amount of the new notes or such Pari Passu Indebtedness tendered. Upon completion of any such Asset Sale Offer, the amount of Excess Proceeds shall be reset at zero.

          Pending the final application of any Net Proceeds pursuant to this covenant, the holder of such Net Proceeds may apply such Net Proceeds temporarily to reduce Indebtedness outstanding under a revolving credit facility or otherwise invest such Net Proceeds in any manner not prohibited by the Indenture.

          The Issuer will comply with the applicable requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent such laws or regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of the new notes pursuant to an Asset Sale Offer. To the extent that the applicable provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the provisions of the Indenture, the Issuer will comply with the applicable securities laws and regulations and shall not be deemed to have breached its obligations described in the Indenture by virtue thereof.

          Agreements relating to Indebtedness to which the Issuer is or in the future may become a party may prohibit or limit the Issuer from purchasing any new notes pursuant to this Asset Sales covenant. In the event the Issuer is prohibited from purchasing the new notes, the Issuer could seek the consent of its lenders to the purchase of the new notes or could attempt to refinance the borrowings that contain such prohibition. If the Issuer does not obtain such consent or repay such borrowings, it will remain prohibited from purchasing the new notes. In such case, the Issuer’s failure to purchase tendered new notes would constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture after any required giving of notice and lapse of time as described under “Events of Default and Remedies.”

Certain Covenants

          Set forth below are summaries of certain covenants contained in the Indenture.

Limitation on Restricted Payments

          The Issuer will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly:
 	 	 	
 	          (I) declare or pay any dividend or make any payment or distribution on account of the Issuer’s or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries’ Equity Interests, including any dividend or distribution payable in connection with any merger or consolidation other than:	
 	 	
 	 	          (a) dividends, payments or distributions by the Issuer payable solely in Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Issuer; or	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (b) dividends, payments or distributions by a Restricted Subsidiary so long as, in the case of any dividend, payment or distribution payable on or in respect of any class or series of securities issued by a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Wholly-Owned Subsidiary, the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary receives at least its pro rata share of such dividend payment or distribution in accordance with its Equity Interests in such class or series of securities;	
 	 	 	
 	          (II) purchase, redeem, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value any Equity Interests of the Issuer or any direct or indirect parent of the Issuer, including in connection with any merger or consolidation;	
 	 	
 	          (III) make any principal payment on, or redeem, repurchase, defease or otherwise acquire or retire for value or give any irrevocable notice of redemption with respect thereto, in each case, prior to any scheduled repayment, sinking fund payment or maturity, any Subordinated Indebtedness, other than:	
39

 	 	 	
 	 	          (a) Indebtedness permitted under clauses (7) and (8) of the second paragraph of the covenant described under “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”;	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (b) the purchase, repurchase or other acquisition of Subordinated Indebtedness purchased in anticipation of satisfying a sinking fund obligation, principal installment or final maturity, in each case due within one year of the date of purchase, repurchase or acquisition; or	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (c) the giving of an irrevocable notice of redemption with respect to the transactions described in clauses (2) and (3) of the next paragraph; or	
 	 	 	
 	          (IV) make any Restricted Investment	
(all such payments and other actions set forth in clauses (I) through (IV) above being collectively referred to as “Restricted Payments”), unless, at the time of such Restricted Payment:
 	 	 	 	
 	          (1) no Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof;	
 	 	 	 	
 	          (2) immediately after giving effect to such transaction on a pro forma basis, the Issuer could incur $1.00 of additional Indebtedness under the provisions of the first paragraph of the covenant described under “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”; and	
 	 	 	 	
 	          (3) such Restricted Payment, together with the aggregate amount of all other Restricted Payments made by the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries after the Issue Date (including Restricted Payments permitted by clauses (1), (7), (8), (9), (10), (11), (13) and (14) of the next succeeding paragraph, but excluding all other Restricted Payments permitted by the next succeeding paragraph), is less than the sum of (without duplication):	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	          (a) 50% of the Consolidated Net Income of the Issuer for the period (taken as one accounting period) beginning January 1, 2011 to the end of the Issuer’s most recently ended fiscal quarter for which internal financial statements are available at the time of such Restricted Payment, or, in the case such Consolidated Net Income for such period is a deficit, minus 100% of such deficit;  plus	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	          (b) 100% of the aggregate net cash proceeds and the fair market value of marketable securities or other property received by the Issuer since immediately after the Issue Date from the sale of:	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	          (i) Equity Interests of the Issuer, including Treasury Capital Stock (as defined below), but excluding cash proceeds and the fair market value of marketable securities or other property received from the sale of Equity Interests to members of management, directors or consultants of the Issuer, any direct or indirect parent company of the Issuer and the Issuer’s Subsidiaries after the Issue Date to the extent such amounts have been applied to Restricted Payments made in accordance with clause (4) of the next succeeding paragraph; or	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	          (ii) debt securities of the Issuer that have been converted into or exchanged for such Equity Interests of the Issuer;	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	provided, however, that this clause (b) shall not include the proceeds from (X) Equity Interests or convertible debt securities of the Issuer sold to a Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, or (Y) Disqualified Stock or debt securities that have been converted into Disqualified Stock;  plus	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	          (c) 100% of the aggregate amount of cash and the fair market value of marketable securities or other property contributed to the capital of the Issuer following the Issue Date (other than by a Restricted Subsidiary);  plus	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	          (d) 100% of the aggregate amount received in cash and the fair market value of marketable securities or other property received by means of:	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	          (i) the sale or other disposition (other than to the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary) of Restricted Investments made by the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries or interests payments made in respect of any repurchases and redemptions of such Restricted Investments from the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries, repayments of or interest payments made in respect of any loans or advances, and releases of guarantees, which constitute Restricted Investments by the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries or any dividends or other distributions made or payments made with respect to any Restricted Investment by the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary, in each case after the Issue Date; or	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	          (ii) the sale (other than to the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary) of the stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary or a distribution from an Unrestricted Subsidiary (other than in each case to the extent the Investment in such Unrestricted Subsidiary constituted a Permitted Investment) or a dividend from an Unrestricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date;  plus	
40

 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	          (e) in the case of the redesignation of an Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date, the merger or consolidation of an Unrestricted Subsidiary into the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary or the transfer of assets of any Unrestricted Subsidiary to the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary, the fair market value of the Investment in such Unrestricted Subsidiary at the time of the redesignation of such Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, other than an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the Investment in such Unrestricted Subsidiary constituted a Permitted Investment.	

 	The foregoing provisions do not prohibit:	
 	 	
 	          (1) the payment of any dividend or distribution or the consummation of any irrevocable redemption within 60 days after the date of declaration thereof or the giving of the irrevocable redemption notice, as applicable, if at the date of declaration or notice such payment would have complied with the provisions of the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (2) the redemption, repurchase, retirement, defeasance or other acquisition of any Equity Interests of the Issuer or any direct or indirect parent of the Issuer (“ Treasury Capital Stock ”) or Subordinated Indebtedness of the Issuer or a Guarantor in exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale (other than to a Restricted Subsidiary) of, Equity Interests of the Issuer or any direct or indirect parent of the Issuer to the extent contributed to the Issuer (in each case, other than any Disqualified Stock); provided that the amount of any proceeds that are utilized for any such redemption, repurchase, retirement or other acquisition shall be excluded from clauses (b) and (c) of the preceding paragraph;	
 	 	
 	          (3) the redemption, repurchase, retirement, defeasance or other acquisition of Subordinated Indebtedness of the Issuer or a Guarantor made by exchange for, or out of the proceeds of the substantially concurrent sale of, new Indebtedness of the Issuer or a Guarantor, as the case may be, which is incurred in compliance with “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock” so long as:	

 	          (a) the principal amount (or accreted value, if applicable) of such new Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount of (or accreted value, if applicable), plus any accrued and unpaid interest on, the Subordinated Indebtedness being so redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired for value, plus the amount of any reasonable premium paid (including reasonable tender premiums) and any reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of such new Indebtedness;	
 	 	
 	          (b) such new Indebtedness is subordinated to the new notes or the applicable Guarantee at least to the same extent as such Subordinated Indebtedness so purchased, exchanged, redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired for value;	
 	 	
 	          (c) such new Indebtedness has a final scheduled maturity date equal to or later than the final scheduled maturity date of the Subordinated Indebtedness being so redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired; and	
 	 	
 	          (d) such new Indebtedness has a Weighted Average Life to Maturity equal to or greater than the remaining Weighted Average Life to Maturity of the Subordinated Indebtedness being so redeemed, repurchased, acquired or retired;	

 	          (4) a Restricted Payment to pay for the repurchase, retirement or other acquisition of Equity Interests of the Issuer held by any future, present or former employee, director or consultant of the Issuer, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its direct or indirect parent companies pursuant to any management equity plan or stock option plan or any other management or employee benefit plan or agreement;  provided, however,  that the aggregate Restricted Payments made under this clause (4) do not exceed in any calendar year $10.0 million (with unused amounts in any calendar year being carried over to succeeding calendar years subject to a maximum (without giving effect to the following proviso) of $20.0 million in any calendar year);  provided further  that such amount in any calendar year may be increased by an amount not to exceed:	

 	          (a) the cash proceeds from the sale of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Issuer to members of management, directors or consultants of the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries that occurs after the Issue Date, to the extent the cash proceeds from the sale of such Equity Interests have not otherwise been applied to the payment of Restricted Payments by virtue of clause (3) of the preceding paragraph or clause (8) of the definition of Permitted Investments;  plus	
 	 	
 	          (b) the cash proceeds of key man life insurance policies received by the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries after the Issue Date; less	
 	 	
 	          (c) the amount of any Restricted Payments made in any prior calendar year pursuant to clauses (a) and (b) of this clause (4);	

 	          (5) the declaration and payment of dividends to holders of any class or series of Disqualified Stock of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries issued in accordance with the covenant described under “—Limitation on Incurrence of	
41

 	 	
 	Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock” to the extent such dividends are included in the definition of “Fixed Charges”;	
 	 	
 	          (6) repurchases of Equity Interests deemed to occur upon exercise or vesting of stock options, warrants or similar rights if such Equity Interests represent all or a portion of the exercise price of such options or warrants or are surrendered in connection with satisfying any federal or state income tax obligation incurred in connection with such exercise or vesting;	
 	 	
 	          (7) the repurchase, redemption or other acquisition for value of Equity Interests of the Issuer representing fractional shares of such Equity Interests in connection with a stock dividend, split or combination or any merger, consolidation, amalgamation or other combination involving the Issuer;	
 	 	
 	          (8) the redemption, repurchase, retirement or other acquisition, in each case for nominal value per right, of any rights granted to all holders of Equity Interests of the Issuer pursuant to any stockholders’ rights plan adopted for the purpose of protecting stockholders from unfair takeover tactics,  provided  that any such redemption, repurchase, retirement or other acquisition of such rights shall not be for the purpose of evading the limitations described under this covenant;	
 	 	
 	          (9) the declaration and payment of dividends to holders of Equity Interests of the Issuer or the acquisition, in open market purchases or otherwise, of Equity Interests of the Issuer in an aggregate amount not to exceed $10.0 million in any fiscal year,  provided  that up to $10.0 million of such amount that is not utilized by the Issuer to pay dividends or acquire Equity Interests of the Issuer in any calendar year may be carried forward to the immediately succeeding year;	
 	 	
 	          (10) payments or distributions to dissenting stockholders pursuant to applicable law in connection with a merger, consolidation or transfer of all or substantially all of the Issuer’s property or assets that complies with the Indenture,  provided  that as a result of such merger, consolidation or transfer of all or substantially all of the Issuer’s property or assets, the Issuer shall have made a Change of Control Offer or Asset Sale Offer and all new notes tendered by Holders in connection therewith shall have been repurchased, redeemed or acquired for value;	
 	 	
 	          (11) other Restricted Payments in an aggregate amount taken together with all other Restricted Payments made pursuant to this clause (11) not to exceed $100.0 million;	
 	 	
 	          (12) the repurchase, redemption, retirement, defeasance or other acquisition of the Convertible Subordinated Notes;	
 	 	
 	          (13) the repurchase, redemption retirement, defeasance or other acquisition of any Subordinated Indebtedness required in accordance with provisions applicable thereto similar to those described under the captions “Repurchase at the Option of Holders—Change of Control” and “Repurchase at the Option of Holders—Asset Sales”;  provided  that all new notes tendered by Holders in connection with a Change of Control Offer or Asset Sale Offer, as applicable, have been repurchased, redeemed or acquired for value; and	
 	 	
 	          (14) direct or indirect loans or advances to the Issuer’s Employee Stock Ownership Plan in connection with its purchase or other acquisition of Equity Interests of the Issuer in an aggregate amount not to exceed $10.0 million in any fiscal year or $50.0 million in the aggregate;	
provided, however, that at the time of, and after giving effect to, any Restricted Payment permitted under clause (9), (11) and (14), no Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof.

          All of the Issuer’s Subsidiaries are currently Restricted Subsidiaries. The Issuer will not permit any Unrestricted Subsidiary to become a Restricted Subsidiary except pursuant to the last sentence of the definition of “Unrestricted Subsidiary.” For purposes of designating any Restricted Subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, all outstanding Investments by the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries (except to the extent repaid) in the Subsidiary so designated will be deemed to be Restricted Payments in an amount determined as set forth in the last sentence of the definition of “Investment.” Such designation will be permitted only if a Restricted Payment in such amount would be permitted at such time, whether pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant or under clause (11) of the second paragraph of this covenant, or pursuant to the definition of “Permitted Investments,” and if such Subsidiary otherwise meets the definition of an Unrestricted Subsidiary. Unrestricted Subsidiaries will not be subject to any of the restrictive covenants set forth in the Indenture.

          If the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary makes a Restricted Payment which, at the time of the making of such Restricted Payment, in the good faith determination of the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary, would be permitted under the requirements of the Indenture, such Restricted Payment shall be deemed to have been made in compliance with the Indenture notwithstanding any subsequent adjustment made in good faith to the Issuer’s financial statements affecting Consolidated Net Income.

          In the event that a Restricted Payment meets the criteria of more than one of the types of Restricted Payments described in the above clauses, including, without limitation, the first paragraph of this “Limitation on Restricted Payments” covenant, the Issuer, in its sole discretion, may order and classify, and from time to time may reclassify, such Restricted Payment if it would have been permitted at the time such Restricted Payment was made and at the time of such reclassification.

42

Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock

          The Issuer will not, and will not permit any of the Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become directly or indirectly liable, contingently or otherwise (collectively,  “incur”  and collectively, an  “incurrence” ) with respect to any Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness) and the Issuer will not issue any shares of Disqualified Stock and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to issue any shares of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock;  provided, however,  that the Issuer may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness) or issue shares of Disqualified Stock, and any Guarantor may incur Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness), issue shares of Disqualified Stock and issue shares of Preferred Stock, if the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio on a consolidated basis for the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries’ most recently ended four fiscal quarters for which internal financial statements are available immediately preceding the date on which such additional Indebtedness is incurred or such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock is issued would have been at least 2.00 to 1.00, determined on a pro forma  basis (including a  pro forma  application of the net proceeds therefrom), as if the additional Indebtedness had been incurred, or the Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock had been issued, as the case may be, and the application of proceeds therefrom had occurred at the beginning of such four-quarter period.
 	 	
 	The foregoing limitations do not apply to:	
 	 	
 	          (1) the incurrence of Indebtedness under Credit Facilities by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and the issuance and creation of letters of credit and bankers’ acceptances thereunder (with letters of credit and bankers’ acceptances being deemed to have a principal amount equal to the face amount thereof), up to an aggregate principal amount of $300.0 million outstanding at any one time, less (i) any permanent payments actually made by the borrower thereunder following the Issue Date in respect of Indebtedness thereunder with Net Proceeds from an Asset Sale and (ii) the amount of Indebtedness then outstanding under clause (20);	
 	 	
 	          (2) the incurrence by the Issuer and any Guarantor of Indebtedness represented by the new notes (including any Guarantee) (other than any Additional Notes);	
 	 	
 	          (3) Indebtedness of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries in existence on the Issue Date (other than Indebtedness described in clauses (1) and (2));	
 	 	
 	          (4) Indebtedness (including Capitalized Lease Obligations), Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock incurred by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to finance the purchase, lease, construction, installation, repair or improvement of property (real or personal) or equipment (other than software) that is used or useful in a Similar Business (including any reasonably related fees or expenses incurred in connection with such purchase, lease, construction, installation, repair or improvement), whether through the direct purchase of assets or the Capital Stock of any Person owning such assets, in an aggregate principal amount, including all Indebtedness incurred or Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock issued to renew, refund, refinance, replace, defease or discharge any Indebtedness incurred or Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock issued pursuant to this clause (4), not to exceed at any time outstanding the greater of (x) $100.0 million and (y) 5.0% of Total Assets;	
 	 	
 	          (5) Indebtedness incurred by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries constituting reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit issued in the ordinary course of business, including letters of credit in respect of lease obligations, workers’ compensation claims, unemployment insurance and other types of social security or property, casualty or liability insurance or self-insurance, or other Indebtedness with respect to reimbursement type obligations regarding workers’ compensation claims;  provided, however,  that, upon the drawing of such letters of credit, such obligations are reimbursed within 30 days following such drawing;	
 	 	
 	          (6) Indebtedness arising from agreements of the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries providing for indemnification, adjustment of purchase price or similar obligations, or guarantees or letters of credit, surety bonds or performance bonds securing any obligations of the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to such agreements, in each case, incurred or assumed in connection with the disposition of any business, assets or a Subsidiary, other than guarantees of Indebtedness incurred by any Person acquiring all or any portion of such business, assets or a Subsidiary for the purpose of financing such acquisition;  provided, however,  that the maximum assumable liability in respect of all such Indebtedness shall at no time exceed the gross proceeds including non-cash proceeds (the fair market value of such non-cash proceeds being measured at the time received and without giving effect to any subsequent changes in value) actually received by the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with such disposition;	
 	 	
 	          (7) Indebtedness of the Issuer to a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that any such Indebtedness owing to a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Guarantor is expressly subordinated in right of payment to the new notes;  provided further  that any subsequent issuance or transfer of any Capital Stock or any other event which results in any such other Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to be a Restricted Subsidiary or any other subsequent transfer of any such Indebtedness (except to the Issuer or another Restricted Subsidiary or any pledge of such Indebtedness constituting a Permitted Lien) shall be deemed, in each case, to be an incurrence of such Indebtedness not permitted by this clause (7);	
 	 	
 	          (8) Indebtedness of a Restricted Subsidiary to the Issuer or another Restricted Subsidiary; provided that if a Guarantor incurs such Indebtedness to a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Guarantor, such Indebtedness is expressly	
43

 	 	
 	subordinated in right of payment to the Guarantee of the new notes of such Guarantor; provided further that any subsequent issuance or transfer of any Capital Stock or any other event which results in any such other Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to be a Restricted Subsidiary or any subsequent transfer of any such Indebtedness (except to the Issuer or another Restricted Subsidiary or any pledge of such Indebtedness constituting a Permitted Lien) shall be deemed, in each case, to be an incurrence of such Indebtedness not permitted by this clause (8);	
 	 	
 	          (9) shares of Preferred Stock of a Restricted Subsidiary issued to the Issuer or another Restricted Subsidiary; provided that any subsequent issuance or transfer of any Capital Stock or any other event which results in any such other Restricted Subsidiary ceasing to be a Restricted Subsidiary or any other subsequent transfer of any such shares of Preferred Stock (except to the Issuer or another of its Restricted Subsidiaries) shall be deemed in each case to be an issuance of such shares of Preferred Stock not permitted by this clause (9);	
 	 	
 	          (10) Hedging Obligations (excluding Hedging Obligations entered into for speculative purposes) for the purpose of limiting interest rate risk, exchange rate risk or commodity pricing risk;	
 	 	
 	          (11) obligations in respect of performance, bid, appeal and surety bonds and completion guarantees provided by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (12) Indebtedness or Disqualified Stock of the Issuer and Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary not otherwise permitted hereunder in an aggregate principal amount or liquidation preference which, when aggregated with the principal amount and liquidation preference of all other Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock then outstanding and incurred pursuant to this clause (12), does not at any one time outstanding exceed $75.0 million;  provided  that the principal amount of Indebtedness incurred by any Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Guarantor pursuant to this clause (12) does not exceed $10.0 million at any one time outstanding;	
 	 	
 	          (13) the incurrence by the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock which serves to refund, replace or refinance any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock incurred as permitted under the first paragraph of this covenant and clauses (2) and (3) above, this clause (13) and clause (14) below or any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock issued to so refund, replace or refinance such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock including additional Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock incurred to pay premiums (including reasonable tender premiums), defeasance costs and fees in connection therewith (the “ Refinancing Indebtedness ”) prior to its respective maturity;  provided, however,  that such Refinancing Indebtedness:	

 	          (a) has a Weighted Average Life to Maturity at the time such Refinancing Indebtedness is incurred which is not less than the remaining Weighted Average Life to Maturity of the Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock being refunded or refinanced,	
 	 	
 	          (b) to the extent such Refinancing Indebtedness refinances (i) Indebtedness subordinated or pari passu to the new notes or any Guarantee thereof, such Refinancing Indebtedness is subordinated or  pari passu  to the new notes or the Guarantee at least to the same extent as the Indebtedness being refinanced or refunded, or (ii) Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, such Refinancing Indebtedness must be Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, respectively, and	
 	 	
 	          (c) shall not include:	

 	          (i) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary of the Issuer that is not a Guarantor that refinances Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of the Issuer;	
 	 	
 	          (ii) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Subsidiary of the Issuer, that is not a Guarantor that refinances Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of a Guarantor; or	
 	 	
 	          (iii) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary that refinances Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary;	

 	          (14) the incurrence by the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness to the extent the net cash proceeds of such Indebtedness are promptly deposited to defease or to satisfy and discharge the new notes as described under the captions “Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance” and “Satisfaction and Discharge”;	
 	 	 	
 	          (15) Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of (x) the Issuer or a Guarantor incurred to finance an acquisition or (y) Persons that are acquired by the Issuer or any Guarantor or merged into the Issuer or a Guarantor in accordance with the terms of the Indenture;  provided  that after giving pro forma effect to such acquisition or merger, either	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (a) the Issuer would be permitted to incur at least $1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the first sentence of this covenant, or	
44

 	 	 	
 	 	          (b) the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of the Issuer and the Restricted Subsidiaries is greater than immediately prior to such acquisition or merger;	
 	 	
 	          (16) Indebtedness arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument drawn against insufficient funds in the ordinary course of business,  provided  that such Indebtedness is extinguished within five Business Days of its incurrence;	
 	 	
 	          (17) (a) any guarantee by the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness or other obligations of any Restricted Subsidiary so long as the incurrence of such Indebtedness incurred by such Restricted Subsidiary is permitted under the terms of the Indenture; or	
 	 	
 	 	          (b) any guarantee by a Restricted Subsidiary of Indebtedness of the Issuer; provided that such guarantee is incurred in accordance with the covenant described below under “—Subsidiary Guarantees”;	
 	 	 	
 	          (18) Indebtedness of Foreign Subsidiaries of the Issuer not to exceed at any one time outstanding and together with any other Indebtedness incurred under this clause (18) $75.0 million;	
 	 	
 	          (19) Indebtedness of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries consisting of (i) the financing of insurance premiums or (ii) take-or-pay obligations contained in supply arrangements in each case, incurred in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (20) Indebtedness incurred by a Receivables Subsidiary in a Qualified Receivables Financing that is not recourse to the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary other than a Receivables Subsidiary (except for Standard Securitization Undertakings);	
 	 	
 	          (21) customer deposits and advance payments received from customers for goods and services sold in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (22) Indebtedness owed on a short-term basis of not longer than 30 days to banks and other financial institutions incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries with such banks or financial institutions in connection with ordinary banking arrangements to manage cash balances of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (23) Indebtedness incurred by a Restricted Subsidiary in connection with bankers’ acceptances, discounted bills of exchange or the discounting or factoring of receivables for credit management purposes, in each case incurred or undertaken in the ordinary course of business on arm’s-length commercial terms; and	
 	 	
 	          (24) guarantee obligations incurred in connection with the purchase or other acquisition by the Issuer’s Employee Stock Ownership Plan of Equity Interests of the Issuer not to exceed $50.0 million at any time outstanding.	
 	 	
 	Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, no Subsidiary of the Issuer shall guarantee the Convertible Subordinated Notes.	
 	 	
 	For purposes of determining compliance with this covenant:	

 	          (1) in the event that an item of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (or any portion thereof) meets the criteria of more than one of the categories of permitted Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock described in clauses (1) through (24) above or is entitled to be incurred pursuant to the first paragraph of this covenant, the Issuer, in its sole discretion, will classify or reclassify such item of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock (or any portion thereof) and will only be required to include the amount and type of such Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock in one of the above clauses;  provided  that all Indebtedness outstanding under the Credit Facilities on the Issue Date will at all times be deemed to be outstanding in reliance on clause (1) of the preceding paragraph; and	
 	 	
 	          (2) at the time of incurrence, the Issuer will be entitled to divide and classify an item of Indebtedness in more than one of the types of Indebtedness described in the first and second paragraphs above.	
          Accrual of interest, the accretion of accreted value, the amortization of original issue discount, and the payment of interest or dividends in the form of additional Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, as applicable, the accretion of liquidation preference and increases in the amount of Indebtedness outstanding solely as a result of fluctuations in the exchange rate of currencies will not be deemed to be an incurrence of Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock for purposes of this covenant. Guarantees of, or obligations in respect of letters of credit relating to, Indebtedness that are otherwise included in the determination of a particular amount of Indebtedness shall not be included in the determination of such amount of Indebtedness, provided that the incurrence of the Indebtedness represented by such guarantee or letter of credit, as the case may be, was in compliance with this covenant.

          For purposes of determining compliance with any U.S. dollar-denominated restriction on the incurrence of Indebtedness, the U.S. dollar-equivalent principal amount of Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency shall be calculated based on the relevant

45

currency exchange rate in effect on the date such Indebtedness was incurred, in the case of term debt, or first committed, in the case of revolving credit debt;  provided  that if such Indebtedness is incurred to refinance other Indebtedness denominated in a foreign currency, and such refinancing would cause the applicable U.S. dollar-denominated restriction to be exceeded if calculated at the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date of such refinancing, such U.S. dollar-denominated restriction shall be deemed not to have been exceeded so long as the principal amount of such refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed the principal amount of such Indebtedness being refinanced plus the amount of any reasonable premium (including reasonable tender premiums), defeasance costs and any reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of such new Indebtedness.

          The Indenture provides that the Issuer will not, and will not permit any Guarantor to, directly or indirectly, incur any Indebtedness (including Acquired Indebtedness) that is subordinated or junior in right of payment to any Indebtedness of the Issuer or such Guarantor, as the case may be, unless such Indebtedness is expressly subordinated in right of payment to the new notes or such Guarantor’s Guarantee to the extent in the same manner as such Indebtedness is subordinated to other Indebtedness of the Issuer or such Guarantor, as the case may be.

          The Indenture does not treat (1) unsecured Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to Secured Indebtedness merely because it is unsecured or (2) Indebtedness as subordinated or junior to any other Indebtedness merely because it has a junior priority with respect to the same collateral.

Liens

          The Issuer will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien (an “ Initial Lien ”) (except Permitted Liens) that secures obligations under any Indebtedness or any related guarantee, on any asset or property of the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary, or any income or profits therefrom, or assign or convey any right to receive income therefrom, unless:
 	 	
 	          (1) in the case of Liens securing Subordinated Indebtedness, the new notes and related Guarantees are secured by a Lien on such property, assets or proceeds that is senior in priority to such Liens; or	
 	 	
 	          (2) in all other cases, the new notes or the Guarantees are equally and ratably secured,	
except that the foregoing shall not apply to (a) Liens securing the new notes and the related Guarantees, (b) Liens securing Indebtedness permitted to be incurred under Credit Facilities, including any letter of credit facility relating thereto, that was permitted by the terms of the Indenture to be incurred pursuant to clause (1) of the second paragraph under “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock,” and (c) Liens securing additional Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to the covenant described under “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”  provided  that, in the case of this clause (c), at the time of the incurrence of such Indebtedness and after giving  pro forma  effect thereto, the Secured Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 2.75 to 1.0.

          Any Lien created for the benefit of the holders of new notes pursuant to the preceding paragraph shall provide by its terms that such Lien shall be automatically and unconditionally released and discharged upon discharge of the Initial Lien.

Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets

          The Issuer may not consolidate or merge with or into or wind up into (whether or not the Issuer is the surviving corporation), or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets, in one or more related transactions, to any Person unless:
 	 	
 	          (1) the Issuer is the surviving corporation or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than the Issuer) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition will have been made is a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or similar entity organized or existing under the laws of the jurisdiction of organization of the United States, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (such Person, as the case may be, being herein called the  “Successor Company” );  provided  that at any time the Issuer or the Successor Company is not a corporation, a co-obligor of the new notes is a corporation organized or existing under such laws;	
 	 	
 	          (2) the Successor Company, if other than the Issuer, expressly assumes all the obligations of the Issuer under the new notes pursuant to supplemental indentures or other documents or instruments in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee;	
 	 	
 	          (3) immediately after such transaction, no Default exists;	
 	 	
 	          (4) immediately after giving pro forma effect to such transaction and any related financing transactions, as if such transactions had occurred at the beginning of the applicable four-quarter period, the Successor Company would be permitted to incur at least $1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test set forth in the first	
46

 	 	
 	sentence of the covenant described under “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”;	
 	 	
 	          (5) each Guarantor, unless it is the other party to the transactions described above, in which case clause (1)(b) of the second succeeding paragraph shall apply, shall have by supplemental indenture confirmed that its Guarantee shall apply to such Person’s obligations under the Indenture, the new notes and the Registration Rights Agreement; and	
 	 	
 	          (6) the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officer’s Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger or transfer and such supplemental indentures, if any, comply with the Indenture.	
          The Successor Company will succeed to, and be substituted for the Issuer, as the case may be, under the Indenture, the Guarantees and the new notes, as applicable. Notwithstanding the foregoing clauses (3) and (4),
 	 	
 	          (1) any Restricted Subsidiary may consolidate with or merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to the Issuer, and	
 	 	
 	          (2) the Issuer may merge with an Affiliate of the Issuer solely for the purpose of (x) reincorporating the Issuer in a State of the United States or (y) the creation of a holding company of the Issuer so long as the amount of Indebtedness of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries is not increased thereby;	
          No Guarantor will, and the Issuer will not permit any Guarantor to, consolidate or merge with or into or wind up into (whether or not the Issuer or Guarantor is the surviving corporation), or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties or assets, in one or more related transactions, to any Person unless:
 	 	
 	          (1) (a) such Guarantor is the surviving corporation or the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than such Guarantor) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition will have been made is a corporation, partnership, limited partnership, limited liability company or trust or similar entity organized or existing under the laws of the jurisdiction of organization of such Guarantor, as the case may be, or the laws of the United States, any state thereof, the District of Columbia, or any territory thereof (such Guarantor or such Person, as the case may be, being herein called the “ Successor Person ”);	
 	 	
 	          (b) the Successor Person, if other than such Guarantor, expressly assumes all the obligations of such Guarantor under the Indenture and such Guarantor’s related Guarantee pursuant to supplemental indentures or other documents or instruments in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee;	
 	 	
 	          (c) immediately after such transaction, no Default exists; and	
 	 	
 	          (d) the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officer’s Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger or transfer and such supplemental indentures, if any, comply with the Indenture; or	
 	 	
 	          (2) the transaction is made in compliance with the covenant described under “Repurchase at the Option of Holders—Asset Sales.”	
          In the case of clause (1) above, the Successor Person will succeed to, and be substituted for, such Guarantor under the Indenture and such Guarantor’s Guarantee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Guarantor may merge into or transfer all or part of its properties and assets to another Guarantor or the Issuer.

Transactions with Affiliates

          The Issuer will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, make any payment to, or sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any of its properties or assets to, or purchase any property or assets from, or enter into or make or amend any transaction, contract, agreement, understanding, loan, advance or guarantee with, or for the benefit of, any Affiliate of the Issuer (each of the foregoing, an “ Affiliate Transaction ”) unless:
 	 	
 	          (1) such Affiliate Transaction is on terms that are not materially less favorable to the Issuer or its relevant Restricted Subsidiary than those that would have been obtained in a comparable transaction by the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary with an unrelated Person on an arm’s-length basis;	
 	 	
 	          (2) the Issuer delivers to the Trustee with respect to any Affiliate Transaction or series of related Affiliate Transactions involving aggregate payments or consideration in excess of $20.0 million, a resolution adopted by the majority of the board of directors of the Issuer approving such Affiliate Transaction and set forth in an Officer’s Certificate certifying that such Affiliate Transaction complies with clause (1) above; and	
 	 	
 	          (3) the Issuer delivers to the Trustee with respect to any Affiliate Transaction or series of related Affiliate Transactions involving aggregate payments or consideration in excess of $50.0 million, an opinion as to the fairness of the Affiliate Transaction to the Issuer or the relevant Restricted Subsidiary from a financial point of view issued by an Independent Financial Advisor.	
47

 	 	
 	The foregoing provisions do not apply to the following:	
 	 	
 	          (1) transactions between or among the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (2) Restricted Payments permitted by the provisions of the Indenture described above under the covenant “—Limitation on Restricted Payments” and Investments constituting “Permitted Investments”;	
 	 	
 	          (3) the payment of reasonable and customary fees, compensation, benefits and incentive arrangements paid or provide to, and indemnities provided on behalf of, officers, directors, employees or consultants of Issuer, any of its direct or indirect parent companies or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, including, without limitation, any such fees, compensation, benefits, arrangements and indemnities approved in good faith by the board of directors (or a committee thereof) of the Issuer;	
 	 	
 	          (4) any agreement as in effect as of the Issue Date, or any amendment or replacement agreement thereto (so long as any such amendment is not materially disadvantageous to the Holders when taken as a whole as compared to the applicable agreement as in effect on the Issue Date);	
 	 	
 	          (5) the existence of, or the performance by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of its obligations under the terms of, any stockholders agreement (including any registration rights agreement or purchase agreement related thereto) to which it is a party as of the Issue Date and any similar agreements which it may enter into thereafter;  provided, however,  that the existence of, or the performance by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of obligations under any future amendment or replacement agreement to any such existing agreement or under any similar agreement entered into after the Issue Date shall only be permitted by this clause (5) to the extent that the terms of any such amendment or new agreement are not otherwise materially disadvantageous to the Holders when taken as a whole;	
 	 	
 	          (6) any transaction effected as part of a Qualified Receivables Financing permitted hereunder;	
 	 	
 	          (7) transactions between the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and any Person is an Affiliate of the Issuer solely due to the fact that a director of such Person is also a director of the Issuer;  provided, however,  that such director abstains from voting as a director of the Issuer or such direct or indirect parent of the Issuer, as the case may be, on any matter involving such other Person;	
 	 	
 	          (8) any non-recourse pledge of Equity Interests of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to support the Indebtedness of such Unrestricted Subsidiary;	
 	 	
 	          (9) the Transaction and the payment of all fees and expenses related to the Transaction;	
 	 	
 	          (10) transactions with customers, clients, suppliers, or purchasers or sellers of goods or services, in each case in the ordinary course of business and otherwise in compliance with the terms of the Indenture, which are fair to the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries, in the reasonable determination of the board of directors of the Issuer or the senior management thereof, or are on terms at least as favorable as might reasonably have been obtained at such time from an unaffiliated party;	
 	 	
 	          (11) the sale or issuance of Equity Interests (other than Disqualified Stock) of the Issuer; and	
 	 	
 	          (12) payments or loans (or cancellation of loans) to employees or consultants of the Issuer, any of its direct or indirect parent companies or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and employment agreements, stock option plans and other similar arrangements with such employees or consultants which, in each case, are approved by the Issuer in good faith.	
Dividend and Other Payment Restrictions Affecting Restricted Subsidiaries

          The Issuer will not, and will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create or otherwise cause or suffer to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or consensual restriction on the ability of any such Restricted Subsidiary to:
 	 	
 	          (1) (a) pay dividends or make any other distributions to the Issuer or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries on its Capital Stock or with respect to any other interest or participation in, or measured by, its profits, or	
 	 	
 	          (b) pay any Indebtedness owed to the Issuer or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (2) make loans or advances to the Issuer or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries; or	
 	 	
 	          (3) sell, lease or transfer any of its properties or assets to the Issuer or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries,	
 	 	
 	except (in each case) for such encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of:	

 	          (a) contractual encumbrances or restrictions in effect on the Issue Date, including pursuant to the Credit Facilities and the related documentation;	
48

 	 	
 	          (b) the Indenture and the new notes;	
 	 	
 	          (c) purchase money obligations and capital lease obligations for property acquired in the ordinary course of business that impose restrictions of the nature discussed in clause (3) above on the property so acquired;	
 	 	
 	          (d) applicable law or any applicable rule, regulation or order;	
 	 	
 	          (e) any agreement or other instrument of a Person acquired by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in existence at the time of such acquisition (but not created in contemplation thereof), which encumbrance or restriction is not applicable to any Person, or the properties or assets of any Person, other than the Person and its Subsidiaries, or the property or assets of the Person and its Subsidiaries, so acquired;	
 	 	
 	          (f) contracts for the sale of assets, including customary restrictions with respect to a Subsidiary of the Issuer pursuant to an agreement that has been entered into for the sale or disposition of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Subsidiary, that impose restrictions on the assets to be sold;	
 	 	
 	          (g) Secured Indebtedness otherwise permitted to be incurred pursuant to the covenants described under “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock” and “—Liens” that limit the right of the debtor to dispose of the assets securing such Indebtedness or place any restriction on the Issuer’s or its Restricted Subsidiaries’ use of the assets securing such Secured Indebtedness;	
 	 	
 	          (h) restrictions on cash or other deposits or net worth imposed by customers under contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (i) other Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock of Foreign Subsidiaries permitted to be incurred subsequent to the Issue Date pursuant to the provisions of the covenant described under “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock” that impose restriction solely on Foreign Subsidiaries party thereto;	
 	 	
 	          (j) customary provisions in joint venture agreements and other similar agreements relating solely to such joint venture;	
 	 	
 	          (k) customary provisions contained in leases or licenses of intellectual property and other agreements, in each case, entered into in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (l) contractual requirements of a Receivables Subsidiary in connection with a Qualified Receivables Financing, provided that such restrictions apply only to such Receivables Subsidiary or the receivables that are subject to the Qualified Receivables Financing;	
 	 	
 	          (m) protective Liens filed in connection with a sale and leaseback transaction permitted under the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (n) restrictions in effect on the Issue Date that are contained in charter documents or shareholder agreements relating to any Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer;	
 	 	
 	          (o) any other agreement governing Indebtedness entered into after the Issue Date that contains encumbrances and restrictions that are not materially more restrictive with respect to the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary than those in effect on the Issue Date pursuant to agreements in effect on the Issue Date; and	
 	 	
 	          (p) any encumbrances or restrictions of the type referred to in clauses (1), (2) and (3) above imposed by any amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings of the contracts, instruments or obligations referred to in clauses (a) through (o) above;  provided  that such amendments, modifications, restatements, renewals, increases, supplements, refundings, replacements or refinancings are, in the good faith judgment of the Issuer, not materially more restrictive with respect to such encumbrance and other restrictions taken as a whole than those prior to such amendment, modification, restatement, renewal, increase, supplement, refunding, replacement or refinancing.	
Subsidiary Guarantees

          If the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries organizes, acquires, transfers assets to or otherwise invests in any Domestic Restricted Subsidiary (other than a Domestic Restricted Subsidiary if the Net Book Value of such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary, when taken together with the aggregate Net Book Value of all other Domestic Restricted Subsidiaries that are not Guarantors, as of such date, does not exceed in the aggregate $50.0 million), then such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary shall:
 	 	
 	          (1) within 30 Business Days execute, and deliver to the Trustee, a supplemental indenture in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee pursuant to which such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary shall unconditionally Guarantee all of the Issuer’s obligations under the new notes and the Indenture on the terms set forth in the Indenture; and	
49

 	 	
 	          (2) deliver to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel that such supplemental indenture has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary and constitutes a legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligation of such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary.	
Thereafter, such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary shall be a Guarantor for all purposes of the Indenture.

          In addition, (i) to the extent that the collective Net Book Value of the Issuer’s non-Guarantor Domestic Restricted Subsidiaries, as of the date of the organization, acquisition, transfer of assets to or investment in a non-Guarantor Domestic Restricted Subsidiary, exceeds $50.0 million, then, within 10 Business Days of such date, the Issuer shall cause one or more of such non-Guarantor Domestic Restricted Subsidiaries to similarly execute a supplemental indenture (and deliver the related Opinions of Counsel) pursuant to which such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary or Domestic Restricted Subsidiaries shall unconditionally Guarantee all of the Issuer’s obligations under the new notes and the Indenture, in each case, such that the collective Net Book Value of all remaining non-Guarantor Domestic Restricted Subsidiaries does not exceed $50.0 million and (ii) the Issuer may, at its option, cause any other Subsidiary of the Issuer to Guarantee its obligations under the new notes and the Indenture and enter into a supplemental indenture with respect thereto.

          Notwithstanding the foregoing, from and after the Issue Date, the Issuer will not permit any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, by way of pledge, intercompany note or otherwise, to assume, guarantee or in any other manner become liable with respect to any Indebtedness (other than the new notes) of the Issuer or any Domestic Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer, unless, in any such case, such Restricted Subsidiary executes and delivers a supplemental indenture (and the related Opinion of Counsel) to the Indenture providing a Guarantee of the new notes by such Restricted Subsidiary;  provided  that no Restricted Subsidiary shall be required to Guarantee the new notes if and to the extent it is prohibited by law from Guaranteeing the new notes. The obligations of each Guarantee by a Restricted Subsidiary will be limited as necessary to prevent the Guarantee from constituting a fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer under applicable law. See “Risk Factors—Risks Related to the New Notes—Federal and state fraudulent transfer laws permit a court to void the new notes and the guarantees, and, if that occurs, you may not receive any payments on the new notes.”

Reports and Other Information

          Regardless of whether the Issuer remains subject to the reporting requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act or otherwise reports on an annual and quarterly basis on forms provided for such annual and quarterly reporting pursuant to rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC, the Indenture will require the Issuer to file with the SEC (and make available to the Trustee and, upon written request, Holders of the new notes (without exhibits), without cost to any Holder, within 15 days after it files them with the SEC) from and after the Issue Date,
 	 	
 	          (1) within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year, annual reports on Form 10-K, or any successor or comparable form, containing the information required to be contained therein, or required in such successor or comparable form;	
 	 	
 	          (2) within 45 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of each fiscal year, reports on Form 10-Q containing all quarterly information that would be required to be contained in Form 10-Q, or any successor or comparable form; and	
 	 	
 	          (3) promptly from time to time after the occurrence of an event required to be therein reported, such other reports on Form 8-K, or any successor or comparable form:	
in each case, in a manner that complies in all material respects with the requirements specified in such form; provided that the Issuer shall not be so obligated to file such reports with the SEC if the SEC does not permit such filing, in which event the Issuer will make available such information to prospective purchasers of new notes, in addition to providing such information to the Trustee and the Holders of the new notes, in each case within 15 days after the time the Issuer would be required to file such information with the SEC, if it were subject to Sections 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act. The posting of such reports, documents and information to the SEC’s or the Issuer’s website shall constitute delivery of such reports, documents and information to the Trustee and the Holders of the new notes,  provided, however , that the Trustee shall have no responsibility to determine whether such posting has occurred. To the extent not satisfied by the foregoing, the Issuer will agree that, for so long as any new notes are outstanding, it will furnish to Holders and to securities analysts and prospective investors, upon their written request, the information required to be delivered pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act.

Suspension of Covenants

          Following the first day (the “Suspension Date”) that (a) the new notes have an Investment Grade Rating from both Rating Agencies, and (b) no Default has occurred and is continuing, the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries will not be subject to the provisions of the Indenture summarized herein under: (i) “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”; (ii) “—Limitation on Restricted Payments”; (iii) “—Transactions with Affiliates”; (iv) “Asset Sales”; (v) “—Dividend and Other Payment Restrictions Affecting Restricted Subsidiaries”; and (vi) clause (4) under the first paragraph of “Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets” (collectively, the “ Suspended Covenants ”). If and while the Issuer

50

and its Restricted Subsidiaries are not subject to the Suspended Covenants, the new notes will be entitled to substantially less covenant protection.

          In the event that the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries are not subject to the Suspended Covenants for any period of time as a result of the foregoing, and on any subsequent date (the “ Reversion Date ”) one or both of the Rating Agencies withdraws its Investment Grade Rating or downgrades the rating assigned to the new notes below an Investment Grade Rating, then the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries will thereafter again be subject to the Suspended Covenants with respect to future events. The period of time between the Suspension Date and the Reversion Date is referred to herein as the “ Suspension Period .” Notwithstanding that the Suspended Covenants may be reinstated, no Default will be deemed to have occurred as a result of a failure to comply with the Suspended Covenants during the Suspension Period.

          During the Suspension Period, the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries will be entitled to incur Liens to the extent provided for under “—Liens” (including, without limitation, Permitted Liens) and any Permitted Liens which may refer to one or more Suspended Covenants shall be interpreted as though such applicable Suspended Covenant(s) continued to be applicable during the Suspension Period (but solely for purposes of the “—Liens” covenant and for no other covenant).

          After any Reversion Date, (1) with respect to any Restricted Payments made after such Reversion Date, the amount of any Restricted Payments made will be calculated as though the covenant described above under the caption “—Limitation on Restricted Payments” had been in effect since the Issue Date and throughout the Suspension Period; and (2) all Indebtedness incurred, or Disqualified Stock or preferred stock issued, during the Suspension Period will be classified to have been incurred or issued pursuant to clause (3) of the second paragraph of “—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock.” Notwithstanding the foregoing, during the Suspension Period the Issuer shall not designate any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to be Unrestricted Subsidiaries.

          There can be no assurance that the new notes will ever achieve or maintain Investment Grade Ratings.

Events of Default and Remedies

          The Indenture provides that each of the following is an Event of Default:
 	 	
 	          (1) default in payment when due and payable, upon redemption, acceleration or otherwise, of principal of or premium, if any, on the new notes;	
 	 	
 	          (2) default for 30 days or more in the payment when due of interest on or with respect to the new notes;	
 	 	
 	          (3) (a) failure by the Issuer or any Guarantor to comply with its obligations under “Certain Covenants—Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets,” (b) failure by the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary to comply with its obligations under the covenants described under “Repurchase at the Option of Holders” (other than a failure to purchase new notes that will constitute an Event of Default under clause (1) above and other than a failure to comply with its obligations that would cause a default under clause (a)), or (c) failure by the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary to comply with any of its obligations, covenants or agreements (other than a default referred to in clauses (1), (2) and (a) and (b) above) contained in the Indenture or the new notes in the case of clause (b) for 30 days and in the case of clause (c) for 60 days, in each such case after receipt of written notice given to the Issuer by the Trustee or the Holders of not less 25% in principal amount of the new notes;	
 	 	
 	          (4) default under any mortgage, indenture or instrument under which there is issued or by which there is secured or evidenced any Indebtedness for money borrowed by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or the payment of which is guaranteed by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, other than Indebtedness owed to the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary, whether such Indebtedness or guarantee now exists or is created after the issuance of the new notes, if both:	

 	          (a) such default either results from the failure to pay any principal of such Indebtedness at its stated final maturity (after giving effect to any applicable grace periods) or relates to an obligation other than the obligation to pay principal of any such Indebtedness at its stated final maturity and results in the holder or holders of such Indebtedness causing such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity; and	
 	 	
 	          (b) the principal amount of such Indebtedness, together with the principal amount of any other such Indebtedness in default for failure to pay principal at stated final maturity (after giving effect to any applicable grace periods), or the maturity of which has been so accelerated, aggregate $25.0 million or more at any one time outstanding;	

 	          (5) failure by the Issuer or any Significant Subsidiary (or group of Restricted Subsidiaries that taken together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary) to pay final judgments aggregating in excess of $25.0 million, which final judgments remain unpaid, undischarged and unstayed for a period of more than 60 days after such judgment becomes final, and in the event such judgment is covered by insurance, an enforcement proceeding has been commenced by any creditor upon such judgment or decree which is not promptly stayed;	
51

 	 	
 	          (6) certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency with respect to the Issuer or any Significant Subsidiary; or	
 	 	
 	          (7) the Guarantee of any Significant Subsidiary (or group of Guarantors that taken together would constitute a Significant Subsidiary) shall for any reason cease to be in full force and effect or be declared null and void or any responsible officer of such Guarantor, as the case may be, denies that it has any further liability under its Guarantee or gives notice to such effect, other than by reason of the termination of the Indenture or the release of any such Guarantee in accordance with the Indenture and such default continues for 10 Business Days.	
          If any Event of Default (other than of a type specified in clause (6) above with respect to the Issuer) occurs and is continuing under the Indenture, the Trustee or the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the then total outstanding new notes may declare the principal, premium, if any, interest and any other monetary obligations on all the then outstanding new notes to be due and payable immediately.

          Upon the effectiveness of such declaration, such principal and interest will be due and payable immediately. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of an Event of Default arising under clause (6) of the first paragraph of this section, all outstanding new notes will become due and payable without further action or notice. The Indenture will provide that the Trustee may withhold from the Holders notice of any continuing Default, except a Default relating to the payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest, if it determines that withholding notice is in their interest.

          The Indenture provides that the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding new notes by notice to the Trustee may on behalf of the Holders of all of the new notes waive any existing Default and its consequences under the Indenture except a continuing Default in the payment of interest on, premium, if any, or the principal of any Note held by a non-consenting Holder or a continuing Default in respect of a covenant or provision of the Indenture which cannot be amended or modified without the consent of all Holders.

          Subject to the provisions of the Indenture relating to the duties of the Trustee thereunder, in case an Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers under the Indenture at the request or direction of any of the Holders of the new notes unless the Holders have offered to the Trustee indemnity or security satisfactory to it against any loss, liability or expense. Except to enforce the right to receive payment of principal, premium (if any) or interest when due, no Holder of a Note may pursue any remedy with respect to the Indenture or the new notes unless:
 	 	
 	          (1) the rights of Holders of new notes to receive payments in respect of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the new notes when such payments are due solely out of the trust created pursuant to the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (2) the Issuer’s obligations with respect to new notes concerning issuing temporary new notes, registration of such new notes, mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen new notes and the maintenance of an office or agency for payment and money for security payments held in trust;	
 	 	
 	          (3) the rights, powers, trusts, duties and immunities of the Trustee, and the Issuer’s obligations in connection therewith; and	
 	 	
 	          (4) the Legal Defeasance provisions of the Indenture.	
 	 	
 	          (1) such Holder has previously given the Trustee notice that an Event of Default is continuing;	
 	 	
 	          (2) Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the total outstanding new notes have requested the Trustee to pursue the remedy;	
 	 	
 	          (3) Holders of the new notes have offered the Trustee security or indemnity satisfactory to it against any loss, liability or expense;	
 	 	
 	          (4) the Trustee has not complied with such request within 60 days after the receipt thereof and the offer of security or indemnity; and	
 	 	
 	          (5) Holders of a majority in principal amount of the total outstanding new notes have not given the Trustee a direction inconsistent with such request within such 60-day period.	
          Subject to certain restrictions, under the Indenture the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the total outstanding new notes are given the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or of exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee. The Trustee, however, may refuse to follow any direction that conflicts with law or the Indenture or that the Trustee determines is unduly prejudicial to the rights of any other Holder of a Note or that would involve the Trustee in personal liability.

          The Indenture provides that the Issuer is required to deliver to the Trustee annually a statement regarding compliance with the Indenture, and the Issuer is required, within 60 days after becoming aware of any Default, to deliver to the Trustee a statement specifying such Default.

No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Stockholders

          No director, officer, employee, incorporator or stockholder, member or limited partner of the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary or any of their parent companies shall have any liability for any obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantors under the new notes, the Guarantees or the Indenture or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of such obligations or their creation. Each Holder by accepting new notes waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the new notes.

52

Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

          The obligations of the Issuer and the Guarantors under the Indenture will terminate (other than certain obligations) and will be released upon payment in full of all of the new notes. The Issuer may, at its option and at any time, elect to have all of its obligations discharged with respect to the new notes and have the Issuer and each Guarantor’s obligation discharged with respect to its Guarantee (“ Legal Defeasance ”) and cure all then existing Events of Default except for:

          In addition, the Issuer may, at its option and at any time, elect to have its obligations and those of each Guarantor released with respect to certain covenants in the Indenture (“ Covenant Defeasance ”) and thereafter any omission to comply with such obligations shall not constitute a Default with respect to the new notes. In the event Covenant Defeasance occurs, certain events (not including bankruptcy, receivership, rehabilitation and insolvency events pertaining to the Issuer) described under “Events of Default and Remedies” will no longer constitute an Event of Default with respect to the new notes. In order to exercise either Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance with respect to the new notes:
 	 	
 	          (1) the Issuer must irrevocably deposit with the Trustee, in trust, for the benefit of the Holders of the new notes, cash in U.S. dollars, Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants, to pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest due on the new notes on the stated maturity date or on the redemption date, as the case may be, of such principal, premium, if any, or interest on such new notes and the Issuer must specify whether such new notes are being defeased to maturity or to a particular redemption date;	
 	 	
 	          (2) in the case of Legal Defeasance, the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions,	

 	          (a) the Issuer has received from, or there has been published by, the United States Internal Revenue Service a ruling, or	
 	 	
 	          (b) since the issuance of the new notes, there has been a change in the applicable U.S. federal income tax law,	
in either case to the effect that, and based thereon such Opinion of Counsel shall confirm that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions, the Holders of the new notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes, as applicable, as a result of such Legal Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Legal Defeasance had not occurred;
 	 	
 	          (3) in the case of Covenant Defeasance, the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that, subject to customary assumptions and exclusions, the Holders of the new notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of such Covenant Defeasance and will be subject to such tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Covenant Defeasance had not occurred;	
 	 	
 	          (4) no Default (other than that resulting from borrowing funds to be applied to make such deposit and the granting of Liens in connection therewith) shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit;	
 	 	
 	          (5) such Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance shall not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under any Credit Facility, the Convertible Subordinated Notes or the indenture pursuant to which the Convertible Subordinated Notes were issued or any other material agreement or instrument (other than the Indenture) to which the Issuer or any Guarantor is a party or by which the Issuer or any Guarantor is bound;	
 	 	
 	          (6) the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that, as of the date of such opinion and subject to customary assumptions and exclusions following the deposit, the trust funds will not be subject to the effect of Section 547 of Title 11 of the United States Code;	
 	 	
 	          (7) the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officer’s Certificate stating that the deposit was not made by the Issuer with the intent of defeating, hindering, delaying or defrauding any creditors of the Issuer or any Guarantor or others; and	
53

 	 	
 	          (8) the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee an Officer’s Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel (which Opinion of Counsel may be subject to customary assumptions and exclusions) each stating that all conditions precedent provided for or relating to the Legal Defeasance or the Covenant Defeasance, as the case may be, have been complied with.	
Satisfaction and Discharge
 	 	
 	The Indenture will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect as to all new notes, when either:	
 	 	
 	          (1) all new notes theretofore authenticated and delivered, except lost, stolen or destroyed new notes which have been replaced or paid and new notes for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust, have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or	
 	 	
 	          (2) (a) all new notes not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation have become due and payable by reason of the making of a notice of redemption or otherwise, will become due and payable within one year or are to be called for redemption and redeemed within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the Trustee in the name, and at the expense, of the Issuer and the Issuer or any Guarantor have irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee as trust funds in trust solely for the benefit of the Holders of the new notes, cash in U.S. dollars, Government Securities, or a combination thereof, in such amounts as will be sufficient without consideration of any reinvestment of interest to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on the new notes not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation for principal, premium, if any, and accrued interest to the date of maturity or redemption;	
 	 	
 	          (b) the Issuer has paid or caused to be paid all sums payable by it under the Indenture; and	
 	 	
 	          (c) the Issuer has delivered irrevocable instructions to the Trustee to apply the deposited money toward the payment of the new notes at maturity or the redemption date, as the case may be.	
          In addition, the Issuer must deliver an Officer’s Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel to the Trustee stating that all conditions precedent to satisfaction and discharge have been satisfied.

Amendment, Supplement and Waiver

          Except as provided in the next two succeeding paragraphs, the Indenture, any Guarantee and the new notes may be amended or supplemented with the consent of the Holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the new notes then outstanding, including consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer or exchange offer for, new notes, and any existing Default or compliance with any provision of the Indenture or the new notes issued thereunder may be waived with the consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the then outstanding new notes, other than new notes beneficially owned by the Issuer or its Affiliates, including consents obtained in connection with a purchase of, or tender offer or exchange offer for, the new notes.

          The Indenture provides that, without the consent of each affected Holder of new notes, an amendment or waiver may not, with respect to any new notes held by a non-consenting Holder:
 	 	
 	          (1) reduce the principal amount of such new notes whose Holders must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver;	
 	 	
 	          (2) reduce the principal of or change the fixed final maturity of any such Note or alter or waive the provisions with respect to the redemption of such new notes (other than provisions relating to the covenants described above under the caption “Repurchase at the Option of Holders”);	
 	 	
 	          (3) reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest on any Note;	
 	 	
 	          (4) waive a Default in the payment of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on the new notes, except a rescission of acceleration of the new notes by the Holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the new notes and a waiver of the payment default that resulted from such acceleration;	
 	 	
 	          (5) make any Note payable in currency other than that stated therein;	
 	 	
 	          (6) make any change in the provisions of the Indenture relating to the rights of Holders to receive payments of principal of or premium, if any, or interest on the new notes;	
 	 	
 	          (7) make any change in these amendment and waiver provisions;	
 	 	
 	          (8) impair the right of any Holder to receive payment of principal of, or interest on such Holder’s new notes on or after the due dates therefor or to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to such Holder’s new notes;	
 	 	
 	          (9) make any change to or modify the ranking of the new notes that would adversely affect the Holders; or	
54

 	 	
 	          (10) except as expressly permitted by the Indenture, modify the Guarantee of any Significant Subsidiary in any manner adverse to the Holders of the new notes.	
          Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Issuer, any Guarantor (with respect to a Guarantee or the Indenture to which it is a party) and the Trustee may amend or supplement the Indenture and any Guarantee or new notes without the consent of any Holder:
 	 	
 	          (1) to cure any ambiguity, omission, mistake, defect or inconsistency;	
 	 	
 	          (2) to provide for uncertificated new notes of such series in addition to or in place of certificated new notes;	
 	 	
 	          (3) to comply with the covenant relating to mergers, consolidations and sales of assets;	
 	 	
 	          (4) to provide for the assumption of the Issuer’s or any Guarantor’s obligations to the Holders;	
 	 	
 	          (5) to make any change that would provide any additional rights or benefits to the Holders or that does not adversely affect the rights under the Indenture of any such Holder;	
 	 	
 	          (6) to add covenants for the benefit of the Holders or to surrender any right or power conferred upon the Issuer or any Guarantor;	
 	 	
 	          (7) to comply with requirements of the SEC in order to effect or maintain the qualification of the Indenture under the Trust Indenture Act;	
 	 	
 	          (8) to evidence and provide for the acceptance and appointment under the Indenture of a successor Trustee thereunder pursuant to the requirements thereof;	
 	 	
 	          (9) to provide for the issuance of exchange notes or private exchange notes, which are identical to exchange notes except that they are not freely transferable;	
 	 	
 	          (10) to add a Guarantor or release any Guarantor from its Guarantee if such release is in accordance with the terms of the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (11) to conform the text of the Indenture, Guarantees or the new notes to any provision of this “Description of New Notes” to the extent that such provision in this “Description of New Notes” was intended to be a verbatim recitation of a provision of the Indenture, Guarantee or new notes, as provided in an Officer’s Certificate; or	
 	 	
 	          (12) to make any amendment to the provisions of the Indenture relating to the transfer and legending of new notes as permitted by the Indenture, including, without limitation to facilitate the issuance and administration of the new notes;  provided, however , that (i) compliance with the Indenture as so amended would not result in new notes being transferred in violation of the Securities Act or any applicable securities law and (ii) such amendment does not materially and adversely affect the rights of Holders to transfer new notes.	
          The consent of the Holders is not necessary under the Indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment. It is sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment.

Notices

          Notices given by publication will be deemed given on the first date on which publication is made and notices given by first-class mail, postage prepaid, will be deemed given five calendar days after mailing.

Concerning the Trustee

          The Indenture contains certain limitations on the rights of the Trustee thereunder, should it become a creditor of the Issuer, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases, or to realize on certain property received in respect of any such claim as security or otherwise. The Trustee is permitted to engage in other transactions; however, if it acquires any conflicting interest it must eliminate such conflict within 90 days, apply to the SEC for permission to continue or resign.

          The Indenture will provide that in case an Event of Default shall occur (which shall not be cured), the Trustee will be required, in the exercise of its power, to use the degree of care of a prudent person in the conduct of his own affairs.

Governing Law

          The Indenture, the new notes and any Guarantee are or will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York without regard to conflicts of laws principles thereof.

55

Certain Definitions

          Set forth below are certain defined terms used in the Indenture. For purposes of the Indenture, unless otherwise specifically indicated, the term “consolidated” with respect to any Person refers to such Person consolidated with its Restricted Subsidiaries, and excludes from such consolidation any Unrestricted Subsidiary as if such Unrestricted Subsidiary were not an Affiliate of such Person.

          “Acquired Indebtedness” means, with respect to any specified Person,
 	 	
 	          (1) Indebtedness of any other Person existing at the time such other Person is merged with or into or became a Restricted Subsidiary of such specified Person, including Indebtedness assumed or incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person merging with or into or becoming a Restricted Subsidiary of such specified Person, and	
 	 	
 	          (2) Indebtedness secured by a Lien encumbering any asset acquired by such specified Person.	
          “Affiliate” of any specified Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For purposes of this definition, “control” (including, with correlative meanings, the terms “controlling,” “controlled by” and “under common control with”), as used with respect to any Person, shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by agreement or otherwise. No Person (other than the Issuer or any Subsidiary of the Issuer) in whom a Receivables Subsidiary makes an Investment in connection with a financing of accounts receivable will be deemed to be an Affiliate of the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries solely by reason of such Investment.

          “Applicable Premium” means, with respect to any Note on any Redemption Date, the greater of:
 	 	
 	          (1) 1.0% of the principal amount of such Note; and	
 	 	
 	          (2) the excess, if any, of (a) the present value at such Redemption Date of (i) the redemption price of such Note at April 1, 2014 (such redemption price being set forth in the table appearing above under the caption “Optional Redemption”), plus (ii) all required interest payments due on such Note through April 1, 2014 (excluding accrued but unpaid interest to the Redemption Date), computed using a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate as of such Redemption Date plus 50 basis points; over (b) the then-outstanding principal amount of such Note.	
 	 	
 	“Asset Sale” means:	
 	 	
 	          (1) the sale, conveyance, transfer or other disposition, whether in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, of property or assets of the Issuer or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries (each referred to in this definition as a “ disposition ”); or	
 	 	
 	          (2) the issuance or sale of Equity Interests of any Restricted Subsidiary, whether in a single transaction or a series of related transactions (other than Preferred Stock of Restricted Subsidiaries issued in compliance with the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”);	
in each case, other than:
 	 	
 	          (a) any disposition of Cash Equivalents or Investment Grade Securities or obsolete, damaged or worn out equipment or assets no longer used or useful, in each case, in the ordinary course of business or any disposition of inventory, equipment, accounts receivable or goods (or other assets) held for sale in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (b) the disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer in a manner permitted pursuant to the provisions described above under “Certain Covenants—Merger, Consolidation or Sale of All or Substantially All Assets” or any disposition that constitutes a Change of Control pursuant to the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (c) the making of any Restricted Payment or Permitted Investment that is permitted to be made, and is made, under the covenant described above under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Restricted Payments”;	
 	 	
 	          (d) any disposition of assets or issuance or sale of Equity Interests of any Restricted Subsidiary in any transaction or series of related transactions with an aggregate fair market value of less than $10.0 million;	
 	 	
 	          (e) any disposition of property or assets or issuance of securities by a Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer to the Issuer or by the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer to another Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer;	
 	 	
 	          (f) to the extent allowable under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, any exchange of like property (excluding any boot thereon) for use in a Similar Business;	
 	 	
 	          (g) the lease, assignment or sublease of any real or personal property in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (h) foreclosures, condemnations or any similar actions on assets;	
56

 	 	
 	          (i) any financing transaction with respect to property built or acquired by the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary after the Issue Date, including Sale and LeaseBack Transactions permitted by the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (j) licenses or sub-licenses of intellectual property in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (k) the creation of any Lien permitted under the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (l) any issuance or sale of Equity Interests in, or Indebtedness or other securities of, an Unrestricted Subsidiary;	
 	 	
 	          (m) the surrender or waiver of contract rights or settlement, release or surrender of a contract, tort or other litigation claim in the ordinary course of business; and	
 	 	
 	          (n) a disposition of accounts receivable and related assets by a Receivables Subsidiary in a Qualified Receivables Financing.	
          “Business Day” means each day which is not a Legal Holiday.

          “Capital Stock” means:
 	 	
 	          (1) in the case of a corporation, corporate stock;	
 	 	
 	          (2) in the case of an association or business entity, any and all shares, interests, participations, rights or other equivalents (however designated) of corporate stock;	
 	 	
 	          (3) in the case of a partnership or limited liability company, partnership or membership interests (whether general or limited); and	
 	 	
 	          (4) any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distributions of assets of, the issuing Person.	
          “Capitalized Lease Obligation” means, at the time any determination thereof is to be made, the amount of the liability in respect of a capital lease that would at such time be required to be capitalized and reflected as a liability on a balance sheet (excluding the footnotes thereto) in accordance with GAAP;  provided  that any obligations of the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries either existing on the Issue Date or created prior to any recharacterization described below (i) that were not included on the consolidated balance sheet of the Issuer as capital lease obligations and (ii) that are subsequently recharacterized as capital lease obligations due to a change in accounting treatment or otherwise, shall for all purposes under the Indenture (including, without limitation, the calculation of Consolidated Net Income and EBITDA) not be treated as capital lease obligations, Capitalized Lease Obligations or Indebtedness.

          “Cash Equivalents” means:
 	 	
 	          (1) United States dollars;	
 	 	
 	          (2) (a) euro, or any national currency of any participating member of the EMU; or	
 	 	
 	          (b) in the case of any Foreign Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary, such local currencies held by them from time to time in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (3) securities issued or directly and fully and unconditionally guaranteed or insured by the U.S. government or any agency or instrumentality thereof the securities of which are unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation of such government with maturities of 12 months or less from the date of acquisition;	
 	 	
 	          (4) marketable direct EEA Government Obligations with maturities of 12 months or less from the date of acquisition;	
 	 	
 	          (5) certificates of deposit, time deposits and eurodollar time deposits with maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition, bankers’ acceptances with maturities not exceeding one year and overnight bank deposits, in each case with any commercial bank having capital and surplus of not less than $500.0 million;	
 	 	
 	          (6) repurchase obligations for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (3), (4) and (5) entered into with any financial institution meeting the qualifications specified in clause (5) above;	
 	 	
 	          (7) commercial paper rated at least P-1 by Moody’s or at least A-1 by S&P and in each case maturing within 24 months after the date of creation thereof;	
 	 	
 	          (8) marketable short-term money market and similar securities having a rating of at least P-2 or A-2 from either Moody’s or S&P, respectively, and in each case maturing within 24 months after the date of creation thereof;	
57

 	 	
 	          (9) readily marketable direct obligations issued by any state, commonwealth or territory of the United States or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof having one of the two highest ratings obtainable from either Moody’s or S&P (or reasonably equivalent ratings of another internationally recognized ratings agency) with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition;	
 	 	
 	          (10) investment funds investing 95% of their assets in securities of the types described in clauses (1) through (9) above; and	
 	 	
 	          (11) in the case of any Restricted Subsidiaries organized or having its principal place of business outside of the United States, Investments of comparable tenor and credit quality to those described in the foregoing clauses (3) through (10) customarily utilized in countries in which such Restricted Subsidiary operates.	
          Notwithstanding the foregoing, Cash Equivalents shall include amounts denominated in currencies other than those set forth in clauses (1) and (2) above,  provided  that such amounts are converted into any currency listed in clauses (1) and (2) as promptly as practicable and in any event within ten Business Days following the receipt of such amounts.

          “Change of Control” means the occurrence of any of the following:
 	 	
 	          (1) the sale, lease or transfer, in one or a series of related transactions, of all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, to any Person;	
 	 	
 	          (2) any Person or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) or Section 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act, or any successor provision), including any group acting for the purpose of acquiring, holding or disposing of securities (within the meaning of Rule 13d-5(b)(1) under the Exchange Act), is or becomes, in a single transaction or in a related series of transactions, the beneficial owner (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, or any successor provision), directly or indirectly, of 50% or more of the total voting power of the Voting Stock of the Issuer;	
 	 	
 	          (3) the first day on which a majority of the members of the board of directors of the Issuer are not Continuing Directors; or	
 	 	
 	          (4) the adoption by the stockholders of the Issuer of a plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Issuer.	
          “Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization Expense” means with respect to any Person for any period, the total amount of depreciation and amortization expense, including the amortization of goodwill and other intangibles, deferred financing fees of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries, for such period on a consolidated basis and otherwise determined in accordance with GAAP.

          “Consolidated Interest Expense” means, with respect to any Person for any period, without duplication, the sum of:
 	 	
(1)	consolidated interest expense of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, to the extent such expense was deducted (and not added back) in computing Consolidated Net Income including (a) amortization of original issue discount resulting from the issuance of Indebtedness at less than par, (b) all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit or bankers acceptances, (c) non-cash interest payments (but excluding any non-cash interest expense attributable to the movement in the mark to market valuation of Hedging Obligations or other derivative instruments pursuant to GAAP), (d) the interest component of Capitalized Lease Obligations, and (e) net payments, if any, pursuant to interest rate Hedging Obligations with respect to Indebtedness, and excluding (x) amortization of deferred financing fees, debt issuance costs, commissions, fees and expenses and (y) any expensing of bridge, commitment and other financing fees; plus	
 	 	
(2)	consolidated capitalized interest of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, whether paid or accrued.	
          For purposes of this definition, interest on a Capitalized Lease Obligation shall be deemed to accrue at an interest rate reasonably determined by such Person to be the rate of interest implicit in such Capitalized Lease Obligation in accordance with GAAP.

          “Consolidated Net Income” means, with respect to any Person for any period, the aggregate of the Net Income, of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, on a consolidated basis, and otherwise determined in accordance with GAAP;  provided, however , that, without duplication,
 	 	
 	          (1) any after-tax effect of extraordinary gains or losses (less all fees and expenses relating thereto) shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (2) the cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles during such period shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (3) any after-tax effect of income (loss) attributable to discontinued operations shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (4) any after-tax effect of gains or losses (less all fees and expenses relating thereto) attributable to asset dispositions other than in the ordinary course of business, as determined in good faith by the Issuer, shall be excluded,	
58

 	 	
 	          (5) the Net Income (but not loss) for such period of any Person that is not a Subsidiary, or is an Unrestricted Subsidiary, or that is accounted for by the equity method of accounting, shall be excluded;  provided  that Consolidated Net Income of the Issuer shall be increased by the amount of dividends or distributions or other payments that are actually paid in cash (or to the extent converted into cash) to the referent Person or a Restricted Subsidiary thereof in respect of such period by such Person and shall be decreased by the amount of any actual net losses that have been funded with cash from the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary during such period,	
 	 	
 	          (6) the Net Income (but not loss) for such period of any Restricted Subsidiary (other than any Guarantor) shall be excluded if the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by that Restricted Subsidiary of its Net Income is not at the date of determination permitted, directly or indirectly, by the operation of the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule, or governmental regulation applicable to that Restricted Subsidiary or its stockholders, unless such restriction with respect to the payment of dividends or similar distributions has been legally waived;  provided  that Consolidated Net Income of the Issuer will be increased by the amount of dividends or other distributions or other payments actually paid in cash (or to the extent converted into cash) to the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary thereof in respect of such period, to the extent not already included therein,	
 	 	
 	          (7) effects of adjustments (including the effects of such adjustments pushed down to the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries) in the property and equipment, software and other intangible assets, deferred revenue and debt line items in such Person’s consolidated financial statements pursuant to GAAP resulting from the application of purchase accounting in relation to any consummated acquisition or the amortization or write-off of any amounts thereof, net of taxes, shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (8) any impairment charge or asset write-off, in each case, pursuant to GAAP and the amortization of intangibles arising pursuant to GAAP shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (9) any non-cash gains and losses due solely to fluctuations in currency values in accordance with GAAP shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (10) any fees, charges, costs and expenses incurred in connection with the Transaction shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (11) (a) the amount of any write-off of deferred financing costs or of indebtedness issuance costs and the amount of charges related to any premium paid in connection with repurchasing or refinancing indebtedness shall be excluded and (b) all non-recurring expenses and charges relating to such repurchase or refinancing of indebtedness or relating to any incurrence of indebtedness, in each case, whether or not such transaction is consummated, shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (12) restructuring charges incurred in connection with the closing and restructuring of idle facilities and non-recurring restructuring charges incurred in connection with consolidation of facilities of Clopay Building Products Company shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (13) any severance or similar one-time compensation charges shall be excluded,	
 	 	
 	          (14) fees, expenses and charges relating to any offering of Equity Interests or Indebtedness of the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries or any acquisition permitted by the Indenture shall be excluded, and	
 	 	
 	          (15) any non-cash compensation charge or expense, including such charge or expense arising from grants of stock options or restricted stock or other equity incentive programs for the benefit of officers, directors and employees of the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer shall be excluded.	
          Notwithstanding the foregoing, for the purpose of the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Restricted Payments” only (other than clause (3)(e) of the first paragraph thereof), there shall be excluded from Consolidated Net Income any income arising from any sale or other disposition of Restricted Investments made by the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries, any repurchases and redemptions of Restricted Investments from the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries, any repayments of loans and advances which constitute Restricted Investments by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, any sale of the stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary or any interest payment, distribution or dividend from an Unrestricted Subsidiary, in each case only to the extent such amounts increase the amount of Restricted Payments permitted under such covenant pursuant to clause (3)(e) thereof.

          “Contingent Obligations” means, with respect to any Person, any obligation of such Person guaranteeing any leases, dividends or other obligations that do not constitute Indebtedness ( “primary obligations” ) of any other Person (the  “primary obligor” ) in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including, without limitation, any obligation of such Person, whether or not contingent,
 	 	
 	          (1) to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor,	
 	 	
 	          (2) to advance or supply funds	
59

 	 	 	
 	 	          (a) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation, or	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (b) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, or	
 	 	
 	          (3) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof.	
          “Continuing Directors” means, as of any date of determination, any member of the board of directors of the Issuer who (1) was a member of such board of directors on the date of the Indenture; or (2) was nominated for election or elected to such board of directors with the approval of a majority of the Continuing Directors who were members of such board of directors at the time of such nomination or election.

          “Convertible Subordinated Notes” means the $100,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 4.0% Convertible Subordinated Notes due 2017 issued by the Issuer pursuant to an indenture dated December 21, 2009 between the Issuer and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as trustee.

          “Credit Facilities” means, with respect to the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, one or more debt facilities, including the Senior Credit Facilities and the New Credit Facility, or other financing arrangements (including, without limitation, commercial paper facilities or indentures) providing for revolving credit loans, term loans, letters of credit or other long-term indebtedness, including any notes, mortgages, guarantees, collateral documents, instruments and agreements executed in connection therewith, and any amendments, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals, restatements or refundings thereof and any indentures or credit facilities or commercial paper facilities that replace, refund or refinance any part of the loans, notes, other credit facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or indenture that increases the amount permitted to be borrowed thereunder or alters the maturity thereof (provided that such increase in borrowings to the extent in excess of the amount permitted under clause (1) of the second paragraph under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock” is otherwise permitted to be incurred under such covenant) or adds Restricted Subsidiaries as additional borrowers or guarantors thereunder and whether by the same or any other agent, lender or group of lenders.

          “Default” means any event that is, or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would be, an Event of Default.

          “Designated Non-cash Consideration” means the fair market value of non-cash consideration received by the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary in connection with an Asset Sale that is so designated as Designated Non-cash Consideration pursuant to an Officer’s Certificate, setting forth the basis of such valuation, executed by the principal financial officer of the Issuer, less the amount of cash and Cash Equivalents received in connection with a subsequent sale of or collection of such Designated Non-cash Consideration.

          “Disqualified Stock” means, with respect to any Person, any Capital Stock of such Person which, by its terms (or by the terms of any security into which it is convertible or for which it is putable or exchangeable, except to the extent such capital stock is exchanged into Indebtedness at the option of the Issuer thereof and only subject to the terms of any debt instrument to which such Person is a party), or upon the happening of any event, matures or is mandatorily redeemable (other than solely as a result of a change of control or asset sale) pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, or is redeemable at the option of the holder thereof (other than solely as a result of a change of control or asset sale), in whole or in part, in each case prior to the date 91 days after the earlier of the maturity date of the Notes or the date the Notes are no longer outstanding;  provided, however , that if such Capital Stock is issued to any plan for the benefit of employees of the Issuer or its Subsidiaries or by any such plan to such employees, such Capital Stock shall not constitute Disqualified Stock solely because it may be required to be repurchased by the Issuer or its Subsidiaries in order to satisfy applicable statutory or regulatory obligations.

          “Domestic Restricted Subsidiary” means a Restricted Subsidiary incorporated or otherwise organized or existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia.

          “EBITDA” means, with respect to any Person for any period, the Consolidated Net Income of such Person for such period
 	 	 	
 	 	(1) increased (without duplication) by:	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (a) provision for taxes based on income or profits or capital gains, including, without limitation, state, franchise and similar taxes and foreign withholding taxes of such Person paid or accrued during such period deducted (and not added back) in computing Consolidated Net Income;  plus	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (b) Fixed Charges of such Person for such period to the extent the same was deducted (and not added back) in calculating such Consolidated Net Income;  plus	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (c) Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization Expense of such Person for such period to the extent the same were deducted (and not added back) in computing Consolidated Net Income;  plus	
60

 	 	 	
 	 	          (d) any expenses or charges (other than depreciation or amortization expense) related to any Equity Offering, Permitted Investment, acquisition, disposition, recapitalization or the incurrence of Indebtedness permitted to be incurred by the Indenture (including a refinancing thereof) (whether or not successful), including (i) such fees, expenses or charges related to the offering of the Notes and the Credit Facilities and (ii) any amendment or other modification of the Notes, and, in each case, deducted (and not added back) in computing Consolidated Net Income;  plus	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (e) the amount of any restructuring charge or reserve deducted (and not added back) in such period in computing Consolidated Net Income, including any one-time costs incurred in connection with acquisitions after the Issue Date and costs related to the closure and/or consolidation of facilities;  plus	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (f) any other non-cash charges, including any write-offs or write-downs, reducing Consolidated Net Income for such period (provided that if any such non-cash charges represent an accrual or reserve for potential cash items in any future period, the cash payment in respect thereof in such future period shall be subtracted from EBITDA to such extent, and excluding amortization of a prepaid cash item that was paid in a prior period);  plus	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (g) any costs or expense incurred by the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to any management equity plan or stock option plan or any other management or employee benefit plan or agreement or any stock subscription or shareholder agreement, to the extent that such cost or expenses are funded with cash proceeds contributed to the capital of the Issuer or net cash proceeds of an issuance of Equity Interest of the Issuer (other than Disqualified Stock) solely to the extent that such net cash proceeds are excluded from the calculation set forth in clause (3) of the first paragraph under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Restricted Payments,”;  plus	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (h) any non-cash compensation expense recorded from grants of stock appreciation or similar rights, stock options, restricted stock or other rights;	
 	 	
 	          (2) decreased by (without duplication) non-cash gains increasing Consolidated Net Income of such Person for such period, excluding any non-cash gains to the extent they represent the reversal of an accrual or reserve for a potential cash item that reduced EBITDA in any prior period, and	
 	 	
 	          (3) increased or decreased by (without duplication):	
 	 	
 	 	          (a) any net gain or loss resulting in such period from Hedging Obligations and the application of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 133;  plus  or  minus , as applicable,	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (b) any net gain or loss resulting in such period from currency translation gains or losses related to currency remeasurements of Indebtedness (including any net loss or gain resulting from Hedging Obligations for currency exchange risk);  plus  or  minus , as applicable,	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (c) any net after-tax income (loss) from the early extinguishment of Indebtedness or Hedging Obligations or other derivative,	
all as determined on a consolidated basis for such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP.

          “EEA Government Obligation” means any direct non-callable obligation of any European Union member for the payment of which obligation the full faith and credit of the respective nation is pledged;  provided  that such nation has a credit rating at least equal to that of the highest rated member nation of the European Economic Area.

          “EMU” means the economic and monetary union as contemplated in the Treaty on European Union.

          “Equity Interests” means Capital Stock and all warrants, options or other rights to acquire Capital Stock, but excluding any debt security that is convertible into, or exchangeable for, Capital Stock.

          “Equity Offering” means any public or private sale of common stock or Preferred Stock of the Issuer or any of its direct or indirect parent companies (excluding Disqualified Stock), other than:
 	 	
 	          (1) public offerings with respect to the Issuer’s or any direct or indirect parent company’s common stock registered on Form S-8; and	
 	 	
 	          (2) issuances to any Subsidiary of the Issuer.	
          “euro” means the single currency of participating member states of the EMU.

          “Exchange Act” means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

61

          “fair market value” means, with respect to any asset or liability, the fair market value of such asset or liability as determined by the Issuer in good faith;  provided  that if the fair market value is equal to or exceeds $25.0 million, such determination shall be made in good faith by the board of directors of the Issuer.

          “Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio” means, with respect to any Person for any period, the ratio of EBITDA of such Person for such period to the Fixed Charges of such Person for such period. In the event that the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary incurs, assumes, guarantees, redeems, retires or extinguishes any Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness incurred under any revolving credit facility or other incurrence of Indebtedness for working capital purposes pursuant to working capital facilities unless, in each case, such Indebtedness has been permanently repaid and has not been replaced) or issues or redeems Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock subsequent to the commencement of the period for which the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is being calculated but prior to or simultaneously with the event for which the calculation of the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio is made (the “Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio Calculation Date” ), then the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio shall be calculated giving pro forma effect to such incurrence, assumption, guarantee, redemption, retirement or extinguishment of Indebtedness, or such issuance or redemption of Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable period.

          For purposes of making the computation referred to above, Investments, acquisitions, dispositions, mergers, consolidations and discontinued operations (as determined in accordance with GAAP) that have been made by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries during the reference period or subsequent to such reference period and on or prior to or simultaneously with the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio Calculation Date shall be calculated on a  pro forma  basis assuming that all such Investments, acquisitions, dispositions, mergers, consolidations and discontinued operations (and the change in any associated Fixed Charges and the change in EBITDA resulting therefrom) had occurred on the first day of the reference period. If since the beginning of such period any Person that subsequently became a Restricted Subsidiary or was merged with or into the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries since the beginning of such period shall have made any Investment, acquisition, disposition, merger, consolidation or discontinued operation that would have required adjustment pursuant to this definition, then the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio shall be calculated giving  pro forma  effect thereto for such period as if such Investment, acquisition, disposition, merger, consolidation or discontinued operation had occurred at the beginning of the applicable period.

          For purposes of this definition, whenever pro forma effect is to be given to a transaction, the pro forma calculations shall be made in good faith by a responsible financial or accounting officer of the Issuer and shall comply with Regulation S-X, except that the pro forma calculations may also include reasonably identifiable and factually supportable operating expense reductions for which the steps necessary for realization have been taken or are reasonably expected to be completed within 12 months of the transaction and are set forth in an Officer’s Certificate. If any Indebtedness bears a floating rate of interest and is being given  pro forma  effect, the interest on such Indebtedness shall be calculated as if the rate in effect on the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio Calculation Date had been the applicable rate for the entire period (taking into account any Hedging Obligations applicable to such Indebtedness). Interest on a Capitalized Lease Obligation shall be deemed to accrue at an interest rate reasonably determined by a responsible financial or accounting officer of the Issuer to be the rate of interest implicit in such Capitalized Lease Obligation in accordance with GAAP. For purposes of making the computation referred to above, interest on any Indebtedness under a revolving credit facility computed on a  pro forma  basis shall be computed based upon the average daily balance of such Indebtedness during the applicable period except as set forth in the first paragraph of this definition. Interest on Indebtedness that may optionally be determined at an interest rate based upon a factor of a prime or similar rate, a eurocurrency interbank offered rate, or other rate, shall be deemed to have been based upon the rate actually chosen, or, if none, then based upon such optional rate chosen as the Issuer may designate.

          “Fixed Charges” means, with respect to any Person for any period, the sum, without duplication, of:
 	 	
 	          (1) Consolidated Interest Expense of such Person for such period;	
 	 	
 	          (2) all cash dividends or other distributions paid (excluding items eliminated in consolidation) on any series of Preferred Stock of such Person during such period; and	
 	 	
 	          (3) all cash dividends or other distributions paid or accrued (excluding items eliminated in consolidation) on any series of Disqualified Stock of such Person during such period.	
          “Foreign Subsidiary” means, with respect to any Person, any Restricted Subsidiary other than a Domestic Restricted Subsidiary.

          “GAAP” means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States which are in effect on the Issue Date.

          “Government Securities” means securities that are:
 	 	
 	          (1) direct obligations of the United States of America for the timely payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged; or	
 	 	
 	          (2) obligations of a Person controlled or supervised by and acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States of America the timely payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation by the United States of America.	
62

          “guarantee” means a guarantee (other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business), direct or indirect, in any manner (including letters of credit and reimbursement agreements in respect thereof), of all or any part of any Indebtedness or other obligations.

          “Guarantee” means the guarantee by any Guarantor of the Issuer’s Obligations under the Indenture.

          “Guarantor” means each Restricted Subsidiary that Guarantees the Notes in accordance with the terms of the Indenture.

          “Hedging Obligations” means, with respect to any Person, the obligations of such Person under:
 	 	
 	          (1) any interest rate protection agreements including, without limitation, interest rate swap agreements, interest rate cap agreements and interest rate collar agreements;	
 	 	
 	          (2) any foreign exchange contracts, currency swap agreements or other agreements or arrangements designed to protect such Person against fluctuations in interest rates or foreign exchange rates;	
 	 	
 	          (3) any commodity futures contract, commodity option or other similar arrangement or agreement designed to protect such Person against fluctuations in the prices of commodities; and	
 	 	
 	          (4) indemnity agreements and arrangements entered into in connection with the agreements and arrangements described in clauses (1), (2) and (3).	
          “Holder” means the Person in whose name a Note is registered on the registrar’s books.

          “Indebtedness” means, with respect to any Person, without duplication:
 	 	
 	          (1) any indebtedness (including principal and premium) of such Person, whether or not contingent:	

 	          (a) in respect of borrowed money;	
 	 	
 	          (b) evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments or letters of credit or bankers’ acceptances (or, without duplication, reimbursement agreements in respect thereof);	
 	 	
 	          (c) representing the balance deferred and unpaid of the purchase price of any property (including Capitalized Lease Obligations), except (i) any such balance that constitutes an accrued expense or trade payable or similar obligation to a trade creditor accrued in the ordinary course of business and (ii) any earn-out obligations until such obligation becomes a liability on the balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP; or	
 	 	
 	          (d) representing any Hedging Obligations;	

 	if and to the extent that any of the foregoing Indebtedness (other than letters of credit and Hedging Obligations) would appear as a liability upon a balance sheet (excluding the footnotes thereto) of such Person prepared in accordance with GAAP;	
 	 	
 	          (2) to the extent not otherwise included, any obligation by such Person to be liable for, or to pay, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise, on the obligations of the type referred to in clause (1) of a third Person (whether or not such items would appear upon the balance sheet of the such obligor or guarantor), other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business; and	
 	 	
 	          (3) to the extent not otherwise included, the obligations of the type referred to in clause (1) of a third Person secured by a Lien on any asset owned by such first Person, whether or not such Indebtedness is assumed by such first Person,  provided  that if such Indebtedness has not been so assumed the amount of such Indebtedness shall be the lesser of (A) the fair market value of such asset at the date of determination and (B) the amount of the Indebtedness so secured;	
provided, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing, Indebtedness shall be deemed not to include Contingent Obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business and obligations under or in respect of Qualified Receivables Financings.

          “Independent Financial Advisor” means an accounting, appraisal, investment banking firm or consultant of nationally recognized standing that is, in the good faith judgment of the Issuer, qualified to perform the task for which it has been engaged.

          “Initial Purchasers” means Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., J.P.Morgan Securities LLC, Goldman, Sachs & Co., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC.

          “Investment Grade Rating” means a rating equal to or higher than Baa3 (or equivalent) by Moody’s and BBB- (or equivalent) by S&P, or an equivalent rating by any Successor Rating Agency.

          “Investments” means, with respect to any Person, all investments by such Person in other Persons (including Affiliates) in the form of loans (including guarantees), advances or capital contributions (excluding accounts receivable, trade credit, advances to customers, commission, travel and similar advances to officers and employees, in each case made in the ordinary course of business),

63

purchases or other acquisitions for consideration of Indebtedness, Equity Interests or other securities issued by any other Person and investments that are required by GAAP to be classified on the balance sheet (excluding the footnotes) of the Issuer in the same manner as the other investments included in this definition to the extent such transactions involve the transfer of cash or other property. For purposes of the definition of “Unrestricted Subsidiary” and the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Restricted Payments”:
 	 	 	
 	(1)	“Investments” shall include the portion (proportionate to the Issuer’s equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the fair market value of the net assets of a Subsidiary of the Issuer at the time that such Subsidiary is designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary;  provided, however,  that upon a redesignation of such Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary, the Issuer shall be deemed to continue to have a permanent “Investment” in an Unrestricted Subsidiary in an amount (if positive) equal to:	
 	 	 	
 	 	(a) the Issuer’s “Investment” in such Subsidiary at the time of such redesignation; less	
 	 	 	
 	          (b) the portion (proportionate to the Issuer equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the fair market value of the net assets of such Subsidiary at the time of such redesignation; and	
 	 	 	
 	(2)	any property transferred to or from an Unrestricted Subsidiary shall be valued at its fair market value at the time of such transfer.	
          “Issue Date” means March 17, 2011.

          “Issuer” has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph under “General.”

          “Legal Holiday” means a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which commercial banking institutions are not required to be open in the State of New York.

          “Lien” means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien (statutory or otherwise), pledge, hypothecation, charge, security interest, preference, priority or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset, whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under applicable law, including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any lease in the nature thereof, any option or other agreement to sell or give a security interest in and any filing of or agreement to give any financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code (or equivalent statutes) of any jurisdiction; provided  that in no event shall an operating lease be deemed to constitute a Lien.

          “Moody’s” means Moody’s Investors Service, Inc. and any successor to its rating agency business.

          “Net Book Value” means, with respect to any Domestic Restricted Subsidiary, the net book value of the total assets of such Restricted Subsidiary determined in accordance with GAAP but excluding book value attributable to (i) an Investment in another Domestic Restricted Subsidiary (A) that is a Guarantor or (B) to the extent the assets of such other Domestic Restricted Subsidiary are otherwise included in the determination of aggregate Net Book Value pursuant to the covenant described under “Certain Covenants–Subsidiary Guarantees”, (ii) an investment in a Foreign Subsidiary, (iii) deferred taxes, (iv) deferred financing costs, (v) intercompany indebtedness and (vi) assets that are no longer used or useful in the business of such Domestic Restricted Subsidiary (as determined by the Issuer in good faith).

          “Net Income” means, with respect to any Person, the net income (loss) of such Person, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP and before any reduction in respect of Preferred Stock dividends.

          “Net Proceeds” means the aggregate cash proceeds received by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in respect of any Asset Sale, net of (1) the direct costs relating to such Asset Sale, including legal, accounting and investment banking fees, and brokerage and sales commissions, any relocation expenses incurred as a result thereof, (2) taxes paid or payable as a result thereof (after taking into account any available tax credits or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements), (3) amounts required to be applied to the repayment of principal, premium, if any, and interest on Secured Indebtedness required (other than required by clause (1) of the second paragraph of “Repurchase at the Option of Holders—Asset Sales”) to be paid as a result of such transaction, (4) in the case of any Asset Sale by a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Guarantor, payments to holders of Equity Interests in such Restricted Subsidiary (other than Equity Interests held by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries) to the extent that such payment is required to permit the distribution of proceeds in respect of the disposed Equity Interests in such Restricted Subsidiary held by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and (5) any deduction of appropriate amounts to be provided by the Issuer or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries as a reserve in accordance with GAAP against any liabilities associated with the asset disposed of in such transaction and retained by the Issuer or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries after such sale or other disposition thereof, including pension and other post-employment benefit liabilities and liabilities related to environmental matters or against any indemnification obligations (fixed or contingent) associated with such transaction.

          “Obligations” means any principal, interest (including any interest accruing subsequent to the filing of a petition in bankruptcy, reorganization or similar proceeding at the rate provided for in the documentation with respect thereto, whether or not such interest is an allowed claim under applicable state, federal or foreign law), penalties, fees, indemnifications, reimbursements

64

(including reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit and banker’s acceptances), damages and other liabilities, and guarantees of payment of such principal, interest, penalties, fees, indemnifications, reimbursements, damages and other liabilities, payable under the documentation governing any Indebtedness;  provided  that Obligations with respect to the Notes shall not include fees or indemnification obligations in favor of the Trustee and other third parties other than the Holders of the Notes.

          “Officer” means the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, any Executive Vice President, Senior Vice President or Vice President, the Treasurer, any Assistant Treasurer, the Controller or the Secretary of the Issuer.

          “Officer’s Certificate” means a certificate signed on behalf of the Issuer by an Officer of the Issuer that meets the requirements set forth in the Indenture.

          “Opinion of Counsel” means a written opinion from legal counsel who is reasonably acceptable to the Trustee. The counsel may be an employee of or counsel to the Issuer or the Trustee.

          “Pari Passu Indebtedness” means, with respect to the Issuer or any Guarantor, Indebtedness of the Issuer or such Guarantor unless, with respect to any item of Indebtedness, the instrument creating or evidencing the same or pursuant to which the same is outstanding or any other agreement governing the terms of such Indebtedness expressly provides that such Indebtedness shall be subordinated in right of payment to any other item of Indebtedness of the Issuer or such Guarantor. Notwithstanding the foregoing, “Pari Passu Indebtedness” shall not include:
 	 	
 	          (i) Indebtedness of the Issuer owed to any Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer or Indebtedness of any such Restricted Subsidiary owed to the Issuer or any other Restricted Subsidiary of such Restricted Subsidiary;	
 	 	
 	          (ii) Indebtedness incurred in violation of the Indenture.	
          “Permitted Asset Swap” means the concurrent purchase and sale or exchange of Replacement Assets or a combination of Replacement Assets and cash or Cash Equivalents between the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and another Person;  provided , that any cash or Cash Equivalents received must be applied in accordance with the “Repurchase at the Option of Holders—Asset Sales” covenant.

          “Permitted Investments” means:
 	 	
 	          (1) any Investment in the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (2) any Investment in cash and Cash Equivalents;	
 	 	
 	          (3) any Investment by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in a Person that is engaged in a Similar Business if as a result of such Investment:	

 	          (a) such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary; or	
 	 	
 	          (b) such Person, in one transaction or a series of related transactions, is merged or consolidated with or into, or transfers or conveys substantially all of its assets to, or is liquidated into, the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary,	

 	and, in each case, any Investment held by such Person; provided, that such Investment was not acquired by such Person in contemplation of such acquisition, merger, consolidation or transfer;	
 	 	
 	          (4) any Investment in securities or other assets not constituting cash or Cash Equivalents and received in connection with an Asset Sale made pursuant to the provisions of “Repurchase at the Option of Holders—Asset Sales” or any other disposition of assets not constituting an Asset Sale;	
 	 	
 	          (5) any Investment existing on the Issue Date, and any extension, modification or renewal of any Investments existing on the Issue Date, but only to the extent not involving additional advances, contributions or other Investments of cash or other assets or other decreases thereof (other than as a result of the accrual or accretion of interest or original issue discount or the issuance of pay-in-kind securities, in each case, pursuant to the terms of such Investment as in effect on the Issue Date);	
 	 	
 	          (6) any Investment acquired by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in compromise of, or in respect of, obligations of, claims against or dispute with, any Person (other than the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary or Affiliate), including, but not limited to:	

 	          (a) in exchange for any other Investment or accounts receivable held by the Issuer or any such Restricted Subsidiary in connection with or as a result of a bankruptcy, workout, reorganization or recapitalization of the issuer of such other Investment or accounts receivable; or	
 	 	
 	          (b) as a result of a foreclosure by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries with respect to any secured Investment or other transfer of title with respect to any secured Investment in default;	
65

 	 	
 	          (7) Hedging Obligations permitted under clause (10) of the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”;	
 	 	
 	          (8) Investments made with the net cash proceeds of, or the payment for which consists of, Equity Interests (exclusive of Disqualified Stock) of the Issuer, or any of its direct or indirect parent companies;  provided ,  however , in each case, that such cash proceeds or such Equity Interests, as the case may be, will not increase the amount available for Restricted Payments under clause (3) of the first paragraph under the covenant described in “Certain Covenants—Limitations on Restricted Payments”;	
 	 	
 	          (9) guarantees of Indebtedness permitted under the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”;	
 	 	
 	          (10) any transaction to the extent it constitutes an Investment that is permitted and made in accordance with the provisions of the second paragraph of the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Transactions with Affiliates” (except transactions described in clauses (2) and (4) of such paragraph);	
 	 	
 	          (11) any Investment by the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary in a Receivables Subsidiary or any Investment by a Receivables Subsidiary in any other Person in connection with a Qualified Receivables Financing;  provided ,  however , that any Investment in a Receivables Subsidiary is in the form of a purchase money note, contribution of additional receivables or an Equity Interest;	
 	 	
 	          (12) additional Investments having an aggregate fair market value, taken together with all other Investments made pursuant to this clause (12) that are at that time outstanding (without giving effect to the sale of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the extent the proceeds of such sale do not consist of cash or marketable securities), not to exceed $75.0 million (with the fair market value of each Investment being measured at the time made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value);	
 	 	
 	          (13) loans and advances to, or guarantees of Indebtedness of, officers, directors and employees in an amount not to exceed $2.5 million at any time outstanding;	
 	 	
 	          (14) loans and advances to officers, directors and employees for business related travel expenses, moving expenses and other similar expenses, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;	
 	 	
 	          (15) advances to customers or suppliers in the ordinary course of business that are, in conformity with GAAP, recorded as accounts receivable, prepaid expenses or deposits on the balance sheet of the Issuer or the Restricted Subsidiaries and endorsements for collection or deposit arising in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (16) lease, utility and other similar deposits in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (17) Investments consisting of the licensing or contribution of intellectual property pursuant to joint marketing arrangements with other Persons, in each case in the ordinary course of business; and	
 	 	
 	          (18) Investments consisting of purchases and acquisitions of inventory, supplies, materials and equipment or purchases of contract rights or licenses or leases of intellectual property, in each case in the ordinary course of business.	
 	 	
 	“Permitted Liens” means, with respect to any Person:	
 	 	
 	          (1) pledges or deposits by such Person under workers’ compensation laws, unemployment insurance laws or similar legislation, or good faith deposits in connection with bids, tenders, contracts (other than for the payment of Indebtedness) or leases to which such Person is a party, or deposits to secure public or statutory obligations of such Person or deposits of cash or U.S. government bonds to secure surety or appeal bonds to which such Person is a party, or deposits as security for contested taxes or import duties or for the payment of rent, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (2) Liens imposed by law, such as carriers’, warehousemen’s and mechanics’ Liens, in each case for sums not yet overdue for a period of more than 30 days or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings or other Liens arising out of judgments or awards against such Person with respect to which such Person shall then be proceeding with an appeal or other proceedings for review and for which adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of such Person in accordance with GAAP;	
 	 	
 	          (3) Liens for taxes, assessments or other governmental charges not yet overdue for a period of more than 30 days or payable or subject to penalties for nonpayment or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted, and for which adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of such Person in accordance with GAAP;	
 	 	
 	          (4) Liens to secure public or statutory obligations, surety, stay, appeal, indemnity, bid, performance and similar bonds or with respect to other regulatory requirements or letters of credit issued pursuant to the request of and for the account of such Person in the ordinary course of its business;	
66

 	 	
 	          (5) survey exceptions, encumbrances, easements or reservations of, or rights of others for, licenses, rights-of-way, sewers, electric lines, telegraph and telephone lines and other similar purposes, or zoning or other restrictions as to the use of real properties or Liens incidental, to the conduct of the business of such Person or to the ownership of its properties which were not incurred in connection with Indebtedness and which do not in the aggregate materially adversely affect the value of said properties or materially impair their use in the operation of the business of such Person;	
 	 	
 	          (6) Liens securing Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to clause (4) or (18) of the second paragraph under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”;  provided  that such Liens incurred pursuant to clause (18) extend only to the assets of Foreign Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (7) Liens existing on the Issue Date (other than Liens in favor of secured parties under the Senior Credit Facilities);	
 	 	
 	          (8) Liens on property or shares of stock of a Person at the time such Person becomes a Subsidiary; provided, however, such Liens are not created or incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such other Person becoming such a Subsidiary;  provided, further, however,  that such Liens may not extend to any other property owned by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (9) Liens on property at the time the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary acquired the property, including any acquisition by means of a merger or consolidation with or into the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;  provided, however,  that such Liens are not created or incurred in connection with, or in contemplation of, such acquisition;  provided, further, however,  that the Liens may not extend to any other property owned by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (10) Liens securing Indebtedness or other obligations of a Restricted Subsidiary owing to the Issuer or another Restricted Subsidiary permitted to be incurred in accordance with the covenant described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”;	
 	 	
 	          (11) Liens securing Hedging Obligations;	
 	 	
 	          (12) Liens on specific items of inventory or other goods and proceeds of any Person securing such Person’s obligations in respect of bankers’ acceptances issued or created for the account of such Person to facilitate the purchase, shipment or storage of such inventory or other goods;	
 	 	
 	          (13) leases, subleases, licenses or sublicenses granted to others in the ordinary course of business which do not materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and do not secure any Indebtedness;	
 	 	
 	          (14) Liens arising from Uniform Commercial Code financing statement filings regarding operating leases or consignments entered into by the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (15) Liens in favor of the Issuer or any Guarantor;	
 	 	
 	          (16) Liens on equipment of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries granted in the ordinary course of business to the Issuer’s clients;	
 	 	
 	          (17) Liens to secure any refinancing, refunding, extension, renewal or replacement (or successive refinancing, refunding, extensions, renewals or replacements) as a whole, or in part, of any Indebtedness secured by any Lien referred to in the foregoing clauses (6), (7), (8) and (9) and any Lien permitted by clause (c) under “—Liens”;  provided, however,  that (a) such new Lien shall be limited to all or part of the same property that secured the original Lien (plus improvements on such property), and (b) the Indebtedness secured by such Lien at such time is not increased to any amount greater than the sum of (i) the outstanding principal amount or in the case of Indebtedness described under clauses (6), (7), (8) and (9) only, if greater, committed amount of the Indebtedness described under clauses (6), (7), (8) and (9) at the time the original Lien became a Permitted Lien under the Indenture, and (ii) an amount necessary to pay any fees and expenses, including premiums, related to such refinancing, refunding, extension, renewal or replacement;	
 	 	
 	          (18) deposits made in the ordinary course of business to secure liability to insurance carriers;	
 	 	
 	          (19) other Liens securing obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business which obligations do not exceed at any one time outstanding the greater of (x) $40.0 million and (y) 4.0% of Tangible Assets of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries;	
 	 	
 	          (20) Liens securing judgments for the payment of money not constituting an Event of Default under clause (5) under the caption “Events of Default and Remedies” so long as such Liens are adequately bonded and any appropriate legal proceedings that may have been duly initiated for the review of such judgment have not been finally terminated or the period within which such proceedings may be initiated has not expired;	
67

 	 	
 	          (21) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation and exportation of goods in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (22) Liens (i) of a collection bank arising under Section 4-210 of the Uniform Commercial Code (or any comparable or successor provision) on items in the course of collection, (ii) attaching to commodity trading accounts or other commodity brokerage accounts incurred in the ordinary course of business, and (iii) in favor of banking institutions arising as a matter of law encumbering deposits (including the right of set-off) and which are within the general parameters customary in the banking industry;	
 	 	
 	          (23) Liens deemed to exist in connection with Investments in repurchase agreements permitted under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock”;  provided  that such Liens do not extend to any assets other than those that are the subject of such repurchase agreement;	
 	 	
 	          (24) Liens encumbering reasonable customary initial deposits and margin deposits and similar Liens attaching to commodity trading accounts or other brokerage accounts incurred in the ordinary course of business and not for speculative purposes;	
 	 	
 	          (25) Liens that are contractual rights of set-off (i) relating to the establishment of depository relations with banks not given in connection with the issuance of Indebtedness, (ii) relating to pooled deposit or sweep accounts of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to permit satisfaction of overdraft or similar obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries or (iii) relating to purchase orders and other agreements entered into with customers of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business;	
 	 	
 	          (26) Liens on accounts receivable and related assets contemplated by a Qualified Receivables Financing;	
 	 	
 	          (27) Liens on property or assets securing Indebtedness used to defease or to satisfy and discharge the Notes in their entirety; provided that the incurrence of such Indebtedness and such defeasance or satisfaction and discharge were not prohibited by the Indenture;	
 	 	
 	          (28) Non-recourse Liens on the Equity Interests of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to secure Obligations of such Unrestricted Subsidiary; and	
 	 	
 	          (29) Liens on Equity Interests deemed to exist in connection with any options, put and call arrangements, rights of first refusal and similar rights relating to Investments in Persons that are not Subsidiaries under the Indenture.	
 	 	
 	For purposes of this definition, the term “Indebtedness” shall be deemed to include interest on such Indebtedness.	
          “Person” means any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or any other entity.

          “Preferred Stock” means any Equity Interest with preferential rights of payment of dividends or upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up.

          “Qualified Receivables Financing” means any transaction or series of transactions entered into by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries pursuant to which the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries sells, conveys or otherwise transfers to (i) a Receivables Subsidiary (in the case of a transfer by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries) and (ii) any other Person (in the case of a transfer by a Receivables Subsidiary), or grants a security interest in, any accounts receivable (whether now existing or arising in the future) of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, and any assets related thereto including, without limitation, all collateral securing such accounts receivable, all contracts and all guarantees or other obligations in respect of such accounts receivable, proceeds of such accounts receivable and other assets which are customarily transferred or in respect of which security interests are customarily granted.

          “Rating Agencies” mean Moody’s and S&P; provided that if S&P, Moody’s or any Successor Rating Agency (as defined below) shall cease to be in the business of providing rating services for debt securities generally, the Issuer shall be entitled to replace any such Rating Agency or Successor Rating Agency, as the case may be, which has ceased to be in the business of providing rating services for debt securities generally with a security rating agency which is in the business of providing rating services for debt securities generally and which is nationally recognized in the United States (such rating agency, a “ Successor Rating Agency” ).

          “Receivables Subsidiary” means a Subsidiary of the Issuer (or another Person formed for the purposes of engaging in a Qualified Receivables Financing with the Issuer or its Restricted Subsidiaries in which the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer makes an Investment and to which the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary of the Issuer transfers accounts receivable and related assets) which engages in no activities other than in connection with the financing of accounts receivable of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries, all proceeds thereof and all rights (contractual or other), collateral and other assets relating thereto, and any business or activities incidental or related to such business, and which is designated by the board of directors of the Issuer (as provided below) as a Receivables Subsidiary and:

68

 	 	
 	          (a) no portion of the Indebtedness or any other obligations (contingent or otherwise) of which (i) is guaranteed by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (excluding guarantees of obligations (other than the principal of, and interest on, Indebtedness) pursuant to Standard Securitization Undertakings), (ii) is recourse to or obligates the Issuer or any other Subsidiary of the Issuer in any way other than pursuant to Standard Securitization Undertakings, or (iii) subjects any property or asset of the Issuer or any other Subsidiary of the Issuer, directly or indirectly, contingently or otherwise, to the satisfaction thereof, other than pursuant to Standard Securitization Undertakings,	
 	 	
 	          (b) with which neither the Issuer nor any of its Restricted Subsidiaries has any material contract, agreement, arrangement or understanding other than on terms which the Issuer reasonably believes to be no less favorable to the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary than those that might be obtained at the time from Persons that are not Affiliates of the Issuer, and	
 	 	
 	          (c) to which neither the Issuer nor any of its Restricted Subsidiaries has any obligation to maintain or preserve such entity’s financial condition or cause such entity to achieve certain levels of operating results.	
          Any such designation by the board of directors of the Issuer shall be evidenced to the Trustee by filing with the Trustee a certified copy of the resolution of the board of directors of the Issuer giving effect to such designation and an Officer’s Certificate certifying that such designation complied with the foregoing conditions.

          “Replacement Assets” means (a) substantially all the assets of a business, (b) Capital Stock in any Person that results in the Issuer or another of the Restricted Subsidiaries, as the case may be, owning an amount of the Capital Stock of such Person such that it constitutes a Restricted Subsidiary or (c) any other property or assets, in the case of each of clauses (a) through (c), used or useful in a Similar Business.

          “Restricted Investment” means an Investment other than a Permitted Investment.

          “Restricted Subsidiary” means, at any time, any direct or indirect Subsidiary of the Issuer (including any Foreign Subsidiary) that is not then an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided, however, that upon the occurrence of an Unrestricted Subsidiary ceasing to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary, such Subsidiary shall be included in the definition of “Restricted Subsidiary.”

          “S&P” means Standard & Poor’s, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and any successor to its rating agency business.

          “Sale and Lease-Back Transaction” means any arrangement providing for the leasing by the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of any real or tangible personal property, which property has been or is to be sold or transferred by the Issuer or such Restricted Subsidiary to a third Person in contemplation of such leasing.

          “SEC” means the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

          “Secured Indebtedness” means any Indebtedness of the Issuer or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries secured by a Lien.

          “Secured Leverage Ratio” means, as of the date of determination, the ratio of (a) the Secured Indebtedness of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries as of such date of determination (determined after giving  pro forma  effect to such incurrence of Indebtedness, and each other incurrence, assumption, guarantee, redemption, retirement and extinguishment of Indebtedness as of such date of determination) to (b) EBITDA of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries for the most recently ended four fiscal quarters ending immediately prior to such date for which internal financial statements are available. For purposes of determining the “Secured Leverage Ratio,” “EBITDA” shall be subject to the adjustments applicable to “EBITDA” as provided for in the definition of “Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio”.

          “Securities Act” means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

          “Senior Credit Facilities” means the Credit Facility under each of the Credit Agreement dated as of March 31, 2008, as amended, by and among, Telephonics Corporation, as borrower, Gritel Holding Co., Inc. as holdings, the lenders party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of September 30, 2010, as amended, by and among, Clopay Ames True Temper Holding Corp., as borrower, Clopay Ames True Temper LLC, as holdings, certain subsidiaries of the borrower as guarantors, the lenders party thereto, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, in each case, including any guarantees, collateral documents, instruments and agreements executed in connection therewith, and any amendments, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals, restatements, refundings or refinancings thereof and any indentures or credit facilities or commercial paper facilities with banks or other institutional lenders or investors that replace, refund or refinance any part of the loans, notes, other credit facilities or commitments thereunder, including any such replacement, refunding or refinancing facility or indenture that increases the amount borrowable thereunder or alters the maturity thereof ( provided  that such increase in borrowings is permitted under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock” above).

          “Significant Subsidiary” means any Restricted Subsidiary that would be a “significant subsidiary” as defined in Article 1, Rule 1-02 of Regulation S-X, promulgated pursuant to the Securities Act, as such regulation is in effect on the Issue Date.

69

          “Similar Business” means any business conducted or proposed to be conducted by the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries on the Issue Date or any business that is similar, reasonably related, incidental or ancillary thereto.

          “Standard Securitization Undertakings” means representations, warranties, covenants, indemnities and guarantees of performance entered into by the Issuer or any Subsidiary of the Issuer which the Issuer has determined in good faith to be customary in an accounts receivable securitization transaction.

          “Subordinated Indebtedness” means, with respect to the Notes or the Guarantee of a Guarantor,
 	 	
 	          (1) any Indebtedness of the Issuer which is by its terms subordinated in right of payment to the Notes, and	
 	 	
 	          (2) any Indebtedness of any Guarantor which is by its terms subordinated in right of payment to the Guarantee of such entity of the Notes or the Guarantee of a Guarantor.	
          “Subsidiary” means, with respect to any Person:
 	 	
 	          (1) any corporation, association, or other business entity (other than a partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity) of which more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of Capital Stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof is at the time of determination owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof or is consolidated under GAAP with such Person at such time; and	
 	 	
 	          (2) any partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity of which	

 	          (x) more than 50% of the capital accounts, distribution rights, total equity and voting interests or general or limited partnership interests, as applicable, are owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof whether in the form of membership, general, special or limited partnership or otherwise, and	
 	 	
 	          (y) such Person or any Restricted Subsidiary of such Person is a controlling general partner or otherwise controls such entity.	
          “Tangible Assets” means the aggregate amount of assets (less applicable reserves and other properly deductible items) after deducting therefrom all goodwill, trade names, trademarks, patents, unamortized debt discount and expense (to the extent included in said aggregate amount of assets) and other like intangibles, all as set forth in the most recent consolidated balance sheet of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries and computed in accordance with GAAP. Tangible Assets shall be calculated after giving effect to the transaction giving rise to the need to calculate Tangible Assets.

          “Total Assets” means the total assets of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, as shown on the most recent consolidated balance sheet of the Issuer and its Restricted Subsidiaries and computed in accordance with GAAP. Total Assets shall be calculated after giving effect to the transaction giving rise to the need to calculate Total Assets.

          “Treasury Rate” means, as of any Redemption Date, the yield to maturity as of such Redemption Date of United States Treasury securities with a constant maturity (as compiled and published in the most recent Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15 (519) that has become publicly available at least two Business Days prior to the Redemption Date (or, if such Statistical Release is no longer published, any publicly available source of similar market data)) most nearly equal to the period from the Redemption Date to April 1, 2014; provided, however, that if the period from the Redemption Date to April 1, 2014, is less than one year, the weekly average yield on actually traded United States Treasury securities adjusted to a constant maturity of one year will be used.

          “Trust Indenture Act” means the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (15 U.S.C. §§77aaa-77bbbb).

          “Unrestricted Subsidiary” means:
 	 	
 	          (1) any Subsidiary of the Issuer which at the time of determination is an Unrestricted Subsidiary (as designated by the Issuer, as provided below); and	
 	 	
 	          (2) any Subsidiary of an Unrestricted Subsidiary.	
          The Issuer may designate any Subsidiary of the Issuer (including any existing Subsidiary and any newly acquired or newly formed Subsidiary) to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary unless such Subsidiary or any of its Subsidiaries owns any Equity Interests or Indebtedness of, or owns or holds any Lien on, any property of, the Issuer or any Subsidiary of the Issuer (other than solely any Subsidiary of the Subsidiary to be so designated);  provided  that
 	 	
 	          (1) any Unrestricted Subsidiary must be an entity of which the Equity Interests entitled to cast at least a majority of the votes that may be cast by all Equity Interests having ordinary voting power for the election of directors or Persons performing a similar function are owned, directly or indirectly, by the Issuer;	
70

 	 	
 	          (2) such designation complies with the covenants described under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Restricted Payments”; and	
 	 	
 	          (3) each of:	

 	          (a) the Subsidiary to be so designated; and	
 	 	
 	          (b) its Subsidiaries	

 	has not at the time of designation, and does not thereafter, create, incur, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become directly or indirectly liable with respect to any Indebtedness pursuant to which the lender has recourse to any of the assets of the Issuer or any Restricted Subsidiary.	
          The Issuer may designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary; provided that, immediately after giving effect to such designation, no Default shall have occurred and be continuing and the Issuer could incur at least $1.00 of additional Indebtedness pursuant to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio test described in the first paragraph under “Certain Covenants—Limitation on Incurrence of Indebtedness and Issuance of Disqualified Stock and Preferred Stock.”

          Any such designation by the Issuer shall be notified by the Issuer to the Trustee by promptly filing with the Trustee a copy of the resolution of the board of directors of the Issuer or any committee thereof giving effect to such designation and an Officer’s Certificate certifying that such designation complied with the foregoing provisions.

          “Voting Stock” of any Person as of any date means the Capital Stock of such Person that is at the time entitled to vote in the election of the board of directors of such Person.

          “Weighted Average Life to Maturity” means, when applied to any Indebtedness, Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock, as the case may be, at any date, the quotient obtained by dividing:
 	 	
 	          (1) the sum of the products of the number of years from the date of determination to the date of each successive scheduled principal payment of such Indebtedness or redemption or similar payment with respect to such Disqualified Stock or Preferred Stock multiplied by the amount of such payment; by	
 	 	
 	          (2) the sum of all such payments.	
          “Wholly-Owned Subsidiary” of any Person means a Subsidiary of such Person, 100% of the outstanding Equity Interests of which (other than directors’ qualifying shares) shall at the time be owned by such Person or by one or more Wholly-Owned Subsidiaries of such Person.

71

CERTAIN MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

          Holders of the old notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of the exchange of the old notes for new notes and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such exchange had not occurred. Accordingly, when a holder exchanges an old note for a new note in the exchange offer, the holder will have the same adjusted basis and holding period in the new note as in the old note immediately before the exchange.

72

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

          Any broker-dealer who holds any old notes to be registered pursuant to the exchange offer registration statement and that were acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities (other than any old notes acquired directly from Griffon), may exchange such old notes pursuant to the exchange offer; however, such broker-dealer may be deemed to be an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act and must, therefore, deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resales of such new notes received by such broker-dealer in the exchange offer, which prospectus delivery requirement may be satisfied by the delivery by such broker dealer of this prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time.

          We have agreed that we will provide sufficient copies of the latest version of this prospectus to such broker-dealers promptly upon request during the period ending on the earlier of (i) 180 days from the date on which the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part becomes or is declared effective and (ii) the date on which a broker-dealer is no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with market-making or other trading activities.

          We and the guarantors will not receive any proceeds from any sale of new notes by brokers-dealers. New notes received by broker-dealers for their own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions, through the writing of options on the new notes or a combination of such methods of resale, at market prices prevailing at the time of resale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or negotiated prices. Any such resale may be made directly to purchasers or through brokers or dealers who may receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any such broker-dealer and or the purchasers of any such new notes. Any broker-dealer that resells new notes that were received by it for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer and any broker or dealer that participates in a distribution of such new notes may be deemed to be an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act and any profit of any such resale of new notes and any commissions or concessions received by an such persons may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act.

          We and the guarantors have agreed to pay certain expenses incident to the exchange offer and will indemnify each holder, its directors, officers, and each person, if any, who controls any holder within the meaning of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, against certain liabilities, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act.

73

LEGAL MATTERS

          Certain legal matters with regard to the validity of the new notes and the new note guarantees will be passed upon for us by Dechert LLP.

EXPERTS

          The audited financial statements of Griffon as of September 30, 2009 and 2010 and for the three years in the period ended September 30, 2010, incorporated by reference into this prospectus by reference to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on June 24, 2011, have been audited by Grant Thornton LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing therein.

          The consolidated financial statements of ATT Holding Co. for the period ended September 30, 2010 and the related financial statement schedule, incorporated in this prospectus by reference from the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K/A filed on April 22, 2011, have been audited by Grant Thornton LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing therein.

          The consolidated financial statements, and the related financial statement schedule, incorporated in this prospectus by reference from ATT Holding Co.’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 3, 2009, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report, which is incorporated herein by reference. Such financial statements and financial statement schedule have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

          The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference into this prospectus the information in other documents that we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus, and information in documents that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede information contained in documents filed earlier with the SEC or contained in this prospectus or a prospectus supplement. We incorporate by reference in this prospectus the documents listed below:
 	 	 	
 	•	Annual Report on Form 10-K of Griffon Corporation for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, portions of which have been updated by the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 24, 2011;	
 	 	 	
 	•	Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Griffon Corporation for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2011, portions of which have been replaced and superseded by the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 24, 2011;	
 	 	 	
 	•	Current Reports on Form 8-K of Griffon Corporation filed on October 1, 2010, November 12, 2010, November 16, 2010 (two reports), February 3, 2011, February 9, 2011, March 7, 2011, March 15, 2011 (two reports), March 17, 2011, March 18, 2011 and June 24, 2011, and the Current Report on Form 8-K/A of Griffon Corporation filed on April 22, 2011;	
 	 	 	
 	•	Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A of Griffon Corporation filed on December 15, 2010; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	Annual Report on Form 10-K of ATT Holding Co. for the fiscal year ended October 3, 2009.	
          Our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 24, 2011 provides guarantor financial information pursuant to Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-X regarding certain of the Company’s subsidiaries that are guarantors of the notes.

          We are also incorporating by reference any future filings we make with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), after the date of this prospectus and prior to the consummation of the offering, except that, unless otherwise indicated, we are not incorporating any information furnished under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K. Notwithstanding the foregoing, we are not incorporating any document or information deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

          Griffon is subject to the information requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and it files unaudited quarterly and audited annual reports, proxy and information statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy all or any portion of the reports, proxy and information statements or other information Griffon files at the SEC’s principal office in Washington, D.C., and copies of all or any part thereof may be obtained from the Public Reference Section of the SEC, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549, after payment of fees prescribed by the SEC. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0030 for further information on operation of the public reference rooms. The SEC also maintains a World Wide Web site which provides online access to reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the SEC at the

74

address http://www.sec.gov. In addition, Griffon posts its filed documents on its website at http://www.griffoncorp.com. Except for the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus, the information on Griffon’s website is not part of this prospectus. You can also inspect reports, proxy statements and other information about Griffon at the offices of The New York Stock Exchange, Inc., located at 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

          While any Notes remain outstanding, Griffon will make available, on request, to any holder and any prospective purchaser of Notes the information required pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act during any period in which Griffon is not subject to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

75

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

ITEM 20. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.

          Our policy and amended bylaws provide that all directors, officers, employees and agents of the registrant shall be entitled to be indemnified by us to the fullest extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law. Under Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation law, we are permitted to offer indemnification to our directors, officers, employees and agents.

          Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law concerning indemnification of officers, directors, employees and agents is set forth below.

          “Section 145. Indemnification of officers, directors, employees and agents; insurance.

          (a) A corporation shall have power to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys’ fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person’s conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that the person’s conduct was unlawful.

          (b) A corporation shall have power to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys’ fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

          (c) To the extent that a present or former director or officer of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in subsections (a) and (b) of this section, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys’ fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith.

          (d) Any indemnification under subsections (a) and (b) of this section (unless ordered by a court) shall be made by the corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the present or former director, officer, employee or agent is proper in the circumstances because the person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in subsections (a) and (b) of this section. Such determination shall be made, with respect to a person who is a director or officer at the time of such determination, (1) by a majority vote of the directors who are not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, even though less than a quorum, or (2) by a committee of such directors designated by majority vote of such directors, even though less than a quorum, or (3) if there are no such directors, or if such directors so direct, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion, or (4) by the stockholders.

          (e) Expenses (including attorneys’ fees) incurred by an officer or director in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding may be paid by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation as authorized in this section. Such expenses (including attorneys’ fees) incurred by former directors and officers or other employees and agents may be so paid upon such terms and conditions, if any, as the corporation deems appropriate.

II-1

          (f) The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, the other subsections of this section shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in such person’s official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office. A right to indemnification or to advancement of expenses arising under a provision of the certificate of incorporation or a bylaw shall not be eliminated or impaired by an amendment to such provision after the occurrence of the act or omission that is the subject of the civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding for which indemnification or advancement of expenses is sought, unless the provision in effect at the time of such act or omission explicitly authorizes such elimination or impairment after such action or omission has occurred.

          (g) A corporation shall have power to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person’s status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under this section.

          (h) For purposes of this section, references to “the corporation” shall include, in addition to the resulting corporation, any constituent corporation (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had power and authority to indemnify its directors, officers, and employees or agents, so that any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of such constituent corporation, or is or was serving at the request of such constituent corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under this section with respect to the resulting or surviving corporation as such person would have with respect to such constituent corporation if its separate existence had continued.

          (i) For purposes of this section, references to “other enterprises” shall include employee benefit plans; references to “fines” shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to any employee benefit plan; and references to “serving at the request of the corporation” shall include any service as a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such director, officer, employee or agent with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner “not opposed to the best interests of the corporation” as referred to in this section.

          (j) The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this section shall, unless otherwise provided when authorized or ratified, continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

          (k) The Court of Chancery is hereby vested with exclusive jurisdiction to hear and determine all actions for advancement of expenses or indemnification brought under this section or under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors, or otherwise. The Court of Chancery may summarily determine a corporation’s obligation to advance expenses (including attorneys’ fees).”

          Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers, and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, we have been advised that, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person in a successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, we will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to the court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

          Article V, Section 4 of our amended bylaws provides:

          “The corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened pending or completed action, suit or proceeding by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or an agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against all expenses (including attorney’s fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with the defense or settlement of such action, suit or proceeding, to the fullest extent and in the manner set forth in and permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as from time to time in effect, and any other applicable law, as from time to time in effect. Such right of indemnification shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which such director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of each such person.

II-2

          The foregoing provisions of this Article shall be deemed to be a contract between the corporation and each director, officer, employee or agent who serves in such capacity at any time while this Article, and the relevant provisions of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware and other applicable law, if any, are in effect, and any repeal or modification thereof shall not affect any rights or obligations then existing with respect to any state of facts then or theretofore existing or any action, suit or proceeding theretofore or thereafter brought or threatened based in whole or in part upon any such state of facts.”

          From time to time, Griffon has entered into and may enter into indemnity agreements, executive employment agreements containing indemnification provisions, and other agreements containing indemnification provisions with its directors and senior officers.

ITEM 21. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES.

          (a) Exhibits
 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
2.1	 	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated July 19, 2010, among CHATT Holdings LLC, CHATT Holdings Inc., Clopay Acquisition Corp. and, solely for the purposes of Section 7.09, Griffon Corporation (Exhibit 2.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 23, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	

	 	 	
3.1	 	Restated Certificate of Incorporation (Exhibit 3.1 of Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1995 (Commission File No. 1-06620) and Exhibit 3.1 of Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
3.2	 	Amended By-laws (Exhibit 3 of Current Report on Form 8-K filed May 14, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
4.1	 	Specimen Certificate for Shares of Common Stock of Registrant (Exhibit 4.3 of Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed September 26, 2003 (Commission File No. 333-109171))	
4.2	 	Indenture, dated as of June 22, 2004, between the Registrant and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company, including the form of note (Exhibit 4.3 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2004 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
4.3	 	Irrevocable Election Letter related to Indenture dated as of June 22, 2004 between the Registrant and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company (Exhibit 4.4 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2004 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
4.4	 	Indenture, dated December 21, 2009, between Griffon Corporation and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC (Exhibit 4.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed December 21, 2009 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
4.5	 	Indenture, dated as of March 17, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, as Issuer, the Guarantors named therein and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as Trustee (Exhibit 4.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
4.6	 	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of March 17, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., as Representative of the several Initial Purchasers named therein, and the Guarantors named therein (Exhibit 4.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
  5.1*	 	Opinion of Dechert LLP with respect to the new notes	
10.1	 	Employment Agreement dated as of July 1, 2001 between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 of Current Report on Form 8-K filed May 18, 2001 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.2	 	Employment Agreement dated as of July 1, 2001 between the Registrant and Robert Balemian (Exhibit 10.2 of Current Report on Form 8-K file May 18, 2001 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.3	 	Form of Trust Agreement between the Registrant and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Trustee, dated October 2, 2006, relating to Griffon’s Employee Stock Ownership Plan (Exhibit 10.3 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.4	 	1992 Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 10.10 of Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1993 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.5	 	Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 10.12 of Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1998 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.6	 	Form of Indemnification Agreement between the Registrant and its officers and directors (Exhibit 28 to Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 3, 1990 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.7	 	Outside Director Stock Award Plan (Exhibit 4 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 33-52319)	
10.8	 	1997 Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 4.2 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-21503)	
10.9	 	2001 Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-67760)	
10.10	 	Senior Management Incentive Compensation Plan (Exhibit 4.2 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-62319)	
10.11	 	1998 Employee and Director Stock Option Plan, as amended (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-102742)	
II-3

 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
10.12	 	1998 Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-62319)	
10.13	 	Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau dated August 8, 2003 (Exhibit 10.1 of Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2003 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.14	 	Non-Qualified Stock Option Agreement (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-131737)	
10.15	 	Griffon Corporation 2006 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended (Exhibit 10.1 of Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended December 31, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.16	 	Amendment No. 2 to Employment Agreement, dated July 18, 2006 between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 21, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.17	 	Severance agreement, dated July 18, 2006 between the Registrant and Patrick Alesia (Exhibit 10.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 21, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.18	 	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan as amended through July 18, 2006 (Exhibit 10.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 21, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.19	 	Griffon Corporation 2006 Performance Bonus Plan (Exhibit 10.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 17, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.20	 	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement under the Griffon Corporation 2006 Equity Incentive Plan (Exhibit 10.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K/A filed July 31, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
II-4

 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
10.21	 	Amendment No. 3 to Employment Agreement, dated August 3, 2007, between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 6, 2007 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.22	 	Amendment No. 1 to the Severance Agreement, dated August 3, 2007, between the Registrant and Patrick L. Alesia (Exhibit 10.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 6, 2007 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.23	 	Amendment No. 1 to the Amended and Restated Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan dated August 3, 2007 (Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 6, 2007 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.24	 	Investment Agreement, dated August 7, 2008, between Griffon Corporation and GS Direct, L.L.C. (Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 13, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.25	 	Employment Agreement, dated March 16, 2008, between the Registrant and Ronald J. Kramer (Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 20, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.26	 	Employment Agreement dated August 6, 2009, between the Registrant and Douglas J. Wetmore (Exhibit 10.1 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2009 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.27	 	Purchase Agreement, dated December 16, 2009, between Griffon Corporation and Goldman, Sachs & Co., as representative for the purchasers named therein (Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed December 21, 2009 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.28	 	Offer Letter Agreement, dated April 27, 2010 between the Company and Seth L. Kaplan (Exhibit 10.1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.29	 	Severance Agreement, dated April 27, 2010 between the Company and Seth L. Kaplan (Exhibit 10.2 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.30	 	Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 14, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, the Guarantors named therein and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., as Representative of the several Initial Purchasers named therein (Exhibit 99.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.31	 	Credit Agreement, dated as of March 18, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, JPMorgan Securities LLC, as sole lead arranger and sole bookrunner, and the other lenders party thereto (Exhibit 99.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.32	 	Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated as of March 18, 2011, by Griffon Corporation and certain of its subsidiaries in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 99.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.33	 	Griffon Corporation 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Exhibit 99.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.34	 	Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Share Award under Griffon Corporation 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Exhibit 99.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.35	 	Griffon Corporation 2011 Performance Bonus Plan (Exhibit 99.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.36	 	Amendment No. 1 to Employment Agreement made as of February 3, 2011 by and between Griffon Corporation and Ronald J. Kramer (Exhibit 99.4 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.37	 	Letter Agreement, dated as of February 3, 2011, between the Company and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.38	 	Griffon Corporation Director Compensation Program (Exhibit 10.2 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.39	 	Letter agreement, dated March 4, 2011, among Griffon Corporation, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (Exhibit 10.8 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.40	 	Amendment, dated March 14, 2011, to letter agreement dated March 4, 2011 among Griffon Corporation, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (Exhibit 10.9 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.41	 	First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of September 30, 2010 among Clopay Ames True Temper LLC, Clopay Ames True Temper Holding Corp., the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time	
II-5

 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
 	 	to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.10 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.42	 	Amended First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of September 30, 2010 among Clopay Ames True Temper LLC, Clopay Ames True Temper Holding Corp., the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.11 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.43	 	First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Credit Agreement, dated as of March 31, 2008 among Gritel Holding Co., Inc., a Delaware corporation, Telephonics Corporation, the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.12 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.44	 	Amendment First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Credit Agreement, dated as of March 31, 2008 among Gritel Holding Co., Inc., a Delaware corporation, Telephonics Corporation, the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.13 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620).	
12.1*	 	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	
21.1  	 	Subsidiaries (Exhibit 21 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
23.1*	 	Consent of Grant Thornton LLP (relating to Griffon Corporation financial statements)	
23.2*	 	Consent of Grant Thornton LLP (relating to ATT Holding Co. financial statements)	
23.3*	 	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP	
23.4*	 	Consent of Dechert LLP (included in exhibit 5.1 hereto)	
24.1*	 	Power of Attorney (included on signature page)	
25.1*	 	Statement of Eligibility of Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, on Form T-1	
99.1*	 	Form of Letter of Transmittal	
99.2*	 	Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery	

 	*	Filed herewith. All other exhibits are incorporated herein by reference to the exhibit indicated in the parenthetical references.	
ITEM 22. UNDERTAKINGS.

          (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
 	 	 	
 	          (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:	
 	 	
 	 	          (i) To include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the “Calculation of Registration Fee” table in the effective registration statement;	
 	 	 	
 	 	          (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.	
 	 	 	
 	          (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.	
 	 	
 	          (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.	
II-6

          (b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant’s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan’s annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

          (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

          (d) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Items 4, 10(b), 11, or 13 of this Form, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request.

          (e) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration statement when it became effective.

II-7

SIGNATURES

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-4 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of New York, State of New York, on June 24, 2011.
 	 	 	 	 	
 	GRIFFON CORPORATION	
 	 	 	 	
 	By:	/s/ RONALD J. KRAMER	

	 	
 	 	Name:	Ronald J. Kramer	
 	 	Title:	Chief Executive Officer	
POWER OF ATTORNEY

          Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ronald J. Kramer and Seth L. Kaplan, and each of them, with full power of substitution, his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent to do any and all acts and things in his name and on his behalf in his capacity indicated below which they or either of them may deem necessary or advisable to enable Griffon Corporation to comply with the Securities Act of 1933 and any rules, regulations and requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, in connection with this Registration Statement including specifically, but not limited to, power and authority to sign for him in his name in the capacities stated below, any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) thereto, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in such connection, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.
 	 	 	 	 	
Signature	 	Title	 	Date	

	 	

	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ RONALD J. KRAMER	 	Chief Executive Officer and Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Executive Officer)	 	 	
Ronald J. Kramer	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ DOUGLAS J. WETMORE	 	Executive Vice President and	 	 	

	 	Chief Financial Officer	 	June 24, 2011	
Douglas J. Wetmore	 	(Principal Financial Officer)	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ BRIAN G. HARRIS	 	Chief Accounting Officer	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Accounting Officer)	 	 	
Brian G. Harris	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ HARVEY R. BLAU	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Harvey R. Blau	 	Chairman of the Board	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ HENRY A. ALPERT	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Henry A. Alpert	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ BERTRAND M. BELL	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Bertrand M. Bell	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ GERALD J. CARDINALE	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Gerald J. Cardinale	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ BLAINE V. FOGG	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Blaine V. Fogg	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ BRADLEY J. GROSS	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Bradley J. Gross	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ ROBERT G. HARRISON	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Robert G. Harrison	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
II-8

 	 	 	 	 	
Signature	 	Title	 	Date	

	 	

	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ DONALD J. KUTYNA	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Donald J. Kutyna	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ JAMES A. MITAROTONDA	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
James A. Mitarotonda	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ MARTIN S. SUSSMAN	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Martin S. Sussman	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ WILLIAM H. WALDORF	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
William H. Waldorf	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ JOSEPH J. WHALEN	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Joseph J. Whalen	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
II-9

SIGNATURES

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-4 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of New York, State of New York, on June 24, 2011.
 	 	 	 	 	
 	CLOPAY BUILDING PRODUCTS COMPANY, INC.	
 	 	 	 	
 	By:	/s/ STEVEN M. LYNCH	

	 	
 	 	Name:	Steven M. Lynch	
 	 	Title:	President	
          Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ronald J. Kramer and Seth L. Kaplan, and each of them, with full power of substitution, his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent to do any and all acts and things in his name and on his behalf in his capacity indicated below which they or either of them may deem necessary or advisable to enable Griffon Corporation to comply with the Securities Act of 1933 and any rules, regulations and requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, in connection with this Registration Statement including specifically, but not limited to, power and authority to sign for him in his name in the capacities stated below, any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) thereto, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in such connection, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.
 	 	 	 	 	
Signature	 	Title	 	Date	

	 	

	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ STEVEN M. LYNCH	 	President	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Executive Officer)	 	 	
Steven M. Lynch	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ JOEL T. EBERLEIN	 	Vice President, Finance	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	Treasurer and Secretary	 	 	
Joel T. Eberlein	 	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ EUGENE C. COLLERAN	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Eugene C. Colleran	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ DOUGLAS J. WETMORE	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Douglas J. Wetmore	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ PATRICK L. ALESIA	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Patrick L. Alesia	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
II-10

SIGNATURES

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-4 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of New York, State of New York, on June 24, 2011.
 	 	 	 	 	
 	CLOPAY PLASTICS PRODUCTS COMPANY, INC.	
 	 	 	 	
 	By:	/s/ GARY A. ABYAD	

	 	
 	 	Name:	Gary A. Abyad	
 	 	Title:	President	
          Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ronald J. Kramer and Seth L. Kaplan, and each of them, with full power of substitution, his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent to do any and all acts and things in his name and on his behalf in his capacity indicated below which they or either of them may deem necessary or advisable to enable Griffon Corporation to comply with the Securities Act of 1933 and any rules, regulations and requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, in connection with this Registration Statement including specifically, but not limited to, power and authority to sign for him in his name in the capacities stated below, any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) thereto, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in such connection, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.
 	 	 	 	 	
Signature	 	Title	 	Date	

	 	

	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ GARY A. ABYAD	 	President	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Executive Officer)	 	 	
Gary A. Abyad	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ PATRICK T. SCHAFER	 	Vice President, Global Finance	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	 	 	
Patrick T. Schafer	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ EUGENE C. COLLERAN	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Eugene C. Colleran	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ DOUGLAS J. WETMORE	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Douglas J. Wetmore	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ PATRICK J. ALESIA	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	
Patrick L Alesia	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	
II-11

SIGNATURES

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-4 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Jericho, State of New York, on June 24, 2011.
 	 	 	 	 	
 	AMES TRUE TEMPER, INC.	
 	 	 	 	
 	By:	/s/ EUGENE C. COLLERAN	

	 	
 	 	Name:	Eugene C. Colleran	
 	 	Title:	Chief Executive Officer	
          Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ronald J. Kramer and Seth L. Kaplan, and each of them, with full power of substitution, his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent to do any and all acts and things in his name and on his behalf in his capacity indicated below which they or either of them may deem necessary or advisable to enable Griffon Corporation to comply with the Securities Act of 1933 and any rules, regulations and requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, in connection with this Registration Statement including specifically, but not limited to, power and authority to sign for him in his name in the capacities stated below, any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) thereto, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in such connection, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.
 	 	 	 	 	
Signature	 	Title	 	Date	

	 	

	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ EUGENE C. COLLERAN	 	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Executive Officer)	 	 	
Eugene C. Colleran	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/ s/ MARCUS J. HAMILTON	 	Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	 	 	
Marcus J. Hamilton	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ RONALD J. KRAMER	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	 	 	 	
Ronald J. Kramer	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ DOUGLAS J. WETMORE	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	 	 	 	
Douglas J. Wetmore	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ PATRICK L. ALESIA	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	 	 	 	
Patrick L. Alesia	 	 	 	 	
II-12

SIGNATURES

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-4 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Jericho, State of New York, on June 24, 2011.
 	 	 	 	 	
 	TELEPHONICS CORPORATION	
 	 	 	 	
 	By:	/s/ JOSEPH J. BATTAGLIA	

	 	
 	 	Name:	Joseph J. Battaglia	
 	 	Title:	President	
          Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Ronald J. Kramer and Seth L. Kaplan, and each of them, with full power of substitution, his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent to do any and all acts and things in his name and on his behalf in his capacity indicated below which they or either of them may deem necessary or advisable to enable Griffon Corporation to comply with the Securities Act of 1933 and any rules, regulations and requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, in connection with this Registration Statement including specifically, but not limited to, power and authority to sign for him in his name in the capacities stated below, any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) thereto, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in such connection, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue thereof.

          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.
 	 	 	 	 	
Signature	 	Title	 	Date	

	 	

	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ JOSEPH J. BATTAGLIA	 	President and Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	(Principal Executive Officer)	 	 	
Joseph J. Battaglia	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ DOMINICK NOCERA	 	Senior Vice President and	 	 	

	 	Chief Financial Officer	 	June 24, 2011	
Dominick Nocera	 	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ PATRICK L. ALESIA	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	 	 	 	
Patrick L. Alesia	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ RONALD J. KRAMER	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	 	 	 	
Ronald J. Kramer	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ DOUGLAS J. WETMORE	 	Director	 	June 24, 2011	

	 	 	 	 	
Douglas J. Wetmore	 	 	 	 	
II-13

EXHIBIT INDEX
 	 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
2.1	 	 	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated July 19, 2010, among CHATT Holdings LLC, CHATT Holdings Inc., Clopay Acquisition Corp. and, solely for the purposes of Section 7.09, Griffon Corporation (Exhibit 2.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 23, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	

	 	 	
3.1	 	 	Restated Certificate of Incorporation (Exhibit 3.1 of Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1995 (Commission File No. 1-06620) and Exhibit 3.1 of Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
3.2	 	 	Amended By-laws (Exhibit 3 of Current Report on Form 8-K filed May 14, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
4.1	 	 	Specimen Certificate for Shares of Common Stock of Registrant (Exhibit 4.3 of Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed September 26, 2003 (Commission File No. 333-109171))	
4.2	 	 	Indenture, dated as of June 22, 2004, between the Registrant and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company, including the form of note (Exhibit 4.3 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2004 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
4.3	 	 	Irrevocable Election Letter related to Indenture dated as of June 22, 2004 between the Registrant and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company (Exhibit 4.4 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2004 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
4.4	 	 	Indenture, dated December 21, 2009, between Griffon Corporation and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC (Exhibit 4.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed December 21, 2009 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
4.5	 	 	Indenture, dated as of March 17, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, as Issuer, the Guarantors named therein and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as Trustee (Exhibit 4.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
4.6	 	 	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of March 17, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., as Representative of the several Initial Purchasers named therein, and the Guarantors named therein (Exhibit 4.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
5.1	*	 	Opinion of Dechert LLP with respect to the new notes	
10.1	 	 	Employment Agreement dated as of July 1, 2001 between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 of Current Report on Form 8-K filed May 18, 2001 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.2	 	 	Employment Agreement dated as of July 1, 2001 between the Registrant and Robert Balemian (Exhibit 10.2 of Current Report on Form 8-K file May 18, 2001 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.3	 	 	Form of Trust Agreement between the Registrant and Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Trustee, dated October 2, 2006, relating to Griffon’s Employee Stock Ownership Plan (Exhibit 10.3 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.4	 	 	1992 Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 10.10 of Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1993 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.5	 	 	Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 10.12 of Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1998 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.6	 	 	Form of Indemnification Agreement between the Registrant and its officers and directors (Exhibit 28 to Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 3, 1990 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.7	 	 	Outside Director Stock Award Plan (Exhibit 4 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 33-52319)	
10.8	 	 	1997 Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 4.2 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-21503)	
10.9	 	 	2001 Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-67760)	
10.10	 	 	Senior Management Incentive Compensation Plan (Exhibit 4.2 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-62319)	
10.11	 	 	1998 Employee and Director Stock Option Plan, as amended (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-102742)	
10.12	 	 	1998 Stock Option Plan (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-62319)	
10.13	 	 	Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau dated August 8, 2003 (Exhibit 10.1 of Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2003 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.14	 	 	Non-Qualified Stock Option Agreement (Exhibit 4.1 of Form S-8 Registration Statement No. 333-131737)	
10.15	 	 	Griffon Corporation 2006 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended (Exhibit 10.1 of Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended December 31, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.16	 	 	Amendment No. 2 to Employment Agreement, dated July 18, 2006 between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 21, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
II-14

 	 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
10.17	 	 	Severance agreement, dated July 18, 2006 between the Registrant and Patrick Alesia (Exhibit 10.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 21, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.18	 	 	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan as amended through July 18, 2006 (Exhibit 10.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed July 21, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.19	 	 	Griffon Corporation 2006 Performance Bonus Plan (Exhibit 10.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 17, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.20	 	 	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement under the Griffon Corporation 2006 Equity Incentive Plan (Exhibit 10.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K/A filed July 31, 2006 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
II-15

 	 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
10.21	 	 	Amendment No. 3 to Employment Agreement, dated August 3, 2007, between the Registrant and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 6, 2007 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.22	 	 	Amendment No. 1 to the Severance Agreement, dated August 3, 2007, between the Registrant and Patrick L. Alesia (Exhibit 10.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 6, 2007 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.23	 	 	Amendment No. 1 to the Amended and Restated Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan dated August 3, 2007 (Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 6, 2007 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.24	 	 	Investment Agreement, dated August 7, 2008, between Griffon Corporation and GS Direct, L.L.C. (Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed August 13, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.25	 	 	Employment Agreement, dated March 16, 2008, between the Registrant and Ronald J. Kramer (Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 20, 2008 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.26	 	 	Employment Agreement dated August 6, 2009, between the Registrant and Douglas J. Wetmore (Exhibit 10.1 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2009 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.27	 	 	Purchase Agreement, dated December 16, 2009, between Griffon Corporation and Goldman, Sachs & Co., as representative for the purchasers named therein (Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed December 21, 2009 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.28	 	 	Offer Letter Agreement, dated April 27, 2010 between the Company and Seth L. Kaplan (Exhibit 10.1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.29	 	 	Severance Agreement, dated April 27, 2010 between the Company and Seth L. Kaplan (Exhibit 10.2 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.30	 	 	Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 14, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, the Guarantors named therein and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., as Representative of the several Initial Purchasers named therein (Exhibit 99.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.31	 	 	Credit Agreement, dated as of March 18, 2011, by and among Griffon Corporation, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, JPMorgan Securities LLC, as sole lead arranger and sole bookrunner, and the other lenders party thereto (Exhibit 99.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.32	 	 	Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated as of March 18, 2011, by Griffon Corporation and certain of its subsidiaries in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 99.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 18, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.33	 	 	Griffon Corporation 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Exhibit 99.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.34	 	 	Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Share Award under Griffon Corporation 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Exhibit 99.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.35	 	 	Griffon Corporation 2011 Performance Bonus Plan (Exhibit 99.3 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.36	 	 	Amendment No. 1 to Employment Agreement made as of February 3, 2011 by and between Griffon Corporation and Ronald J. Kramer (Exhibit 99.4 to Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 9, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.37	 	 	Letter Agreement, dated as of February 3, 2011, between the Company and Harvey R. Blau (Exhibit 10.1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.38	 	 	Griffon Corporation Director Compensation Program (Exhibit 10.2 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.39	 	 	Letter agreement, dated March 4, 2011, among Griffon Corporation, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (Exhibit 10.8 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.40	 	 	Amendment, dated March 14, 2011, to letter agreement dated March 4, 2011 among Griffon Corporation, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (Exhibit 10.9 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.41	 	 	First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of September 30, 2010 among Clopay Ames True Temper LLC, Clopay Ames True Temper Holding Corp., the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time	
II-16

 	 	 	 	
Exhibit
No.	 	 	

	 	 	
 	 	 	to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.10 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620))	
10.42	 	 	Amended First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of September 30, 2010 among Clopay Ames True Temper LLC, Clopay Ames True Temper Holding Corp., the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.11 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.43	 	 	First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Credit Agreement, dated as of March 31, 2008 among Gritel Holding Co., Inc., a Delaware corporation, Telephonics Corporation, the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.12 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
10.44	 	 	Amendment First Amendment, dated as of March 7, 2011, to the Credit Agreement, dated as of March 31, 2008 among Gritel Holding Co., Inc., a Delaware corporation, Telephonics Corporation, the other Loan Parties party thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent (Exhibit 10.13 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011 (Commission File No. 1-06620).	
12.1	*	 	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	
21.1	 	 	Subsidiaries (Exhibit 21 to Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2010 (Commission File No. 1-06620)).	
23.1	*	 	Consent of Grant Thornton LLP (related to Griffon Corporation financial statements)	
23.2	*	 	Consent of Grant Thornton LLP (related to ATT Holding Co. financial statements)	
23.3	*	 	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP	
23.4	*	 	Consent of Dechert LLP (included in exhibit 5.1 hereto)	
24.1	*	 	Power of Attorney (included on signature page)	
25.1	*	 	Statement of Eligibility of Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, on Form T-1	
99.1	*	 	Form of Letter of Transmittal	
99.2	*	 	Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery	

 	*	 	Filed herewith. All other exhibits are incorporated herein by reference to the exhibit indicated in the parenthetical references.	
II-17

Exhibit 5.1

[LETTERHEAD OF DECHERT LLP]

June 24, 2011

Griffon Corporation
712 Fifth Avenue, 18 th  Floor
New York, New York 10019

Guarantors listed on Schedule A
c/o Griffon Corporation
712 Fifth Avenue, 18 th  Floor
New York, New York 10019

          Re:     Form S-4 Registration Statement

Gentlemen and Ladies:

          We have acted as special counsel to Griffon Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the “Company”), and the guarantors listed on Schedule A  hereto (the “ Guarantors ”) in connection with the Company’s offer (the “ Exchange Offer ”) to exchange its new 7.125% Senior Notes due 2018 (the “ New Notes ”) guaranteed by the Guarantors (the “ New Guarantees ” and, together with the New Notes, the “ New Securities ”) for any and all of its outstanding 7.125% Senior Notes due 2018 (the “ Old Notes ”) guaranteed by the Guarantors (the “ Old Guarantees ” and, together with the Old Notes, the “ Old Securities ”), pursuant a registration statement on Form S-4 (the “ Registration Statement ”) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “ Securities Act ”), filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof. The New Notes and the New Guarantees are to be issued pursuant to the terms of that certain Indenture (the “ Indenture ”) among the Company, the Guarantors and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee (the “ Trustee ”).

          We have participated in the preparation of the Registration Statement and have made such legal and factual examination and inquiry as we have deemed advisable for the rendering of this opinion. In making our examination we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures, the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals and the conformity to all authentic original documents of all documents submitted to us as copies.

          We have assumed that (i) the Indenture has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Trustee and constitutes a legal, valid and binding agreement of the Trustee, (ii) the Registration Statement has been declared effective, and (iii) the Indenture has been duly qualified under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended.

          Based upon the foregoing and subject to the assumptions, limitations and qualifications stated herein, we are of the opinion that the New Securities, assuming due execution, authentication and delivery, when exchanged for the Old Securities in accordance with the Indenture and the Exchange Offer, will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company and the Guarantors, enforceable in accordance with their terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency and similar laws affecting creditors’ rights generally, concepts of reasonableness and equitable principles of general applicability.

          We are members of the Bar of the State of New York and the foregoing opinion is limited to the laws of the State of New York, the federal laws of the United States of America and the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, including statutory provisions and reported judicial decisions interpreting such laws.

          We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the use of our name in the prospectus contained therein under the caption “Legal Matters.” In giving such consent we do not thereby admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act.
 	 	
 	Very truly yours,	
 	 	
 	/s/ Dechert LLP	

Schedule A

Guarantors

Clopay Building Products Company, Inc.

Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc.

Telephonics Corporation

Ames True Temper, Inc.

Exhibit 12.1
 	 	
Griffon Corporation	
Computation of Ratios of Earnings to Fixed Charges	
(unaudited)	
(dollars in thousands)	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Six Months
Ended
March 31,
2011	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	Year Ended September 30,	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	2006	 	2007	 	2008	 	2009	 	2010	 	 	 	 	 	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	 	 	 	 	
EARNINGS:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes and discontinued operations	 	$	65,305	 	$	37,249	 	$	(182	)	$	19,605	 	$	13,812	 	$	(23,689	)(a)	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Fixed charges exclusive of capitalized interest	 	 	26,359	 	 	29,751	 	 	29,390	 	 	22,597	 	 	24,103	 	 	31,303	 	 	 	 	
Amortization of capitalized interest	 	 	723	 	 	737	 	 	786	 	 	758	 	 	303	 	 	152	 	 	 	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	 	 	 	
Earnings	 	$	92,387	 	$	67,737	 	$	29,994	 	$	42,960	 	$	38,218	 	$	7,766	 	 	 	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
FIXED CHARGES:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest charged to expense	 	$	14,332	 	$	17,593	 	$	16,909	 	$	13,091	 	$	12,322	 	$	22,542	 	 	 	 	
Portions of rents representing interest	 	 	10,423	 	 	10,523	 	 	10,789	 	 	7,800	 	 	6,601	 	$	5,084	 	 	 	 	
Amortization of capitalized expenses related to indebtedness	 	 	1,604	 	 	1,635	 	 	1,692	 	 	1,706	 	 	5,180	 	$	3,677	 	 	 	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	 	 	 	
Fixed charges exclusive of capitalized interest	 	 	26,359	 	 	29,751	 	 	29,390	 	 	22,597	 	 	24,103	 	 	31,303	 	 	 	 	
Capitalized interest	 	 	—	 	 	454	 	 	511	 	 	331	 	 	1,679	 	 	250	 	 	 	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	 	 	 	
Total fixed charges	 	$	26,359	 	$	30,205	 	$	29,901	 	$	22,928	 	$	25,782	 	$	31,553	 	 	 	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	 	 	3.5	x	 	2.2	x	 	1.0	x	 	1.9	x	 	1.5	x	 	0.2	x	 	 	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	

	

	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amount by which earnings are inadequate to cover fixed charges	 	 	n/a	 	 	n/a	 	 	n/a	 	 	n/a	 	 	n/a	 	$	(23,787	)	 	 	 	
(a) includes $15,152 of costs related to the sale of inventory that was recorded at fair value in connection with acquisition accounting for ATT and $26,164 related to the loss on debt extinguishment.

Exhibit 23.1

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We have issued our reports dated November 17, 2010, except for Note 22 as to which the date is June 24, 2011, with respect to the consolidated financial statements, financial statement schedules and internal control over financial reporting of Griffon Corporation and subsidiaries, included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2010 which are incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement. We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement of the aforementioned reports and to the use of our name as it appears under the caption “Experts.”

/s/Grant Thornton LLP

New York, New York
June 24, 2011

Exhibit 23.2

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We have issued our report dated April 21, 2011 with respect to the consolidated financial statements included in the Current Report on Form 8-K/A filed on April 22, 2011 for the period ended September 30, 2010 of ATT Holding Co., which is incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement. We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement of the aforementioned reports, and to the use of our name as it appears under the caption “Experts.”

/s/ Grant Thornton LLP

Cincinnati, Ohio
June 24, 2011

Exhibit 23.3

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement on Form S-4 of Griffon Corporation of our report dated December 14, 2009, relating to the consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedule of ATT Holding Co. and subsidiaries appearing in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of ATT Holding Co. and subsidiaries for the fiscal year ended October 3, 2009, and to the reference to us under the heading “Experts” in the Prospectus, which is part of this Registration Statement.

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania
June 24, 2011

Exhibit 25.1

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM T-1

STATEMENT OF ELIGIBILITY
UNDER THE TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939 OF A
CORPORATION DESIGNATED TO ACT AS TRUSTEE

___ CHECK IF AN APPLICATION TO DETERMINE ELIGIBILITY OF A TRUSTEE PURSUANT TO
SECTION 305(b) (2)

WELLS FARGO BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
(Exact name of trustee as specified in its charter)
 	 	 	
A National Banking Association	 	94-1347393	
(Jurisdiction of incorporation or	 	(I.R.S. Employer	
organization if not a U.S. national	 	Identification No.)	
bank)	 	 	
 	 	 	
101 North Phillips Avenue	 	 	
Sioux Falls, South Dakota	 	57104	
(Address of principal executive offices)	 	(Zip code)	
Wells Fargo & Company
Law Department, Trust Section
MAC N9305-175
Sixth Street and Marquette Avenue, 17 th  Floor
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55479
(612) 667-4608
(Name, address and telephone number of agent for service)

GRIFFON CORPORATION
(Exact name of obligor as specified in its charter)
 	 	 	
Delaware	 	11-1893410	
(State or other jurisdiction of	 	(I.R.S. Employer	
incorporation or organization)	 	Identification No.)	
TABLE OF ADDITIONAL REGISTRANTS
 	 	 	 	 	
EXACT NAME OF ADDITIONAL
REGISTRANT AS
SPECIFIED IN ITS CHARTER	 	STATE OR OTHER
JURISDICTION OF
INCORPORATION	 	IRS EMPLOYEE
IDENTIFICATION NUMBER	

	 	

	 	

	
Clopay Building Products Company, Inc.	 	Delaware	 	11-2808682	
Clopay Plastic Products Company, Inc.	 	Delaware	 	11-2808683	
Telephonics Corporation	 	Delaware	 	52-0897556	
Ames True Temper, Inc.	 	Delaware	 	22-2335400	

712 Fifth Avenue, 18th Floor	 	
New York, New York	10019	
(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip code)	

7.125% Senior Notes due 2018
(Title of the indenture securities)

 	 	 	
Item 1. General Information. Furnish the following information as to the trustee:	
 	
 	(a)	Name and address of each examining or supervising authority to which it is subject.	
 	 	 	
 	 	Comptroller of the Currency	
 	 	Treasury Department	
 	 	Washington, D.C.	
 	 	 	
 	 	Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation	
 	 	Washington, D.C.	
 	 	 	
 	 	Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco	
 	 	San Francisco, California 94120	
 	 	 	
 	(b)	Whether it is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers.	
 	 	 	
 	 	The trustee is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers.	
 	 	 	
Item 2. Affiliations with Obligor. If the obligor is an affiliate of the trustee, describe each such affiliation.	
 	 	 	
 	None with respect to the trustee.	
 	 	
No responses are included for Items 3-14 of this Form T-1 because the obligor is not in default as provided under Item 13.	
 	
Item 15. Foreign Trustee.           Not applicable.	
 	
Item 16. List of Exhibits.           List below all exhibits filed as a part of this Statement of Eligibility.	

 	Exhibit 1.	A copy of the Articles of Association of the trustee now in effect.*	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 2.	A copy of the Comptroller of the Currency Certificate of Corporate Existence and Fiduciary Powers for Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, dated February 4, 2004.**	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 3.	See Exhibit 2	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 4.	Copy of By-laws of the trustee as now in effect.***	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 5.	Not applicable.	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 6.	The consent of the trustee required by Section 321(b) of the Act.	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 7.	A copy of the latest report of condition of the trustee published pursuant to law or the requirements of its supervising or examining authority.	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 8.	Not applicable.	
 	 	 	
 	Exhibit 9.	Not applicable.	

* Incorporated by reference to the exhibit of the same number to the trustee’s Form T-1 filed as exhibit 25 to the Form S-4 dated December 30, 2005 of file number 333-130784-06.

** Incorporated by reference to the exhibit of the same number to the trustee’s Form T-1 filed as exhibit 25 to the Form T-3 dated March 3, 2004 of file number 022-28721.

*** Incorporated by reference to the exhibit of the same number to the trustee’s Form T-1 filed as exhibit 25 to the Form S-4 dated May 26, 2005 of file number 333-125274.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, the trustee, Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, a national banking association organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, has duly caused this statement of eligibility to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, all in the City of New York and State of New York on the 2nd day of June, 2011.
 	 	
 	WELLS FARGO BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION	
 	 	
 	/s/ Martin G. Reed	

	
 	Martin G. Reed	
 	Vice President	

EXHIBIT 6

June 2, 2011

Securities and Exchange Commission
Washington, D.C. 20549

Gentlemen:

In accordance with Section 321(b) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, the undersigned hereby consents that reports of examination of the undersigned made by Federal, State, Territorial, or District authorities authorized to make such examination may be furnished by such authorities to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon its request therefor.
 	 	 	
 	Very truly yours,	 	
 	 	 	
 	WELLS FARGO BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION	
 	 	 	
 	/s/ Martin G. Reed	 	

	 	
 	Martin G. Reed	 	
 	Vice President	 	

Exhibit 7

Consolidated Report of Condition of

Wells Fargo Bank National Association
of 101 North Phillips Avenue, Sioux Falls, SD 57104
And Foreign and Domestic Subsidiaries,
at the close of business March 31, 2011, filed in accordance with 12 U.S.C. §161 for National Banks.
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	Dollar Amounts
In Millions	 	

	 	
ASSETS	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and balances due from depository institutions:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Noninterest-bearing balances and currency and coin	 	 	 	 	$	17,369	 	
Interest-bearing balances	 	 	 	 	 	74,672	 	
Securities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Held-to-maturity securities	 	 	 	 	 	0	 	
Available-for-sale securities	 	 	 	 	 	145,551	 	
Federal funds sold and securities purchased under agreements to resell:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Federal funds sold in domestic offices	 	 	 	 	 	6,481	 	
Securities purchased under agreements to resell	 	 	 	 	 	10,955	 	
Loans and lease financing receivables:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Loans and leases held for sale	 	 	 	 	 	19,408	 	
Loans and leases, net of unearned income	 	 	686,307	 	 	 	 	
LESS: Allowance for loan and lease losses	 	 	18,779	 	 	 	 	
Loans and leases, net of unearned income and allowance	 	 	 	 	 	667,528	 	
Trading Assets	 	 	 	 	 	34,595	 	
Premises and fixed assets (including capitalized leases)	 	 	 	 	 	8,062	 	
Other real estate owned	 	 	 	 	 	5,290	 	
Investments in unconsolidated subsidiaries and associated companies	 	 	 	 	 	588	 	
Direct and indirect investments in real estate ventures	 	 	 	 	 	108	 	
Intangible assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Goodwill	 	 	 	 	 	20,936	 	
Other intangible assets	 	 	 	 	 	27,181	 	
Other assets	 	 	 	 	 	54,306	 	

	

	 	
Total assets	 	 	 	 	$	1,093,030	 	

	

	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
LIABILITIES	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Deposits:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
In domestic offices	 	 	 	 	$	749,729	 	
Noninterest-bearing	 	 	171,738	 	 	 	 	
Interest-bearing	 	 	577,991	 	 	 	 	
In foreign offices, Edge and Agreement subsidiaries, and IBFs	 	 	 	 	 	93,508	 	
Noninterest-bearing	 	 	1,895	 	 	 	 	
Interest-bearing	 	 	91,613	 	 	 	 	
Federal funds purchased and securities sold under agreements to repurchase:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Federal funds purchased in domestic offices	 	 	 	 	 	1,809	 	
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase	 	 	 	 	 	14,094	 	

 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Dollar Amounts
In Millions	 	

	 	
 	 	 	 	
Trading liabilities	 	 	19,802	 	
Other borrowed money (includes mortgage indebtedness and obligations under capitalized leases)	 	 	38,506	 	
Subordinated notes and debentures	 	 	17,445	 	
Other liabilities	 	 	32,953	 	

	

	 	
Total liabilities	 	$	967,846	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
EQUITY CAPITAL	 	 	 	 	
Perpetual preferred stock and related surplus	 	 	0	 	
Common stock	 	 	519	 	
Surplus (exclude all surplus related to preferred stock)	 	 	98,980	 	
Retained earnings	 	 	19,029	 	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	 	 	5,381	 	
Other equity capital components	 	 	0	 	

	

	 	
Total bank equity capital	 	 	123,909	 	
Noncontrolling (minority) interests in consolidated subsidiaries	 	 	1,275	 	

	

	 	
 	 	 	 	 	
Total equity capital	 	 	125,184	 	

	

	 	
Total liabilities, and equity capital	 	$	1,093,030	 	

	

	 	
I, Timothy J. Sloan, EVP & CFO of the above-named bank do hereby declare that this Report of Condition has been prepared in conformance with the instructions issued by the appropriate Federal regulatory authority and is true to the best of my knowledge and belief.
 	 	
 	Timothy J. Sloan	
 	EVP & CFO	
We, the undersigned directors, attest to the correctness of this Report of Condition and declare that it has been examined by us and to the best of our knowledge and belief has been prepared in conformance with the instructions issued by the appropriate Federal regulatory authority and is true and correct.
 	 	
John Stumpf	Directors	
Dave Hoyt	 	
Michael Loughlin	 	

Exhibit 99.1
Form of Letter of Transamittal

Griffon Corporation
LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL
for tender of

All Outstanding $550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of
7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes Due 2018 issued on March 17, 2011
in Exchange for 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes Due 2018
That Have Been Registered Under the
Securities Act of 1933

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT [●], NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON [●], 2011, UNLESS EXTENDED (THE “EXPIRATION DATE”). TENDERS IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER MAY BE WITHDRAWN AT ANY TIME PRIOR TO [●], NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON THE EXPIRATION DATE.

Deliver to the Exchange Agent:
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association

By Registered or Certified Mail:	 	By Regular Mail or Overnight Courier:	
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	 	Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	
Corporate Trust Operations	 	Corporate Trust Operations	
MAC N9303-121	 	MAC N9303-121	
PO Box 1517	 	Sixth & Marquette Avenue	
Minneapolis, MN 55480	 	Minneapolis, MN 55479	
 	 	 	
In Person by Hand Only:	 	By Facsimile:	
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	 	(For Eligible Institutions only):	
12th Floor – Northstar East Building	 	fax. (612) 667-6282	
Corporate Trust Operations	 	Attn. Bondholder Communications	
608 Second Avenue South	 	 	
Minneapolis, MN 55479	 	 	
 	 	For Information or Confirmation by	
 	 	Telephone: (800) 344-5128, Option 0	
          Delivery of this instrument to an address other than as set forth above or transmission of instructions via a facsimile number other than the one listed above will not constitute a valid delivery. The instructions accompanying this Letter of Transmittal should be read carefully before this Letter of Transmittal is completed.

          The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of the prospectus dated [●], 2011 (the “Prospectus”) of Griffon Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the “Company”), and this Letter of Transmittal, which together describe the offer by the Company (the “exchange offer”) to exchange 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes Due 2018 (the “New Notes”), which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”), pursuant to a registration statement of which the Prospectus is a part, for a like principal amount of 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes Due 2018 issued on March 17, 2011 (the “Old Notes”). Certain terms used but not defined herein have the respective meanings given to them in the Prospectus.

          The Company reserves the right, at any time or from time to time, to extend the exchange offer at its discretion, in which event the term “Expiration Date” shall mean the latest time and date to which the exchange offer is extended. The Company shall give notice of any extension by giving written notice to Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, the exchange agent, and by making a public announcement by press release to Businesswire, the PR Newswire or other national newswire service. The term “business day” shall mean any day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or day on which banks are authorized by law to close in the State of New York.

          This Letter of Transmittal is to be used by a holder of Old Notes if (i) Old Notes are to be physically forwarded herewith to the exchange agent or (ii) if delivery of Old Notes is to be made by book-entry transfer to the account maintained by the exchange agent at the book-entry transfer facility pursuant to the procedures set forth in the Prospectus under the caption “The Exchange Offer—How to Tender—Book-Entry Transfer.” Delivery of documents to the book-entry transfer facility does not constitute delivery to the exchange agent.

          The term “holder” with respect to the exchange offer means any person in whose name Old Notes are registered on the books of the Company. The undersigned has completed, executed and delivered this Letter of Transmittal to indicate the action the undersigned desires to take with respect to the exchange offer. Holders who wish to tender their Old Notes must complete this Letter of Transmittal in its entirety.

          Please read the entire Letter of Transmittal and the Prospectus carefully before checking any box below.

          The instructions included with this Letter of Transmittal must be followed. Requests for assistance for additional copies of the Prospectus and this Letter of Transmittal may be directed to the Exchange Agent.

2

          List below the Old Notes to which this Letter of Transmittal relates. If the space below is inadequate, list the registered numbers and principal amounts on a separate signed schedule and affix the list to this Letter of Transmittal.
 	 	 	 	 	 	
DESCRIPTION OF OLD NOTES TENDERED	
 	Name(s) and Address(es) of Registered Holder(s)
Exactly as Name(s) Appear(s)
on Old Notes.
(Please Fill in, if Blank)	Old Notes Tendered
(attach additional list if necessary)	
 	 	Principal
Represented
Tendered**	Principal
Amount	Registered
Number(s)*	Aggregate
Amount by
Bond(s)	

 	 	 	 	 	 	

  *	Need not be completed by book-entry holders.	
  **	Unless otherwise indicated, any tendering holder of Old Notes will be deemed to have tendered the entire aggregate principal amount represented by such Old Notes. All tenders will be accepted only in minimum denominations of $2,000 principal amount and integral multiples of $1,000 above that amount.	

o	CHECK HERE IF TENDERED OLD NOTES ARE ENCLOSED HEREWITH.	
 	 	
o	CHECK HERE IF TENDERED OLD NOTES ARE BEING DELIVERED BY BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER MADE TO THE ACCOUNT MAINTAINED BY THE EXCHANGE AGENT WITH THE BOOK ENTRY TRANSFER FACILITY AND COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING (FOR USE BY ELIGIBLE INSTITUTIONS ONLY):	
 	 	
 	Name of Tendering Institution:________________________________________________________________________________________________	
 	 	
 	Account Number:__________________________________________________________________________________________________________	
 	 	
 	Transaction Code Number:___________________________________________________________________________________________________	
 	 	
o	CHECK HERE IF YOU ARE A BROKER-DEALER AND WISH TO RECEIVE 10 ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THE PROSPECTUS AND 10 COPIES OF ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO:	
 	 	
 	Name:___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	
 	 	
 	Address:_________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	
 	 	
 	Numbers of copies:_________________________________________________________________________________________________________	
3

Ladies and Gentlemen:

          The undersigned hereby tenders to Griffon Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the “Company”), the principal amount of the Company’s 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes Due 2018 (the “Old Notes”) specified above in exchange for a like aggregate principal amount of the Company’s 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes due 2018 (the “New Notes”), which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Prospectus dated [●], 2011 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the “Prospectus”), receipt of which is acknowledged, and in this Letter of Transmittal (which, together with the Prospectus, constitute the “Exchange Offer”).

          Subject to and effective upon the acceptance for exchange of all or any portion of the Old Notes tendered herewith in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer (including, if the Exchange Offer is extended or amended, the terms and conditions of any such extension or amendment), the undersigned hereby sells, assigns and transfers to or upon the order of the Company all right, title and interest in and to such Old Notes as are being tendered herewith. The undersigned hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Exchange Agent as its agent and attorney-in-fact (with full knowledge that the Exchange Agent is also acting as agent of the Company in connection with the Exchange Offer) with respect to the tendered Old Notes, with full power of substitution (such power of attorney being deemed to be an irrevocable power coupled with an interest), subject only to the right of withdrawal described in the Prospectus, to (i) deliver certificates for Old Notes to the Company together with all accompanying evidences of transfer and authenticity to, or upon the order of, the Company, upon receipt by the Exchange Agent, as the undersigned’s agent, of the New Notes to be issued in exchange for such Old Notes, (ii) present certificates for such Old Notes for transfer, and to transfer the Old Notes on the books of the Company, and (iii) receive for the account of the Company all benefits and otherwise exercise all rights of beneficial ownership of such Old Notes, all in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer.

          THE UNDERSIGNED HEREBY REPRESENTS AND WARRANTS THAT THE UNDERSIGNED HAS FULL POWER AND AUTHORITY TO TENDER, EXCHANGE, SELL, ASSIGN AND TRANSFER THE OLD NOTES TENDERED HEREBY AND THAT, WHEN THE SAME ARE ACCEPTED FOR EXCHANGE, THE COMPANY WILL ACQUIRE GOOD, MARKETABLE AND UNENCUMBERED TITLE THERETO, FREE AND CLEAR OF ALL LIENS, RESTRICTIONS, CHARGES AND ENCUMBRANCES, AND THAT THE OLD NOTES TENDERED HEREBY ARE NOT SUBJECT TO ANY ADVERSE CLAIMS OR PROXIES. THE UNDERSIGNED WILL, UPON REQUEST, EXECUTE AND DELIVER ANY ADDITIONAL DOCUMENTS DEEMED BY THE COMPANY OR THE EXCHANGE AGENT TO BE NECESSARY OR DESIRABLE TO COMPLETE THE EXCHANGE, ASSIGNMENT AND TRANSFER OF THE OLD NOTES TENDERED HEREBY. THE UNDERSIGNED AGREES TO ALL OF THE TERMS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER.

          The name(s) and address(es) of the registered holder(s) of the Old Notes tendered hereby should be printed above, if they are not already set forth above, as they appear on the certificates representing such Old Notes. The certificate number(s) and the Old Notes that the undersigned wishes to tender should be indicated in the appropriate boxes above.

          If any tendered Old Notes are not exchanged pursuant to the Exchange Offer for any reason, or if certificates are submitted for more Old Notes than are tendered or accepted for exchange, certificates for such unaccepted or nonexchanged Old Notes will be returned (or, in the case of Old Notes tendered by book-entry transfer, such Old Notes will be credited to an account maintained at DTC), without expense to the tendering holder, promptly following the expiration or termination of the Exchange Offer.

          The undersigned understands that tenders of Old Notes pursuant to any one of the procedures described in “The Exchange Offer—How To Tender” in the Prospectus and in the instructions hereto will, upon the Company’s acceptance for exchange of such tendered Old Notes, constitute a binding agreement between the undersigned and the Company upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Exchange Offer. In all cases in which a Participant elects to accept the Exchange Offer by transmitting an express acknowledgment in accordance with the established procedures of DTC’s Automated Tender Offer Program (“ATOP”), such Participant shall be bound by all of the terms and conditions of this Letter of Transmittal. The undersigned recognizes that, under certain circumstances set forth in the Prospectus, the Company may not be required to accept for exchange any of the Old Notes tendered hereby.

4

          Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the exchange offer, the acceptance for exchange of Old Notes validly tendered and not withdrawn and the issuance of the New Notes will be made on the exchange date. For the purposes of the exchange offer, the Company shall be deemed to have accepted for exchange validly tendered Old Notes when, as and if the Company gives written notice thereof to the exchange agent. Any tendered Old Notes that are not accepted for exchange pursuant to the exchange offer for any reason will be returned, without expense, to the undersigned at the address shown below or at a different address as may be indicated herein under “Special Delivery Instructions” as promptly as practicable after the Expiration Date.

          Unless otherwise indicated under “Special Issuance Instructions,” please issue the New Notes issued in exchange for the Old Notes accepted for exchange, and return any Old Notes not tendered or not exchanged, in the name(s) of the undersigned. Similarly, unless otherwise indicated under “Special Delivery Instructions,” please mail or deliver the New Notes issued in exchange for the Old Notes accepted for exchange and any Old Notes not tendered or not exchanged (and accompanying documents, as appropriate) to the undersigned at the address shown below the undersigned’s signature(s). In the event that both “Special Issuance Instructions” and “Special Delivery Instructions” are completed, please issue the New Notes issued in exchange for the Old Notes accepted for exchange in the name(s) of, and return any Old Notes not tendered or not exchanged to, the person(s) so indicated. The undersigned recognizes that the Company has no obligation pursuant to the “Special Issuance Instructions” and “Special Delivery Instructions” to transfer any Old Notes from the name of the registered holder(s) thereof if the Company does not accept for exchange any of the Old Notes so tendered for exchange.

          The undersigned acknowledges that the New Notes issued in exchange for the Old Notes pursuant to the exchange offer may be offered for resale, resold and otherwise transferred by holders thereof (other than a broker-dealer who purchased Old Notes exchanged for such New Notes directly from the Company to resell pursuant to Rule 144A or any other available exemption under the Securities Act or a person that is an “affiliate” of the Company within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act) without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act, provided that such New Notes are acquired in the ordinary course of such holders’ business and such holders are not participating in, and have no arrangement with any person to participate in, the distribution of such New Notes.

          By tendering Old Notes and executing, or otherwise becoming bound by, this Letter of Transmittal, the undersigned hereby represents and agrees that:

          (i) the undersigned is not an “affiliate” (as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act) of the Company;

          (ii) the undersigned is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, and has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in, a distribution of the New Notes to be received by the undersigned; and

          (iii) the undersigned is acquiring the New Notes to be received by the undersigned in its ordinary course of business.

          By tendering Old Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer and executing, or otherwise becoming bound by, this Letter of Transmittal, a holder of Old Notes which is a broker-dealer represents and agrees, consistent with certain interpretive letters issued by the staff of the Division of Corporation Finance of the Securities and Exchange Commission to third parties, that (a) such Old Notes held by the broker-dealer are held only as a nominee, or (b) such Old Notes were acquired by such broker-dealer for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and it will deliver the prospectus (as amended or supplemented from time to time) meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of such New Notes (provided that, by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, such broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act).

          The undersigned acknowledges and agrees that if the undersigned is using the exchange offer to participate in a distribution of the New Notes:

5

 	 	 	
 	•	the undersigned must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction of the New Notes and that such secondary resale transaction must be covered by an effective registration statement that contains the selling security holder information required by Item 507 or Item 508, as applicable, of Regulation S-K of the SEC if the resales are of New Notes obtained by the undersigned directly from the Company; and	
 	 	 	
 	•	failure to comply with such requirements in such instance could result in the undersigned incurring liability for which the undersigned is not indemnified by the Company.	
          The Company and the Guarantors have agreed that, subject to the provisions of the Registration Rights Agreement, the Prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a participating broker-dealer (as defined below) in connection with resales of New Notes received in exchange for Old Notes, where such Old Notes were acquired by such participating broker-dealer for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, for a period ending 180 days after the Exchange Offer registration statement becomes or is declared effective or, if earlier, the date on which a broker-dealer is no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with market-making or other trading activity. In that regard, each broker-dealer who acquired Old Notes for its own account as a result of market-making or other trading activities (a “participating broker-dealer”), by tendering such Old Notes and executing, or otherwise becoming bound by, this Letter of Transmittal, agrees that, upon receipt of notice from the Company of the occurrence of any event or the discovery of any fact which makes any statement contained in the Prospectus untrue in any material respect or which causes the Prospectus to omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, such participating broker-dealer will suspend the sale of New Notes pursuant to the Prospectus until the Company has amended or supplemented the Prospectus to correct such misstatement or omission and has furnished copies of the amended or supplemented Prospectus to the participating broker-dealer or the Company has given notice that the sale of the New Notes may be resumed, as the case may be.

          All authority herein conferred or agreed to be conferred in this Letter of Transmittal shall survive the death or incapacity of the undersigned and any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the heirs, executors, administrators, personal representatives, trustees in bankruptcy, legal representatives successors and assigns of the undersigned. The undersigned agrees that acceptance of any tendered Old Notes by the Company and the issuance of New Notes in exchange therefor shall constitute performance in full by the Company of its obligations under the Registration Rights Agreement. Except as stated in the Prospectus, this tender is irrevocable.

6

 	 	 	
 	
IMPORTANT	 	
 	PLEASE SIGN HERE WHETHER OR NOT OLD NOTES	 	
 	ARE BEING PHYSICALLY TENDERED HEREBY	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	 	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	 	 	
 	(Signature(s) of Registered Holder(s) of Old Notes)	 	
 	 	 	
 	Dated:___________, 2011	 	
 	 	 	
 	(The above lines must be signed by the registered holder(s) of Old Notes as their name(s) appear(s) on the Old Notes or on a security position listing, or by person(s) authorized to become registered holder(s) by a properly completed bond power from the registered holder(s), a copy of which must be transmitted with this Letter of Transmittal. If Old Notes to which this Letter of Transmittal relate are held of record by two or more joint holders, then all such holders must sign this Letter of Transmittal. If signature is by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, officer of a corporation or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, then such person must set forth his or her full title below and, unless waived by the Company, submit evidence satisfactory to the Company of such person’s authority so to act. See Instruction 4 regarding the completion of this Letter of Transmittal, printed below.)	 	
 	 	 	
 	Name:______________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	 	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Please Type or Print)	 	
 	 	 	
 	Capacity:____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	 	 	
 	 Address:____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Include Zipcode)	 	
 	 	 	
 	Area Code and Telephone Number:_______________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	SIGNATURE GUARANTEE
(If Required by Instruction 4)	 	
 	 	 	
 	Certain signatures must be guaranteed by an eligible institution.
Signature(s) guaranteed by an eligible institution:	 	
 	 	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Authorized Signature)	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Title)	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Name of Firm)	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Address, Include Zip Code)	 	
 	___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Area Code and Telephone Number)	 	
 	 	 	
 	Dated ___________________, 2011	 	
 	 	 	
7

 	 	 	 	
 	SPECIAL ISSUANCE INSTRUCTIONS	 	
 	(See Instructions 4 and 5)	 	
 	 	 	
 	          To be completed ONLY if (i) Old Notes in a principal amount not tendered, or New Notes issued in exchange for Old Notes accepted for exchange, are to be issued in the name of someone other than the undersigned, or (ii) Old Notes tendered by book-entry transfer that are not exchanged are to be returned by credit to an account maintained at the book-entry transfer facility other than the account indicated above.	 	
 	 	 	
 	Issue New Notes and/or Old Notes to:	 	
 	 	 	
 	Name______________________________________________________	 	
 	(Please Print or Type)	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 __________________________________________________________	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Address____________________________________________________	 	
 	 __________________________________________________________	 	
 	 __________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Include Zip Code)	 	
 	 __________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Tax Identification or Social Security Number)	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	o	Credit un-exchanged Old Notes delivered by book-entry transfer to the book-entry transfer facility account number set forth below:	 	
 	 	 	
 	Book-entry transfer facility	 	
 	account number:____________________________________________	 	

 	 	 	 	
 	SPECIAL DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS
(See Instructions 4 and 5)	 	
 	 	 	
 	          To be completed ONLY if Old Notes in a principal amount not tendered, or New Notes issued in exchange for Old Notes accepted for exchange, are to be mailed or delivered to someone other than the undersigned, or to the undersigned at an address other than that shown below the undersigned’s signature.	 	

 	Mail or deliver New Notes and/or Old Notes to:	 	
 	 	 	
 	Name____________________________________________________	 	
 	(Please Print or Type)	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	_________________________________________________________	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	Address __________________________________________________	 	
 	_________________________________________________________	 	
 	_________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Include Zip Code)	 	
 	_________________________________________________________	 	
 	(Tax Identification or Social Security Number)	 	

8

INSTRUCTIONS
Forming Part of the Terms and Conditions of the Exchange Offer

          1. DELIVERY OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND OLD NOTES OR BOOK-ENTRY CONFIRMATIONS. All physically delivered Old Notes or any confirmation of a book-entry transfer to the exchange agent’s account at the book-entry transfer facility of Old Notes tendered by book-entry transfer (a “book-entry confirmation”), as well as a properly completed and duly executed copy of this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile hereof), with any required signature guarantees and any other required documents, must be received by the exchange agent at its address set forth herein prior to [•], New York City time, on the Expiration Date. The method of delivery of the tendered Old Notes, this Letter of Transmittal and all other required documents to the exchange agent is at the election and risk of the holder and, except as otherwise provided below, the delivery will be deemed made only when actually received or confirmed by the exchange agent. Instead of delivery by mail, it is recommended that the holder use an overnight or hand delivery service. If such delivery is by mail, it is recommended that registered mail with return receipt requested properly insured, be used. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to assure delivery to the exchange agent before the Expiration Date. No Letter of Transmittal or Old Notes should be sent to the Company.

          2. TENDER BY HOLDER. Only a holder of Old Notes may tender such Old Notes in the exchange offer. Any beneficial owner of Old Notes who is not the registered holder and who wishes to tender should arrange with the registered holder to execute and deliver this Letter of Transmittal on his behalf or must, prior to completing and executing this Letter of Transmittal and delivering his Old Notes, either make appropriate arrangements to register ownership of the Old Notes in such beneficial owner’s name to obtain a properly completed bond power from the registered holder.

          3. PARTIAL TENDERS. Tenders of Old Notes will be accepted only in minimum denominations of $2,000 principal amount and integral multiples of $1,000 above that. If less than the entire principal amount of any Old Notes is tendered, the tendering holder should fill in the principal amount tendered in the third column of the box entitled “Description of Old Notes Tendered” above. The entire principal amount of Old Notes delivered to the exchange agent will be deemed to have been tendered unless otherwise indicated. If the entire principal amount of all Old Notes is not tendered, then Old Notes for the principal amount of Old Notes not tendered and New Notes issued in exchange for any Old Notes accepted will be sent to the holder at his or her registered address, unless a different address is provided in the appropriate box on this Letter of Transmittal, promptly after the Old Notes are accepted for exchange.

          4. SIGNATURES ON THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL. Bond Powers and Endorsements; Guarantee of Signatures. If this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile hereof) is signed by the record holder(s) of the Old Notes tendered hereby, the signature must correspond with the name(s) as written on the face of the Old Notes without alteration, enlargement or any change whatsoever.

          If this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile hereof) is signed by the registered holder or holders of Old Notes listed and tendered hereby and the New Notes issued in exchange therefor are to be issued (or any untendered principal amount of Old Notes is to be reissued) to the registered holder, the said holder need not and should not endorse any tendered Old Notes, nor provide a separate bond power. In any other case, such holder must either properly endorse the Old Notes tendered or transmit a properly completed separate bond power with this Letter of Transmittal, with the signatures on the endorsement or bond power guaranteed by an eligible guarantor institution that is a member of a recognized signature guarantee medallion program within the meaning of Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act.

          If this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile hereof) is signed by a person other than the registered holder or holders of any Old Notes listed, such Old Notes must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate bond powers, in each case signed as the name of the registered holder or holders appears on the Old Notes.

          If this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile hereof) or any Old Notes or bond powers are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing, and, unless waived by the Company, evidence satisfactory to the Company of their authority to act must be submitted with this Letter of Transmittal.

9

          Endorsements on Old Notes or signatures on bond powers required by this Instruction 4 must be guaranteed by an eligible guarantor institution.

          No signature guarantee is required if:
 	 	 	
 	•	this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile hereof) is signed by the registered holder(s) of the Old Notes tendered herein and the New Notes are to be issued directly to such registered holder(s) and neither the box entitled “Special Delivery Instructions” nor the box entitled “Special Issuance Instructions” has been completed; or	
 	 	 	
 	•	such Old Notes are tendered for the account of an eligible guarantor institution.	
          In all other cases, all signatures on this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile hereof) must be guaranteed by an eligible guarantor institution.

          5. SPECIAL ISSUANCE AND DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS. Tendering holders should indicate, in the applicable box or boxes, the name and address (or account at the book-entry transfer facility) to which New Notes or substitute Old Notes for principal amounts not tendered or not accepted for exchange are to be issued or sent, if different from the name and address of the person signing this Letter of Transmittal. In the case of issuance in a different name, the taxpayer identification or social security number of the person named must also be indicated.

          6. TRANSFER TAXES. Holders who tender their Old Notes for exchange will not be obligated to pay any transfer taxes in connection with the exchange. If, however, New Notes or Old Notes for principal amounts not tendered or accepted for exchange are to be delivered to, or are to be registered or issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of the Old Notes tendered hereby, or if tendered Old Notes are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing this Letter of Transmittal, or if a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of Old Notes pursuant to the exchange offer, then the amount of any such transfer taxes (whether imposed on the registered holder or any other persons) will be payable by the tendering holder. If satisfactory evidence of payment of such taxes or exemption from such payment is not submitted with this Letter of Transmittal, the amount of such transfer taxes will be billed directly to such tendering holder.

          EXCEPT AS PROVIDED IN THIS INSTRUCTION 6, IT WILL NOT BE NECESSARY FOR TRANSFER TAX STAMPS TO BE AFFIXED TO THE OLD NOTES LISTED IN THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

          7. VALIDITY OF TENDERS. All questions as to the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt), acceptance and withdrawal of tendered Old Notes will be determined by the Company in its sole discretion, which determination will be final and binding. The Company reserves the absolute right to reject any and all Old Notes not properly tendered or any Old Notes the acceptance of which would, in the opinion of the Company or its counsel, be unlawful. The Company also reserves the absolute right to waive any conditions of the exchange offer or defects or irregularities in tenders as to particular Old Notes. The interpretation of the terms and conditions by the Company of the exchange offer (which includes this Letter of Transmittal and the instructions hereto) shall be final and binding on all parties. Unless waived, any defects or irregularities in connection with tenders of Old Notes must be cured within such time as the Company shall determine. Neither the Company, the exchange agent nor any other person shall be under any duty to give notification of defects or irregularities with regard to tenders of Old Notes nor shall any of them incur any liability for failure to give such information.

          8. WAIVER OF CONDITIONS. The Company reserves the absolute right to waive, in whole or in part, any of the conditions to the exchange offer set forth in the Prospectus.

          9. NO CONDITIONAL TENDER. No alternative, conditional, irregular or contingent tender of Old Notes or transmittal of this Letter of Transmittal will be accepted.

10

          10. MUTILATED, LOST, STOLEN OR DESTROYED OLD NOTES. Any holder whose Old Notes have been mutilated, lost, stolen or destroyed should contact the exchange agent at the address indicated above for further instructions.

          11. REQUESTS FOR ADDITIONAL COPIES. Requests for additional copies of the Prospectus or this Letter of Transmittal may be directed to the exchange agent at the address or telephone number set forth on the cover page of this Letter of Transmittal. Holders may also contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the exchange offer.

          12. WITHDRAWAL. Tenders may be withdrawn only pursuant to the withdrawal rights set forth in the Prospectus under the caption “The Exchange Offer—Withdrawal Rights.”

          IMPORTANT: THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL OR A MANUALLY SIGNED FACSIMILE HEREOF OR AN AGENT’S MESSAGE IN LIEU THEREOF (TOGETHER WITH THE OLD NOTES DELIVERED BY BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER OR IN ORIGINAL HARD COPY FORM) MUST BE RECEIVED BY THE EXCHANGE AGENT PRIOR TO THE EXPIRATION DATE.

11

Exhibit 99.2
Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery

NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY

Griffon Corporation

OFFER TO EXCHANGE ALL OUTSTANDING
7 1 / 8 % SENIOR NOTES DUE 2018
FOR NEWLY ISSUED
7 1 / 8 % SENIOR NOTES DUE 2018
That Have Been Registered Under
the Securities Act of 1933

This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery or one substantially equivalent hereto must be used by registered holders of outstanding 71/8% Senior Notes due 2018 (the “Old Notes”) of Griffon Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the “Company”), who wish to tender their Old Notes in exchange for a like principal amount of newly issued 7 1 / 8 % Senior Notes due 2018 of the Company registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “New Notes”), pursuant to the exchange offer described in the Prospectus, dated ____________, 2011 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the “Prospectus”), if the holder’s Old Notes are not immediately available or if such holder cannot deliver its Old Notes and Letter of Transmittal (and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal) to Wells Fargo Bank, National Association (the “Exchange Agent”) prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on, ____________, 2011, or such later date and time to which the Exchange Offer may be extended (the “Expiration Date”). This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery or one substantially equivalent hereto may be delivered by hand or sent by facsimile transmission (receipt confirmed by telephone and an original delivered by guaranteed overnight courier) or mail to the Exchange Agent, and must be received by the Exchange Agent prior to the Expiration Date. See “The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering” in the Prospectus.

The Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer is:

Wells Fargo Bank, National Association
 	 	
By Registered or Certified Mail:	By Regular Mail or Overnight Courier:	
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	
Corporate Trust Operations	Corporate Trust Operations	
MAC N9303-121	MAC N9303-121	
PO Box 1517	Sixth & Marquette Avenue	
Minneapolis, MN 55480	Minneapolis, MN 55479	
 	 	
In Person by Hand Only:	By Facsimile:	
Wells Fargo Bank, National Association	(For Eligible Institutions only):	
12th Floor – Northstar East Building	fax. (612) 667-6282	
Corporate Trust Operations	Attn. Bondholder Communications	
608 Second Avenue South	 	
Minneapolis, MN 55479	 	
 	For Information or Confirmation by	
 	Telephone: (800) 344-5128, Option 0	
DELIVERY OF THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE OR TRANSMISSION VIA A FACSIMILE TRANSMISSION TO A NUMBER OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY.

This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery is not to be used to guarantee signatures. If a signature on a Letter of Transmittal is required to be guaranteed by an eligible institution (as defined in the Prospectus), such signature guarantee must appear in the applicable space provided on the Letter of Transmittal for Guarantee of Signatures.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to the Company the principal amount of Old Notes indicated below, upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained in the Prospectus and the Letter of Transmittal, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged.

DESCRIPTION OF OLD NOTES TENDERED
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Name of Tendering Holder	 	Name and Address of Registered
Holder as it appears on the Old
Notes (Please print)	 	Certificate Number(s) for Old
Notes Tendered	 	Principal Amount of Old Notes
Tendered	

	 	

	 	

	 	

	

PLEASE SIGN HERE	
 	 	 	 	
X	 	X	 	 	
X	 	X	 	 	
X	 	X	 	 	
 	Signature(s) of Holder(s)	 	Date	 	
Must be signed by the holder(s) of Old Notes as their name(s) appear(s) on certificates for Old Notes or on a security position listing, or by person(s) authorized to become registered holder(s) by endorsement and documents transmitted with this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. If signature is by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, officer or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such person must set forth his or her full title below.

Please print name(s) and address(es)
 	 	
Name(s):	 	

Capacity:	 	

Address(es):	 	

 	 	

o	The Depository Trust Company	 	
 	(Check if Old Notes will be tendered by book-entry transfer)	 	 	
 	Account Number: ………………………………………………	 	 	
THE GUARANTEE ON THE FOLLOWING PAGE MUST BE COMPLETED

Exhibit 99.2
Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery

THE FOLLOWING GUARANTEE MUST BE COMPLETED

GUARANTEE OF DELIVERY
(Not to be used for signature guarantee)

The undersigned, a member of a recognized signature guarantee medallion program within the meaning of Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, hereby guarantees to deliver to the Exchange Agent at its address set forth above, the certificates representing the Old Notes (or a confirmation of book-entry transfer of such Old Notes into the Exchange Agent’s account at The Depository Trust Company), together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile thereof), with any required signature guaranteed, and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal within three (3) New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Name of Firm	 	 	 	 	

	 	

	
 	 	 	 	(Authorized Signature)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Address:	 	 	Title:	 	 	 	

	 	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	Name:	 	 	 	

	

	

	 	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	(Please Type or Print)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Area Code and Telephone No.	 	 	 	 	 	 	

	 	 	 	 	

	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	Date:	 	 	 	

	
NOTE: DO NOT SEND OLD NOTES WITH THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY. OLD NOTES SHOULD BE SENT WITH YOUR LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.